

# Stanford – Vienna Transatlantic Technology Law Forum



A joint initiative of Stanford Law School and the University of Vienna School of Law

# **European Union Law Working Papers**

No. 16

Corporate Governance in the EU and U.S.: Comply-or-Explain Versus Rule

Maria Elisabeth Sturm

2016

# European Union Law Working Papers

edited by Siegfried Fina and Roland Vogl

#### **About the European Union Law Working Papers**

The European Union Law Working Paper Series presents research on the law and policy of the European Union. The objective of the European Union Law Working Paper Series is to share "work in progress". The authors of the papers are solely responsible for the content of their contributions and may use the citation standards of their home country. The working papers can be found at http://ttlf.stanford.edu.

The European Union Law Working Paper Series is a joint initiative of Stanford Law School and the University of Vienna School of Law's LLM Program in European and International Business Law.

If you should have any questions regarding the European Union Law Working Paper Series, please contact Professor Dr. Siegfried Fina, Jean Monnet Professor of European Union Law, or Dr. Roland Vogl, Executive Director of the Stanford Program in Law, Science and Technology, at the

Stanford-Vienna Transatlantic Technology Law Forum http://ttlf.stanford.edu

Stanford Law School Crown Quadrangle 559 Nathan Abbott Way Stanford, CA 94305-8610

University of Vienna School of Law Department of Business Law Schottenbastei 10-16 1010 Vienna, Austria

#### **About the Author**

Maria E. Sturm manages an LL.M. program in European and International Business Law at the University of Vienna School of Law. The program has two main emphases: EU business law and IP law. She teaches freedom of establishment and services, as well as academic writing. Maria E. Sturm graduated from the Ludwig-Maximilians University of Munich in 2006 with a specialization in European Law. She received an LL.M. degree with distinction in 2009, and a Ph.D. degree with distinction in 2016, both from the University of Vienna. Her research focuses are European and Technology law, particularly in comparison to U.S. law. In her doctoral thesis she compared the different approaches to corporate governance in the U.S. and the EU. Before her academic career in Vienna, she was admitted to the bar in Munich, Germany, with a specialization in Business Law.

#### **General Note about the Content**

The opinions expressed in this paper are those of the author and not necessarily those of the Transatlantic Technology Law Forum or any of its partner institutions, or the sponsors of this research project.

#### **Suggested Citation**

This European Union Law Working Paper should be cited as: Maria Elisabeth Sturm, Corporate Governance in the EU and U.S.: Comply-or-Explain Versus Rule, Stanford-Vienna European Union Law Working Paper No. 16, http://ttlf.stanford.edu.

#### Copyright

© 2016 Maria Elisabeth Sturm

#### **Abstract**

A few years ago, the "Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices in Corporate Governance in the Member States" was prepared on behalf of the European Commission. This study aimed to evaluate how different stakeholders perceived corporate governance codes within the EU. It especially emphasized the comply-orexplain principle, which has become an important feature of the EU approach to corporate governance. In contrast to the comply-or-explain approach, in the U.S. corporate governance is put into force mainly through rule, such as through the Sarbanes-Oxley-Act. Although the U.S. was considered to be the starting point of the financial crisis, even in Europe the call for more legislative action to address corporate governance problems has increased. Therefore, this doctoral thesis explains the comply-or-explain-principle and describes its development in the UK and Germany by examining the background of EU Law, the different corporate governance codes in the UK and Germany, and the results of the "Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices in Corporate Governance in the Member States." In a second step, this thesis examines and compares the corporate governance rules in the U.S. to the corporate governance rules and codes in the UK and Germany, particularly with regard to the acceptance of the rules by stakeholders and their effectiveness in the economy. In particular, a special emphasis has been placed on the following points: 1) the level of compliance of companies with the applicable codes and laws, 2) the availability and quality of explanations for deviation, 3) the perception of corporate governance codes and laws by directors on the one and by shareholders on the other hand, 4) the complementary aspects of legislation and corporate governance codes, 5) the level of activity of investors and how it could be increased, and 6) the effectiveness of the different monitoring and enforcement practices.

The aim of this paper is to examine how insights from the U.S. corporate governance system can be used to make corporate governance in Europe more effective and to improve the comply-or-explain-approach. Whenever a new rule for corporate governance is presented, the legislator must consider if it should become a law or not. And although there is a long-standing and on-going discussion about corporate governance, and stricter rules are often proposed by politicians and the media, the EU comply-or-explain-approach itself has never really been questioned. The "Comparative Study of Corporate Governance Codes relevant to the European Union and its Member States" (2002) by Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP on behalf of the European Commission emphasizes the advantages of comply-or explain. In particular, the study emphasizes the flexibility, which, of course, is also preferred by the enterprises which have to apply the corporate-governance codes, but need not to comply with them. Furthermore, the comply-or-explain approach has advantages with regard to the reduced financial and bureaucratic burden, and the superior quality of information it provides to shareholders and investors. In addition, no disadvantage in terms of enforceability gaps can be observed. The comply-or-explain approach enjoys wide acceptance, in the EU and the U.S., and the deficiencies in its practical implementation could be eliminated by introducing a corporate governance code for institutional investors based on the example set by the UK Stewardship Code.

## **Table of Contents**

A. Introduction	7
B. The Concept of Corporate Governance	9
I. Meaning of "Corporate Governance"	9
1. Definitions	9
2. Conclusion	12
II. History and Development of Corporate Governance	14
The New Institutional Economics (NIE)	14
2. Market vs. Hierarchy	17
3. The Principal-Agent-Problem	18
III. Theories of the economic science	20
1. Shareholder value	21
2. Stakeholder value	21
IV. Forms of control	23
1. Internal control	23
2. External control	24
V. The idea of "Comply-or-explain"	25
Law-describing parts of the code	28
2. De-facto binding effect	29
3. Declaration of compliance and corporate governance reports	31
C. Corporate Governance in the European Union	34
I. EU Legal and other Acts concerning Corporate Governance	34
1. Modernising Company Law and Enhancing Corporate Governance	ce in the
European Union – A Plan to Move Forward	34
a) Reasons	34
(1) Deepening of the Internal European Market	35
(2) Creation of an Integrated European Capital Market	35
(3) Maximazation of the Benefits of Modern Technologies	36
(4) Coping with EU Enlargement Challenges	36
(5) Addressing recent Corporate Scandals	36
b) Objectives	37
c) Actions to take	37
2. Recommendations	40

1	a) Recommendation 2004/913/EC – fostering an appropriate regime for	the
	remuneration of directors of listed companies	41
	(1) Remuneration Policy in general	42
	(2) Remuneration of Individual Directors	42
	(3) Share-based Remunerations	43
	b) Recommendation 2005/162/EC – on the role of non-executive or	
;	supervisory directors of listed companies and on the committees of the	
	(supervisory) board	44
	(1) Formation of Committees	45
	(2) General Rules for Committees	46
	(3) The Nomiation committee	47
	(4) The Remuneration Committee	47
	(5) The Audit Committee	48
	(6) Profile of (supervisory) Board Members	48
	c) Reports on the application	50
	(1) Report concerning director's remuneration	51
	(2) Report on the role of non-executive or supervisory directors	51
	d) Recommendation 2009/385/EC – completing recommendations	
	2004/913/EC and 2005/162/EC as regards the regime for the remuneration	n of
	directors of listed companies	52
	(1) Section I	45
	(2) Section II	45
	(3) Section III	46
3.	Directives	56
;	a) Directive 2004/109/EC – on the harmonization of transparency	
	requirements	57
	(1) Required Information	57
	(2) Establishment of Competent Authority	58
	b) Directive 2006/46/EC on annual accounts	58
	c) Directive 2006/43/EC on statutory audits of annual accounts	59
	d) Directive 2007/36/EC – on shareholders' rights	60
4.	Studies	62
i	a) Comparative Study of Corporate Governance Codes relevant to the	
	European Union and its Member States	62

(1) Introduction	63
(2) Relevant Codes	63
(3) Comparative Analysis	64
(aa) Definition of Corporate Governance	64
(bb) Culture, Ownership, and Legal Framework	65
(cc) Sharehoder and Stakeholder Interests	66
(dd) Supervisory and Managerial Bodies	68
(i) Unitary and two-tier Boards	68
(ii) Transparency and Disclosure	69
(iii) Size and Composition	70
(iv) Conflicts of Interest and Director Independence	71
(v) Working Methods of the board(s)	72
(vi) Internal Control System	74
(4) Enforcement and Compliance	74
(aa) Subsidiarity	75
(bb) Disclosure Systems	75
(5) Conclusions	76
(aa) Divergences	77
(bb) Convergences	77
(cc) Further Trends	78
(dd) No Euro-Code reclaimed	79
b) Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices in Corporate Go	vernance
in the Member States	79
(1) General Background	80
(aa) Relation between Law and Code	81
(i) Composition and Functioning of the Board	82
(ii) Independence of the Board Members	82
(iii) Dual and Unitary Board Structures	83
(iv) Executive Remuneration	84
(v) Internal Control and Risk Management	86
(vi) Statutory Auditors	87
(vii) Shareholders' Rights	87
(bb) Updating of Corporate Governance Codes	90
(cc) Monitoring Rules and Enforcement Sanctions	91

(i) Market-wide Monitors	91
(ii) Company specific Monitors	92
(iii) Legal Actions	94
(2) Company Practice	95
(aa) Areas of deviation and quality of explanations	95
(bb) Board of Directors	98
(cc) Audit Committees	99
(dd) Remuneration	100
(3) Companies' and Directors' Perception	103
(aa) Effectiveness	103
(bb) Structure, Content, and the Compy-or-Explain approach in g	jeneral
	104
(cc) Country-specific findings	106
(4) Investor Perception	106
(aa) Investors' Assessment of Companies' Disclosure	107
(bb) Investors' Corporate Governance Practices	107
(5) Conclusions and Recommendations	108
(aa) Broad Acceptance	108
(bb) Deficiencies	109
(i) Genuine Obligation to the Comply-or-Explain Approach	109
(ii) Transparency	110
(iii) Accountable Boards	111
II. Corporate Governance in the United Kindom and Germany	113
UK and Germany as countries of comparison	113
2. UK	114
a) The birth of the comply-or-explain approach	114
b) From the Greenbury Committee to the UK Corporate Governance	e Code
2010	115
c) The UK Corporate Governance Code	116
(1) Introduction	117
(2) Section A	119
(3) Section B	119
(4) Section C	120
(5) Section D	121

	(6) Section E	. 122
d)	The UK Stewardship Code	. 123
e)	The Legal Framework	. 124
3. G	ermany	. 125
a)	The development of the corporate governance discussion	. 126
b)	Federal Legislation	. 127
(	(1) The supervisory board	. 128
(	(2) The management board	. 130
(	(3) The general meeting	. 131
(	(4) Director remuneration	. 132
c)	The German Code of Corporate Governance (GCCG)	. 134
(	(1) Foreword	. 135
(	(2) General Meeting	. 135
(	(3) Cooperation between Management and Supervisory Board	. 136
(	(4) Management Board	. 136
(	(5) Supervisory Board	. 137
(	(6) Transparency	. 138
(	(7) Annual Financial Statements	. 139
4. Di	fferences and Similarities between the UK and Germany	. 139
D. Corpo	rate Governance in the U.S	141
I. Le	gal Acts concerning Corporate Governance	141
1.	US Corporate Law	. 142
2.	Securities Act of 1933/ Securities Exchange Act of 1934	. 144
3.	The Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (Public Company Accounting Reform a	and
Inves	stor Protection Act of 2002)	. 146
a)	Public Company Accounting Oversight Board	. 147
b)	Auditor Independence	. 148
c)	Audit committee	. 150
d)	Corporate Counsels	. 152
e)	Further corporate responsibility problems	. 154
(	(1) Unfitness to serve as officer	. 154
(	(2) Pension Fund Blackout Periods	. 155
(	(3) Whistleblower Provision	. 155
f)	CEO and CFO Responsibility	. 156

(	1) Signature of periodic reports	156
(	2) Internal Control Reports	157
(	3) Evaluation	158
(	4) Criminal Statutes	159
g)	Financial Reporting and Disclosure	160
(	1) Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements	160
(	2) Pro Forma Figures	162
(	3) Ethic Codes for Senior Offices	162
(	4) Disclosure of Material Changes	163
h)	Security Analysis	163
II. So	ft Law in the U.S	164
1. (	Global Principles of Accountable Corporate Governance (CalPERS)	164
2.	New York Stock Exchange (NYSE) Listed Company Manual	166
a)	Quality of Board Oversight	167
b)	Independence	167
c)	Promotion of open discussion	167
d)	Nominating/ Corporate Governance Committee	168
e)	Compensation Committee	168
f)	Audit Committee	169
g)	Corporate Governance Guidelines	170
h)	Code of Business Conduct	171
i)	Foreign Issuers	172
j)	CEO Certification	172
k)	Public Reprimand	172
3. (	General accepted accounting principles (GAAP)	173
a)	Development of GAAP	173
b)	Standard Setters in the USA	174
c)	The Conceptual Framework	175
d)	GAAP	177
e)	SEC Rules	177
f)	Conclusion	178
E. Compa	arative Analysis and Evaluation of the Corporate Governance Co	ncept
		180
I Dif	ferences	181

1.	Patterns of Ownership	181
2.	Markets of Corporate Control	183
3.	Financing	183
4.	Behaviour of Directors	184
II.	Advantages and disadvantages	185
1.	Flexibility – Chance or Risk?	185
2.	Enforceability	189
3.	Soft Law – compatible with Civil Law Systems?	190
4.	Financial and bureaucratic burden	191
5.	More Information or Better Information?	192
F. Con	clusions and Proposals	194
I. Su	mmary of the Corporate Governance Development	194
II. A	Stewardship Code for Europe?	197
1.	First initiatives	198
á	a) The EFAMA Code for external governance	198
ŀ	o) The Action Plan on European Company Law and Corporate Govern	ance
-	<ul> <li>a modern legal framework for more engaged shareholders and sustain</li> </ul>	able
(	companies	200
	(1) Enhancing Transparency	201
	(2) Engaging Shareholders	201
(	c) The European Commission informal discussion concerning the initia	tive
(	on shareholder engagement	202
	(1) Shareholder Engagement	202
	(2) "Long-term" Shareholder Engagement	203
	(3) Transparency of voting policies and engagement policies	203
(	d) Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Cour	ncil
á	amending Directive 2007/36/EC as regards the encouragement of long-to-	erm
5	shareholder engagement and Directive 2013/34/EU as regards certain	
(	elements of the corporate governance statement	204
	(1) Political and Economical Environment	204
	(2) Results of the Consultation	205
	(3) Content of the Proposal	207
	(4) Criticism	
2.	Implementation	211

Comply	v-or-Exi	olain ve	ersus R	ule in (	Corporate	Governance

#### **List of Abbreviations**

ACCG Austrian Code of Corporate Govern-

ance

AER The American Economic Review

AG 1. Aktiengesellschaft

2. Die Aktiengesellschaft (Law Jour-

nal)

AGM Annual General Meeting

AIA American Institute of Accountans

AICPA American Institute of Certified Public

Accountants

AKEIÜ Arbeitskreis "Externe und Interne

Überwachung der Unternehmung"

AKEU Arbeitskreis Externe Unternehmens-

rechnung

AktG Aktiengesetz

ALI American Law Institute

Am. Bus. L.J. American Business Law Journal

Am. Econ. Rev. American Economic Review

Am. J. Comp. L. American Journal of Comparative Law

APB Accounting Principles Board

BB Betriebsberater (Law Journal)

BGH Bundesgerichtshof

BörsG Börsengesetz

BT-Drs. Bundestagsdrucksache

B.Y.U.L.Rev. Brigham Young University Law Re-

view

CalPERS California Public Employees' Retire-

ment System

CAP Committee on Accounting Procedure

CEO Chief Executive Officer

CFO Chief Financial Officer

CLR Consumer Law Review

COM Commission document (Proposed leg-

islation and other Commission com-

munications to the Council and/or oth-

er institutions, and their preparatory

papers Commission documents for the

other institutions.)

Currents: Int'l Trade L. J. Currents: International Trade Law

Journal

DAX Deutscher Aktienindex

DB Der Betrieb

DG (Internal Market) Directorate General

DIHK Deutsche Industrie- und Handels-

kammer

DSF Duisenberg School of Finance

Duke L.J. Duke Law Journal

EC European Commission

ECFR European Company and Financial

Law Review

et sequens

ECGF European Corporate Governance Fo-

rum

ECJ European Court of Justice

ed. editor

eg. exempli gratia

EEC European Economic Community

esp. especially

et seq/et seqq

EU European Union

FAF Financial Accounting Foundation

FASB Financial Accounting Standards Board

FS Festschrift

FSA Financial Services Authority

GAAP General Accepted Accounting

**Principles** 

GCCG German Code of Corporate Govern-

ance

GES Zeitschrift für Gesellschaftsrecht und

angrenzendes Steuerrecht

GesRZ Der Gesellschafter

GmbH Gesellschaft mit beschränkter Haftung

HGB Handelsgesetzbuch

Hous. J. Int'l. L. Houston Journal of International Law

ICGN International Corporate Governance

Network

i.e. id est

J.Corp.L. Journal of Corporation Law

J. Fin. Econ. Journal of Financial Economies

KG Kammergericht

KonTraG Gesetz zur Kontrolle und Transparenz

im Unternehmensbereich

Loy.U.Chi.L.J. Loyola University Chicago Law Jour-

nal

M&A Mergers & Acquisitions

MD&A Management Discussion and Analysis

of Financial Conditions and Results of

Operations

MitBestG Gesetz über die Mitbestimmung der

Arbeitnehmer

MontanMitBestG Gesetz über die Mitbestimmung der

Arbeitnehmer in den Aufsichtsräten

und Vorständen der Unternehmen des Bergbaus und der Eisen und Stahl er-

zeugenden Industrie

NJW Neue Juristische Wochenschrift

(Law Journal)

NYSE New York Stock Exchange

NZG Neue Zeitschrift für Gesellschaftsrecht

OECD Organisation for Economic Co- Opera-

tion and Development

öAktG österreichisches Aktiengesetz

QLCC qualified legal compliance committee

RWZ Zeitschrift für Recht und Rechnungs-

wesen

SE Societas Europaea

SEC 1. Securities Exchange Commissio

2. Staff and joint staff working documents (impact assessments, summaries of impact assessments, staff working papers). Staff working documents had the identifier SEC prior to 2012. SEC will not be used anymore in the

future.

SEV Hellenic Federation of Enterprises

SFAS statements of financial accounting

standards

SFAC statements of financial accounting

concepts

SOX Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002

Stan. J. L. Bus.&Fin. Stanford Journal of Law, Business &

Finance

TransPuG Gesetz zur weiteren Reform des Ak-

tien- und Bilanzrechts, zu Transparenz

und Publizität

Vic. U. Wellington L. Rev. Victoria University of Wellington Law

Review

Vol. Volume

VorstAG Gesetz zur Angemessenheit der Vor-

standsvergütung

VorstOG Gesetz über die Offenlegung der Vor-

standsvergütungen

vs. versus

VWL Volkswirtschaftslehre

Wash. U. Global Stud. L. Rev. Washington University Global Studies

Law Review

Wm. Mitchell L. Rev. William Mitchell Law Review

WpHG Gesetz über den Wertpapierhandel

WTR Law & Contemp. Probs. Winter Law & Contemporary Problems

UGB Unternehmensgesetzbuch

UK United Kingdom of Great Britain and

Nothern Ireland

U.S./USA United States of America

# Comply-or-Explain versus Rule in Corporate Governance

ZGR	Zeitschrift für Unternehmens- und
	Gesellschaftsrecht
ZIB	Zeitschrift für Internationale Beziehun-
	gen
ZIP	Zeitschrift für Wirtschaftsrecht

#### A. Introduction

"Different countries' economies are organized in very different ways, and corporate governance – that is, decisions about how capital is allocated, both across and within firms – is entrusted to very different sorts of people and constrained by very different institutions." <sup>1</sup>

Studies of the history and development of corporate governance have found that modern corporate structures are the result of legal systems dating back to preindustrial times<sup>2</sup>. But if we understand how the differences we see today developed, we can better predict how to feasibly transfer regulations from one jurisdiction to another. The increase in cross-border activity has globalized not only the economy, but also the law. The internationalization of transactions and the increasing applicability of foreign law make comparative law an indispensable tool for the legal practitioner<sup>3</sup>.

The aim of this thesis is to gain a deeper insight into the U.S. corporate governance system and to find out how this understanding could be used to make corporate governance in Europe more effective. To this end, this thesis will unfold as follows. First, the concept of corporate governance will be defined, thereby illuminating its history and the underlying economic theories. One chapter will be dedicated to explaining the comply-or-explain approach, an idea that represents the most important differences between the European and the U.S. corporate governance systems. Second, the corporate governance systems in Europe and the U.S. will be characterized; a special emphasis will be put on some European Union Member States in order to gain deeper insights to the differences within the EU. Finally, the divergences and

7

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Morck/Steier, Gobal History of Corporate Governance, NBER Working Paper Series 1 (1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Morck/Steier, Gobal History of Corporate Governance, NBER Working Paper Series 1 (1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Lomio/Spang-Hanssen, Legal Research Methods<sup>2</sup> (2009) 276.

convergences of comply-or-explain approach, both within the EU, and also in the U.S system, will be examined. The last step will be to summarize the advantages and disadvantages of both systems and to use this knowledge to create a proposal to improve the Corporate Governance system in the European Union.

# **B.** The Concept of Corporate Governance

I. Meaning of "Corporate Governance"

Although "Corporate Governance" nowadays is used frequently in political and scientific discussions, it is helpful to define it more clearly. While corporate governance has existed for as long as entities have been incorporated, the term itself is rather new<sup>4</sup>. It began appearing frequently in legal and economic contexts in the mid 1990s<sup>5</sup>. Before a final definition is decided upon, a range of important definitions will first be examined.

#### 1. Definitions

The UK Corporate Governance Code gives a very short definition, taken from the Cadbury Report:

"Corporate governance is the system by which companies are directed and controlled."  $^{\rm 6}$ 

It is followed by an explication of the responsibilities of the different parties involved, showing that corporate governance is about the exercise of power over corporate entities<sup>7</sup>:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> *Tricker*, Corporate Governance (2009) 7, 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Hopt, GesRZ 2002, 4 (4).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Financial Reporting Council, UK Corporate Governance Code 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 7.

"Boards of directors are responsible for the governance of their companies. The shareholders' role in governance is to appoint the directors and the auditors and to satisfy themselves that an appropriate governance structure is in place. The responsibilities of the board include setting the company's strategic aims, providing the leadership

to put them into effect, supervising the management of the business and reporting to shareholders on their stewardship. The board's actions are subject to laws, regulations and the shareholders in general meeting."<sup>8</sup>

*Monks/Minow* already added the relationship of the participants to their definition:

"Corporate Governance is the relationship among various participants in determining the direction and performance of corporations. The primary participants are (1) the shareholders, (2) the management (led by the chief executive officer), and (3) the board of directors."

Another important feature of this definition is the fact that it mentions "performance". This shows the economic dimension of corporate governance and underscores the shareholder value, which has special importance for U.S. corporations, as compared to continental European countries that tend to follow the stakeholder value principle<sup>10</sup>.

Nevertheless, performance also plays an important role in Europe<sup>11</sup>. This is demonstrated in the definition given in the Comparative Study of Corporate Governance Codes relevant to the EU Member States, which combines the function of control with the aim of performance:

<sup>9</sup> Monks/Minow, Corporate Governance (1995) 1; adopted also by CalPERS, Gobal Principles 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Financial Reporting Council, UK Corporate Governance Code 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Nagel, NZG 2007, 166 (168); see also the foreword of the German Corporate Governance Code, which stresses the principles of the social market economy; *Krackhardt*, Vict. U. Wellington L. Rev. 2005, 319 (321, 353).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> As well as in other continents, e.g. Australia, where the corporate governance report "Strictly board-room", issued by the Committee on corporate governance (1993), chaired by *Prof. Fred Hilmer* of the Australian Graduate School of Management, states that governance is about performance as well as about conformance (*Tricker*, Corporate Governance (2009) 14).

\_\_\_\_\_

"Although corporate governance can be defined in a variety of ways, generally it involves the mechanism by which a business enterprise, organized in a limited liability corporate form, is directed and controlled. It usually concerns mechanisms by which corporate managers are held accountable for corporate conduct and performance. Corporate governance is distinct from – and should not be confused with – the topics of business management and corporate responsibility, although they are related." <sup>12</sup>

The OECD introduces its definition with the goals that should be attained by implementing good corporate governance: improving economic efficiency and growth and enhancing investor confidence:

"Corporate governance is one key element in improving economic efficiency and growth as well as enhancing investor confidence. Corporate governance involves a set of relationships between a company's management, its board, its shareholders and other stakeholders. Corporate governance also provides the structure through which the objectives of the company are set, and the means of attaining those objectives and monitoring performance are determined." <sup>13</sup>

Thus, this definition highlights that investor confidence is crucial for successful performance<sup>14</sup> and that the recent corporate governance discussion is also about the legitimacy and effectiveness of the exercise of power over companies<sup>15</sup>.

One last definition should be added because it combines some of the most important elements:

"Good corporate governance means good leading of a company, thus (...) the legal rules of organization that guarantee best that all entities within a corporation help enforcing the interest of the corporation. Good corporate governance requires more than just rules of organization, it wants to set quality standards (...). With regard to contents one can differ between rules for leading the company and rules for controlling it. Good corporate governance is realized by rules that enable an effective leading of the company without hindering an effective control."

11

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> OECD, Principles of Corporate Governance 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Haberer, Corporate Governance (2001) 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Lange, NZG 2004, 265 (266).

First of all, this definition says that corporate governance describes "legal rules". This is important because whenever one talks about corporate governance, one must keep in mind that corporate governance consists of a set of regulations that combines laws and private codes of conduct. Thus, there are rules addressing corporations, and rules addressing the legislator, e.g. the OECD principles of corporate governance or the EU Commission recommendations. Secondly, this definition mentions the demand for setting quality standards above the legally required minimum. And finally, the aim of good corporate governance is explained: effective leading together with effective control.

#### 2. Conclusion

To summarize the quintessential elements of these definitions, corporate governance is the internal structure of a company that takes into account the interests of all different parties involved, and distributes responsibilities and control accordingly, with the aim to improve the performance of the corporation and enhance the investor confidence. Many key forces exist within a corporation: the management, the shareholders, and the employees, which must be directed by institutions with the capacity to manage and control <sup>17</sup>. Good corporate governance solves internal company problems by 1) giving incentives, 2) controlling the internal decision-making process, and 3) managing the company with the intention to minimize risks and maximize the return on investment for investors. Thus, good corporate governance distributes power and responsibilities and tries to prevent the abuse of corporate power <sup>18</sup>. In other

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Schewe, Unternehmensverfassung (2005) 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 13.

words, one can say that management runs the business, but an established corporate governance system is what ensures that the business is being run well and in the right direction<sup>19</sup>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> *Tricker*, Corporate Governance (2009) 36.

#### II. History and Development of Corporate Governance

When we talk about corporate governance we are talking about control. The key questions are: why control is necessary? And which forms of control are possible? The history of corporate governance began at the end of the 19<sup>th</sup> century. At that time, the first stock exchanges opened. Before, shares were not traded publicly. In most cases, a company was owned by its managers and thus managed by its owners. Ownership was not dispersed, but shared only between friends and family members. Control was executed by voice rather than by exit<sup>20</sup>. With the opening of stock exchanges, dispersed forms of ownership emerged and control by exit became much easier.

### 1. The New Institutional Economics (NIE)

This development resulted in the separation of ownership and control, which sparked the beginning of the discussion of corporate governance<sup>21</sup>. From this conversation came the identification of the principal-agent-problem, which was first described by *Adam Smith*<sup>22</sup>. However, *Smith* concluded (incorrectly) that because of the principal-agent-problem, the shareholder company would not last <sup>23</sup>. It was only later that *Berle/Means*<sup>24</sup> first intensively discussed the issue. By broadly presenting the issue,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Brändle, Corporate Governance (2004) 4 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Banzhaf, Die Entsprechenserklärung der SE (2009) 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> O'Rourke, Adam Smith (2008) 77et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Smith, Wealth of Nations<sup>26</sup> (1984) 323 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Berle/Means, The modern corporation and private property<sup>2</sup> (1997); see also: Johnston, EC Regulation of Corporate Governance (2009) 28et seq.

Berle/Means gave the foundation for the development of a new economic science, the "New Institutional Economics (NIE)"25. This theory provides a framework for the economic analysis of the institutional environment of the economy<sup>26</sup>. It is new, as it sacrifices the clearness of the neo-classical model in favor of more difficult, but more realistic, assumptions<sup>27</sup>. Every economic theory necessarily works with models; reality is simply too complex and it is not possible to reach a deeper insight into the codependencies without using a model<sup>28</sup>. The problem hereby is to find the proper degree of abstraction<sup>29</sup>. While classical theory emphasizes only price and sees subjective demand as irrelevant, neo-classical theory recognizes that prices are highly influenced by the expected utility of a good<sup>30</sup>. The NIE now accepts neo-classical theory, but refines its image of the market participant. The homo oeconomicus still is only interested in maximizing his own utility<sup>31</sup>, but he or she no longer has all available information and is not perfect in processing the little information he has<sup>32</sup>. For that reason, the market participant is incapable of optimizing every decision. He or she is self-interested and rational, but not efficient. Moreover, human beings tend to behave opportunistically, which means that they are prepared to pursue their own interests, even through fraud. All market participants try to maximize their advantage as much

<sup>25</sup> Banzhaf, Die Entsprechenserklärung der SE (2009) 20; *Johnston*, EC Regulation of Corporate Governance (2009) 65 et seqq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Richter/Furubotn, Neue Institutionenökonomik (1996) 42.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> *Johnston* says, the NIE "simply fills in the gaps where neoclassical analysis operates at too high a level of abstraction", EC Regulation of Corporate Governance (2009) 68; see also *Williamson*, Markets and Hierarchies<sup>4</sup> (1983) 1; *Banzhaf*, Die Entsprechenserklärung der SE (2009) 21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Heine/Herr, VWL<sup>3</sup> (2003) 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Heine/Herr, VWL<sup>3</sup> (2003) 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Heine/Herr, VWL<sup>3</sup> (2003) 12.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Johnston, EC Regulation of Corporate Governance (2009) 67.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Bofinger, Grundzüge der Volkswirtschaftslehre<sup>2</sup> (2007) 112; *Johnston*, EC Regulation of Corporate Governance (2009) 66.

as possible under the established institutional order<sup>33</sup>. They create institutions<sup>34</sup> to regulate life within this imperfect, inefficient framework. In a perfect society with only efficient, utility-maximizing homines oeconomici, institutions, like e.g. courts and court procedures, would not be necessary, as every participant would understand the conditions of the system and act entirely rationally. Everyone would know in advance how a lawsuit would end, and therefore would not need to bring his or her case to court<sup>35</sup>. But the NIE, with its assumption of imperfection, requires institutions. *North* says:

"Institutions are the humanly devised constraints that structure human interactions. They are made up of formal constraints (e.g., rules, laws, constitutions), informal constraints (e.g., norms of behavior, conventions, self-imposed codes of conduct), and their enforcement characteristics. Together they define the incentive structure of societies and specifically economies." <sup>36</sup>

Institutions therefore are rules and organizations that compensate for the insecurity resulting from market imperfections by creating proper incentives. Institutions create costs, so-called "transaction costs" There are three types of transaction costs: 1) information costs, which are incurred in the process of finding out with whom it is possible to make a contract; 2) negotiation and decision costs, which occur in the process of finalizing a contract; and finally, 3) control and enforcement costs, which include all investments that have to be made to make the contract work as it was negotiated. Institutions should be set up to minimize such costs as much as possible.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Richter/Furubotn, Neue Institutionenökonomik (1996) 3 et segg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> A term originally introduced by *Thorstein Bunde Veblen*, though now defined slightely different, see *Wesch* in: *Herz*, ZEIT-Bibliothek der Ökonomie (2002) 55.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Richter/Furubotn, Neue Institutionenökonomik (1996) 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> North, Economic Performance through Time, Am. Econ. Rev. 1994, 360 (360).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Richter/Furubotn, Neue Institutionenökonomik (1996) 9; Banzhaf, Die Entsprechenserklärung der SE (2009) 25.

The introduction of transactions costs is one of the important characteristics that makes the NIE different from neo-classical theory, as the latter regards those costs as insignificant and negligible. However, the existence of those costs and the effort to minimize them has a strong influence on the behavior of the market participants.

#### 2. Market vs. Hierarchy

"The main reason why it is profitable to establish a firm would seem to be that there is a cost of using the price mechanism." With this simple statement, Coase discovered that a market necessarily entails transaction costs, and asserts that this reality is the reason for the existence of firms. He describes the conflict between the two basic principles of coordinating processes of production: market dynamics and hierarchical order. The market organization works with short-term contracts based on current needs. Everybody buys just what he or she needs; the price is made by offer and demand. In contrast, in the hierarchical structure, long-term contracts are formed. As long as the contract lasts, a leader, e.g. the owner of a company, or the management, must decide what will be produced, how and how much, and through what instructions. The most important difference between the two systems lies in the transaction costs. While the market has advantages in processing information, as it brings all offers and all demands together in the fastest and most efficient way, the hierarchy has advantages with regard to negotiation and decision costs. With longterm contracts fewer contracts have to be formed. There is not a continuous search for new contract partners. Thus, firms are established to minimize negotiation costs by using the hierarchical system. This theory forms the basis of the U.S. model of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Coase, The Nature of the Firm, 390; see also: *Johnston*, EC Regulation of Corporate Governance (2009) 26 et seqq, 222.

corporations called the "Nexus of Contractual Relationships". In contrary to e.g. Germany, where a legal person still has its own legal personality, in the U.S. a corporation is regarded as center of a network of various contracts<sup>39</sup>.

The crucial question is now: "Why, if by organizing one can eliminate certain costs and in fact reduce the cost of production, are there any markets at all?" The bigger a firm grows, the higher the information processing costs are. At a certain point the savings from negotiation costs are overrun by the costs of processing information; the hierarchical structure becomes too big and the market is again the more efficient option.

## 3. The Principal-Agent-Problem<sup>41</sup>

Within a hierarchy another type of costs emerges, caused by the above-mentioned principal-agent-problem<sup>42</sup>. This problem always appears when one person, the principal, gives orders to another person, the agent, and the agent has various possibilities how to fulfill the orders. As the agent is a homo oeconomicus, he or she will try to pursue his or her own interests while fulfilling the order. Simultaneously, he or she is acting as an agent; and his or her actions also influence the interests of the principal, compared to whom he or she has an information advantage. This causes a need for monitoring the agent from the point of view of the principal. The costs for organizing

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Banzhaf, Die Entsprechenserklärung der SE (2009) 21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Coase, The Nature of the Firm, 394.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 217 et seqq; Brändle, Corporate Governance (2004) 9 et seqq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> B. II.1.; *Jensen/Meckling*, Theory of the Firm, J. Fin. Econ. 1976, 304 (305 et segg).

the monitoring are "motivation costs," which are part of the transaction costs 43. The relationship between management and shareholders in a corporation forms a classic principal-agent-relationship<sup>44</sup>, which follows from the separation of ownership and control<sup>45</sup>. Corporate governance codes are largely created to address this agency dilemma<sup>46</sup>. The shareholders provide capital which can only be raised by a large number of investors. Yet, they are not involved in leading the company and cannot influence the day-to-day business which are run by management. The managers are not owners of the company; they only provide the management know-how. While corporations are considered to be the product of their shareholders' wishes, in fact they are more likely to reflect the efforts of their senior executives<sup>47</sup>. The reason for this separation is that shareholders often do not have the capability or time to manage the company in a reasonable way. On the other hand, the managers have great deal of discretion to use- as homines oeconimici - to their own advantage, even if that may be a disadvantage for the shareholders<sup>48</sup>, e.g. by re-investing earnings in a not cost-effective but prestigious project, instead of disbursing earnings to the shareholders. According to Schumpeter, industrial property is no longer personal; managers therefore tend to adopt a mindset similar to those of civil servants<sup>49</sup>. This causes additional transaction costs in from of "agency-costs", the price one has to pay to ac-

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Bofinger, Grundzüge der VWL<sup>2</sup> (2007) 81 et seqq, Kalss, in Kalss/Nowotny/Schauer, Österreichisches Gesellschaftsrecht (2008) para 3/14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Kalss, in Kalss/Nowotny/Schauer, Österreichisches Gesellschaftsrecht (2008) para 3/ 14; *Tricker*, Corporate Governance (2009) 8, 18, 219; *Westbrook*, Between Citizen and State (2007) 19 et seqq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Jensen/Meckling, Theory of the Firm, J. Fin. Econ. 1976, 304 (309).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 218.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Holt, Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2009) 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Schewe, Unternehmensverfasssung (2005) 32 et seq; Banzhaf, Die Entsprechenserklärung der SE (2009) 23 et seq; Merkt/Göthel, US-amerikanisches Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>2</sup> (2006) para 69.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Geißler, in Herz, ZEIT-Bibliothek der Ökonomie (2002) 93.

cess the advantages of the separation of ownership and control<sup>50</sup>. The task of effective corporate governance is to motivate the agent to act in the interest of the principal and to control him or her efficiently. Rules that attempt to solve this conflict can be found in different laws, e.g. company laws or laws concerning the capital market, but also in so-called corporate governance codes based on the principle of comply-or-explain. Details regarding those types of rules will be discussed later<sup>51</sup>.

Another problem connected to the principal-agent-problem is the "free-rider"-problem, in which persons take advantage of the actions of others without being active themselves. This leads to a passivity of the whole group as all group members just wait for the others to become active. In a stock company this problem often occurs when minor shareholders do not execute their duty to supervise the company they hold stocks of, but trust in institutional investors<sup>52</sup> to do so<sup>53</sup>.

Therefore, the principal-agent-problem requires closer supervision of the management, but this does not happen, or at least not as much as needed, due to the free-rider problem. Minor shareholders do not have the time nor the resources, and so they rely on the institutional investors. We will see later if and to what extent institutional investors can fill in the gap.

#### III. Economic Theories

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Haberer, Corporate Governance (2001) 11 et seg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> See B.V.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> For this work, for the term "institutional investor" the following definition will be used: "The definition of "institutional investor" has been widely framed and – apart from the usual pension funds – includes insurance companies, investment funds and companies, and credit institutions or banks that have been allowed to hold shares either in their trading or in their investment portfolio.", *Wymeersch*, in *Hopt/Kanada/Roe/Wymeersch/Prigge*, Comparative Corporate Governance (1998) 1179.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Banzhaf, Die Entsprechenserklärung der SE (2009) 23.

To be able to comprehensively understand systems of corporate governance, one must understand two other economic theories that explain how different interest groups act with regard to a company, the shareholder value model, and the stake-holder value model<sup>54</sup>.

# 1. Shareholder value approach<sup>55</sup>

Corporate governance rules are like the constitution of a company. They comprise rules for the company's behavior in relation to relevant interest groups. From a shareholder perspective, a company should primarily fulfill the owner's expectations. Its central goal is – pursuing a typical economic approach – the realization of profits. Therefore, this theory measures long-term efficiency by looking at the increase in shareholder value<sup>56</sup>. The optimal use of the company's resources is to create more wealth and, consequently, to pay out to shareholders a risk adequate interest rate for their investment<sup>57</sup>. This approach is typical for Anglo-American corporations<sup>58</sup>.

# 2. Stakeholder value approach<sup>59</sup>

.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Salacuse, in Norton/Rickford/Kleineman, Corporate Governance Post-Enron (2006) 433 (450 et seq) also refers to them as the culture of individualism, only concentrating on the indivudal shareholder, versus the culture of communitarianism, also including rights of the affected community.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> *Johnston*, EC Regulation of Corporate Governance (2009) 21 et seqq; *Smerdon*, A Practical Guide to Corporate Governance (2004) para 1.013 et seqq; *Brändle*, Corporate Governance (2004) 5 et seqq; *Hopt*, Am. J. Comp. L. 2011, 1 (28).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Schewe, Unternehmensverfassung (2005) 22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Fichtinger/Hrebicek, in Hrebicek/Fichtinger, Handbuch Corporate Governance (2003) 29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Monks/Minow, Corporate Governance (1995) 269; Bieling/Steinhilber, ZIB 2002, 39 (40).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Nobel in Tison/de Wulf/van der Elst/Steennot, Company Law and Financial Regulation (2009) 165 et seqq; Hopt, Am. J. Comp. L.2011, 1 (82).

\_\_\_\_\_

In contrast<sup>60</sup>, the stakeholder value approach, which is more common in Germany for example<sup>61</sup>, does not only take into account the shareholder interests, but also the interests of other groups connected with the company and seeks to maximize their benefits, too. Stakeholders are groups within the society that have a special interest regarding a company whose acting affects them and which they thus try to influence<sup>62</sup>. Examples of stakeholders are banks, employees, or suppliers. This concept sees the task of a company not only in maximizing the shareholder interest, but also the stakeholder value, while accepting that no group can enforce its interests completely and sustainably<sup>63</sup>. Within a company many different stakeholder groups can run into conflict with each other, but all groups have to enforce their interests through collective negotiation. Different levels and potentials of power can lead to economically inefficient solutions<sup>64</sup>, which create the need for control.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Hopt, GesRZ 2002, 4 (4 et seq); Hopt, Am. J. Comp. L. 2001, 1 (9).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Monks/Minow, Corporate Governance (1995) 269; German Corporate Governance Code, 1; Müller, Ausführungen anlässlich der 8. Konferenz Deutscher Corporate Governance Kodex, 5; Hommelhoff, in *Tison/de Wulf/van der Elst/Steennot*, Company Law and Financial Regulation (2009) 268.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Rauter, Stakeholder, in *Straube*, Fachwörterbuch zum Handels- und Gesellschaftsrecht (2005) 292; § 70 I Austrian AktG.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Schewe, Unternehmensverfassung (2005) 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Schewe, Unternehmensverfassung (2005) 46.

#### IV. Forms of control

In the field of corporate governance two important forms of control are distinguished: internal and external control <sup>65</sup>. Internal control establishes a system of checks and balances within the company based on the national companies' actions, while external control creates control over management through the influence of actors outside the company.

#### 1. Internal control

Internal control is executed primarily by the board as the central body for management and control <sup>66</sup>. In a two-tier system these tasks are split up. This leads to more transparency, as it is obvious that the "management board" is in charge of management and is controlled by the "control board" with regard to its economic performance, integrity, and compliance with the law<sup>67</sup>. The control board can be internally broken up into different committees with distinct tasks, such as nomination, remuneration, and auditing. Through this division these important areas can be treated more efficiently and effectively. The two-tier board is a typical structure for Austrian and German boards because it is required by the stock companies act in each respective country<sup>68</sup>. Internationally it is seen as a unique structure<sup>69</sup>. In most countries, stock

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Hopt, GesRZ 2002, 4 (5); Banzhaf, Die Entsprechenserklärung der SE (2009) 18; Hopt, Am. J. Comp. L.2011, 1 (8).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Hopt, GesRZ 2002, 4 (5); Brändle, Corporate Governance (2004) 20; Owen/Kirchmaier/Grant, in Owen/Kirchmaier/Grant, Corporate Governance in the US and Europe (2006) 2, 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Davis, U.S. Corporate Governance, FS Raiser (2005) 49 (50).

<sup>68 §§ 70</sup> et segg, Austrian AktG, §§ 76 et segg, German AktG.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Hopt, GesRZ 2002, 4 (5 et seq).

companies have a one-tier board. Within this board the directors control themselves. This happens by distinguishing between executive and non-executive directors and creating committees – normally for approximately the same subject areas as in the control board of a two-tier system – that are often required to be filled only with non-executive or independent directors. The question of directors' independence forms an important part of the corporate governance discussion and is tackled intensively in Recommendation 2005/162/EC on the role of non-executive or supervisory directors of listed companies and on the committees of (supervisory) boards, which will be discussed later<sup>70</sup>.

The work of auditors forms part of the internal control, too, and therefore is dealt with by Directive 2006/43/EC on statutory audits of annual accounts<sup>71</sup>. They are even seen as partners of the control board<sup>72</sup>.

#### 2. External control<sup>73</sup>

In contrast, external control is not regulated, but is executed by (institutional) investors, banks, and other external monitors through their decisions to invest or not. In terms of external control, good corporate governance is a question of competition of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> See C.I.2.b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> See C.I.3.c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Hopt, GesRZ 2002, 4 (7).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> *Johnston*, EC Regulation of Corporate Governance (2009) 46 et seqq; *Brändle*, Corporate Governance (2004) 20 et seqq.

the corporate governance systems. The better the corporate governance, the more investors will be enticed to invest,<sup>74</sup> and the higher a company will be valued<sup>75</sup>.

While in the USA external control is exerted through the capital markets, as well as through institutional investors and hostile takeovers<sup>76</sup>, in Germany for example, hostile takeovers are rare. This is due to concentrated ownership<sup>77</sup> and the fact that external control is a task relegated to the big banks, which tend to have a strong influence on listed companies<sup>78</sup>. Within the EU, a similar ownership structure and thus a similar form of external control to the USA can be found in the UK<sup>79</sup>.

# V. The idea of "Comply-or-explain"

As an artificial, legal person, every company needs a constitution<sup>80</sup>. If every firm had to create and institute its own unique corporate governance structure, this would create unreasonably large transaction costs. Inventing a new corporate constitution for every single firm would require unnecessary work. These costs can be easily re-

<sup>76</sup> *Tricker*, Corporate Governance (2009) 12, 47; *Owen/Kirchmaier/Grant*, in *Owen/Kirchmaier/Grant*. Corporate Governance in the US and Europe (2006) 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> *Hopt*, GesRZ 2002, 4 (5); *Monks/Minow*, Corporate Governance (1995) 271.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Hopt, GesRZ 2002 4 (7).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> Owen/Kirchmaier/Grant, in Owen/Kirchmaier/Grant, Corporate Governance in the US and Europe (2006) 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Hopt, GesRZ 2002, 4 (5 et seqq); Monks/Minow, Corporate Governance (1995) 268 et seq; Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 47.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> Bieling/Steinhilber, ZIB 2002, 39 (56f); Davies, GesRZ 2002, 14 (15, 18); Wymeersch, in Hopt/Kanada/Roe/Wymeersch/Prigge, Comparative Corporate Governance (1998) 1189 et segq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 25.

duced by providing generic, default solutions which suit the needs of most firms<sup>81</sup>. Those solutions can be provided either by law or by corporate governance codes.

As stated above, corporate governance is the internal structure of a company that takes into account the interests of all different parties involved (internal as well as external parties), and distributes responsibilities and control accordingly, with the aim of improving the performance of the corporation and enhancing investor confidence. This internal structure is only partly given by national legislation in most E.U. Member States. The legislation tries to save transaction costs, to counter market failure, and to enforce political aims. However, strict rules are sometimes not flexible enough<sup>82</sup> to meet all situations. Therefore, corporate governance codes emerged to fill in gaps<sup>83</sup>. This chapter will explain what a corporate governance code is, what its legal nature is, and how the comply-or-explain system, one of its typical characteristics, works.

"A corporate governance code would be defined (...) as a systematically arranged set of principles, standards, best practices and/ or recommendations, precatory in nature, that is neither legally nor contractually binding, relating to the internal governance of corporations (covering topics such as the treatment of shareholders, the organisation and practices of (supervisory) boards and corporate transparency) and issued by a collective body."84

A code is a set of rules, normally based on a private initiative, that creates a new regulatory framework in addition to already existing, mandatory regulations. Companies that adopt a code voluntarily subject themselves to these rules by declaring pub-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> Johnston, EC Regulation of Corporate Governance (2009) 83, 85.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> Birkner/Löffler, Corporate Governance in Österreich (2004) 33 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> Lutter, ZGR 2001, 224 (227); Johnston, EC Regulation of Corporate Governance (2009) 1 et seq; Fleischer, NZG 2004, 1129 (1135); Banzhaf, Die Entsprechenserklärung der SE (2009) 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) 11.

licly that they regard these rules as binding<sup>85</sup>. Corporate governance codes reflect an ideal situation by articulating what good corporate governance should be. They are not legally binding and are often called "soft law"<sup>86</sup>, which may be confusing since codes are not actually law. That is why a code only comes to effect if it is applied in practice. Of special importance here is the principle of comply-or-explain, which gives companies certain discretion in applying these rules<sup>87</sup>.

"The existence of corporate governance codes may not be enough to improve the companies' governance. The "comply or explain" principle should also work in practice. The success of the "comply or explain" principle will depend largely on the quality of the information provided in the corporate governance statement. Companies need to provide extensive, good quality information to the market for investors to take appropriate investment decisions and hence contribute to a better allocation of capital and higher economic efficiency."88

The implementation of corporate governance rules through codes is quite flexible: it takes into account the decision-making authority of the management<sup>89</sup> and is "(more or less) based on the commitment"<sup>90</sup> of the companies. Management that does not comply with the code does not automatically violate its obligations<sup>91</sup>. In fact, the management has to comply with the code only insofar as the code is 1) useful and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> Kalss, in Kalss/Nowotny/Schauer, Österreichisches Gesellschaftsrecht (2008) para 3/242.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> Petersen, Unternehmensführung (2006) 62; Claussen/Bröcker, DB 2002, 1199 (1199); Semler/Wagner, NZG 2003, 553 (554); Kort, AG 2008, 137 (138), who speaks of "pluralization of sources of law", as company law is supplemented by a means of self-regulation; concerning the term "soft law" in general. See also: Krejci, in Lang/Schuch/Staringer, Soft Law in der Praxis (2005) 53 (63 et seqq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> SEC (2007) 1022, 3: "Comply or explain gives flexibility to companies. Some companies may find that a certain recommendation is ill suited to their specific characteristics and/or compliance with this standard would be excessively burdensome or difficult. These companies are not required to comply with this specific principle as long as they disclose these deviations and provide an explanation to the market."

<sup>88</sup> SEC (2007) 1021, 9.

<sup>89</sup> Petersen. Unternehmensführung (2006) 70.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> v. *Werder*, in *Ringleb/Kremer/Lutter/v. Werder*, Deutscher Corporate Governance Kodex<sup>3</sup> (2003) para 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> Ringleb, in Ringleb/Kremer/Lutter/v. Werder, Deutscher Corporate Governance Kodex<sup>3</sup> (2003) para 51 et seqq.

sensible for the interests of the company<sup>92</sup> and 2) reflects sector and enterprise-

specific requirements<sup>93</sup>.

At this point, no final decision about the legal nature of corporate governance code

exists. This type of regulation is still new, and therefore is a collection of rules and

recommendations created "sui generis" <sup>94</sup>. The only unquestionable characteristic of

codes is that they are not legally binding<sup>95</sup>.

However, the codes nonetheless have had a concrete impact on the practice of

management and corporate governance. They are more than mere declarations of

intent and are an important part of the mosaic of corporate governance<sup>96</sup>. The effect

occurs on three levels:

1. Law-describing parts of the code

Partly, corporate governance codes also cover topics that are already covered by the

national company acts. What is regarded as good corporate governance within one

jurisdiction can only be understood completely by reading the national company acts

and the corporate governance codes together, as they refer to each other. This rela-

tionship caused some codes to add to their recommendations rules which are man-

datory by law. These additions give a more complete overview (the so-called "com-

<sup>92</sup> Kort, AG 2008, 137 (138).

<sup>93</sup> German Code of Corporate Governance (as of May 26, 2010) 2.

<sup>94</sup> Petersen, Unternehmensführung (2006) 65; Peltzer, NZG 2002, 10 (10).

95 Petersen, Unternehmensführung (2006) 65; Claussen/Bröcker, DB 2002, 1199 (1199); Seibt, AG

2003, 465 (470); Weber-Rey/Buckel, NZG 2010, 761 (765).

<sup>96</sup> Arlt/Bervoets/Grechenig/Kalss, GesRZ 2002, 64 (80).

28

munication function" of a code<sup>97</sup>). For example, section II of the German code of corporate governance (GCGK), explains the content of §§ 118 ff. German stock companies act (German AktG)<sup>98</sup>. These parts of the code describe what the law is <sup>99</sup>. One should not forget that the code does not replace the law, but only describes it (sometimes only partially) and gives an interpretation<sup>100</sup>. Only the law itself is binding. The code is just an additional, often helpful, source of information<sup>101</sup>.

### 2. De-facto binding effect

A de-facto binding effect can occur when companies accept the code and declare which rules they will comply with and which rules they will deviate from (and why). A deviation from the recommendations is possible (but not for the law-describing parts, of course), but this requires an explanation of deviation according to the principle of comply-or-explain. Companies might feel forced adhere to the code to a greater extent than they would without it. They may fear that the fact that they deviated might be regarded as a problem in their corporate governance structure by potential investors<sup>102</sup>. The fact alone, that a set of rules describing what is regarded as good corporate governance exists, creates social pressure to comply with those recommendations for which the effort to justify the deviation is higher than the advantage of devi-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> Brändle, Corporate Governance (2004) 107.

<sup>98</sup> Petersen, Unternehmensführung (2006) 80.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> Haberer, Corporate Governance (2001) 127.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> Austrian Code of Corporate Governance (ACCG) Preambel, footnote 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> Ringleb, in Ringleb/Kremer/Lutter/v. Werder, Deutscher Corporate Governance Kodex<sup>3</sup> (2003) para 35.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> Ringleb, in Ringleb/Kremer/Lutter/v. Werder, Deutscher Corporate Governance Kodex<sup>3</sup> (2003) para 45; Petersen, Unternehmensführung (2006) 69; this assumption is supported by the Code-Report 2009 of the Berlin Center of Corporate Governance which shows that the interviewed DAX-30 companies at an average comply with 95 % of the recommendations.

ating. *Roth/Büchele* call this effect the "indirect force of the capital market and public pressure" while *Gerhard Cromme* simply says: "What can't be explained publicly with good reasons shouldn't be done at all." The corporate governance codes are therefore already enforced before any legal duty exists, entirely through the power of the market, which works in tandem with the media, analysts, and the behavior of the investors as external control of the investors as external control of the investors. Although these codes are not legally binding, they may be enforced through reputational mechanisms the so-called tacit or implicit understandings" To be able to attract more investors, it is important for a company to maintain its reputation as well-governed. The desire to maintain this reputation means that managers will apply the principles laid down in the code even when its application might not be optimal in the short run, but demonstrates the reliability of the company in the long run of the short run, but demonstrates the reliability of the company in the long run the long run the short run, but demonstrates the reliability of the company in the long run the long run the short run, but demonstrates the reliability of the company in the long run the long run the short run, but demonstrates the reliability of the company in the long run the long run the short run, but demonstrates the reliability of the company in the long run the long run the short run, but demonstrates the reliability of the company in the long run the long run the short run, but demonstrates the reliability of the company in the long run the long run the short run, but demonstrates the reliability of the company in the long run the long run the short run, but demonstrates the reliability of the company in the long run the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> Roth/Büchele, in Büchele/Mildner/Murschitz/Roth/Wörle, Corporate Governance (2006) 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> Chairman of the German Corporate Governance Code Government Commission until June 30, 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> Cromme, Ausführungen anlässlich der 7. Konferenz Deutscher Corporate Governance Kodex 4.

Eberhartinger, in Haller, Wirtschaftsprüfung und Corporate Governance (2005) 74; Longin in Hrebicek/Fichtinger, Handbuch Corporate Governance (2003) preamble, 13; Eberhartinger/Schenk, in Hrebicek/Fichtinger, Handbuch Corporate Governance (2003) 129; Guggenberger/Hasch/Janezic, in Hrebicek/Fichtinger, Handbuch Corporate Governance (2003) 196; Nowotny, in Hrebicek/Fichtinger, Handbuch Corporate Governance (2003) 172; Claussen/Bröcker, DB 2002, 1199 (1204); Brändle, Corporate Governance (2004) 107; Hopt, Am. J. Comp. L. 2011, 1 (64 et seq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> Habersack, NZG 2004, 1 (3).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> Kreps, Mikroökonomische Theorie (1994) 479 et seqq, 690 et seqq; Johnston, EC Regulation of Corporate Governance (2009) 85 et seqq; Krejci, in Lang/Schuch/Staringer, Soft Law (2005) 53 (60).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> Johnston, EC Regulation of Corporate Governance (2009) 71 et segg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> *Tricker*, Corporate Governance (2009) 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> Johnston, EC Regulation of Corporate Governance (2009) 86.

firm identities are subject to dramatic alterations <sup>112</sup>. Moreover, there are informational asymmetries. Capital markets cannot reliably distinguish when investments are economical for a specific firm from cases in which the management is involved in unprofitable empire-building. This makes reputation harder to observe and thus less effective <sup>113</sup>. However, the biggest players in each national economy, as well as ambitious and rising ones, depend on their reputation to attract investors. They will therefore try to comply with relevant codes, especially, as media show increasing interest in corporate activities <sup>114</sup>. The second argument against the utility of reputation looks at the practical implementation of codes and the transaction costs incurred by investors to monitor firms. Recent facts and figures concerning this issue will be introduced below in the section, "Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices in Corporate Governance in the Member States" <sup>115</sup>. Code enforcement can be left to market forces, but it can also be done by stock exchanges and even be legally backed by national stock corporation acts <sup>116</sup>.

# 3. Declaration of compliance and corporate governance reports

The third pillar of effective corporate governance codes is the listing rules of stock exchanges 117 and the stock companies act rules, which require companies to declare

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> Blair, Ownership and Control (1995) 259.

Johnston, EC Regulation of Corporate Governance (2009) 87 et seq: Johnston writes here about reputation of companies with regard to employees and the possibility to attract the best employees, but some of the arguments and mechanisms may be as well applied on the relationship between companies and investors.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 45, 321 et segg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> See C.I.4.b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> See B.V.3.; *Hopt*, GesRZ 2002, 4 (11); *Davies*, GesRZ 2002, 14 (14).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup>Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 41.

their compliance with the law and/or a corporate governance report. These requirements thus link the code with the company law 118. For example, to be listed on the Vienna stock exchange, a declaration concerning the Austrian Code of Corporate Governance is necessary 119, as well as the German Code of Corporate Governance is standard for the Deutsche Börse Group 120. In the U.S., the New York Stock Exchange requires the company to abide by specified corporate governance rules for listed companies 121. In addition, the stock companies acts require supervisory and management boards 122 to execute a declaration of compliance, e.g. in Germany (§ 161German AktG), or create a duty to set up a corporate governance report, e.g. in Austria (§§ 222, 243b Austrian UGB, § 127 Austrian AktG), the so-called "legalbacking of self-regulation". As the declaration of compliance and the corporate governance report are based on federal laws, they are not just de-facto binding, but quasi-legal 123. This was demonstrated in the decision of the German Federal Court of Justice of February 16, 2009<sup>124</sup>. The second senate held that an incorrect declaration executed in compliance with § 161 German AktG makes the exculpatory decision of the general stockholders' meeting regarding the management subject to appeal, since the board has violated its institutional obligations if the board members knew or had to know about the incorrectness. If a company complies actually with the code

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> Hommelhoff, in Tison/de Wulf/van der Elst/Steennot, Company Law and Financial Regulation (2009) 267.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> Wiener Börse AG, Regelwerk Prime Market, 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> Deutsche Börse AG, Listing Guide Deutsche Börse AG, 6.1.1.9., though only applicable to German issuers.

NYSE, Final NYSE Corporate Governance Rules, available at <nyse.com/pdfs/finalcorpgovrules.pdf>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> Peltzer, NZG 2002, 593 (595).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> Werder, DB 2011, 49 (49); Kort, AG 2008, 137 (138); Johnston, EC Regulation of Corporate Governance (2009) 343.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>124</sup> BGH 16.02.2009, II ZR 185/07.

does not matter, at least not to the law, but the declaration of compliance must be accurate <sup>125</sup>. The declaration gives information about the past and the future. The first must be in accordance with the facts; the second must be an honest declaration of intent <sup>126</sup>. This declaration has a durable character and the management needs to adapt it if a deviation or change of the company's practice occurs <sup>127</sup>.

According to the Austrian AktG, the enforcement of the corporate governance report can even be enforced against board members by fines imposed against the company register, pursuant to § 258 I Austrian AktG. Moreover, the company can sue the managers for damages and fire them. Finally, issuing a wrong corporate governance report can be considered a crime under § 255 I n° 5 Austrian AktG.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> Semler/Wagner, NZG 2003, 553 (553); Vetter, NZG 2009, 561 (566).

Semler/Wagner, NZG 2003, 553 (554); Peltzer, NZG 2009, 1336 (1336); Banzhaf, Die Entsprechenserklärung der SE (2009) 79 et seq; see also KG 26.5.2008, 23 U 88/07, where the court held that § 161 German stock corporation act is only violated if the defendant already when issuing the declaration regarding its future behavior had decided to act contrarily and BGH 21.09.2009, II ZR 174/08 (KG), where the court held that a declaration according to § 161 German stock corporation act needs to be adapted immediately if the a violation of the code happens after the original declaraion.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> Vetter, NZG 2009, 561 (562); Semler/Wagner, NZG 2003, 553 (556); Schanz, Börseneinführung<sup>3</sup> (2007) § 3 para 14.

\_\_\_\_\_

# C. Corporate Governance in the European Union

I. EU Legal and other Acts concerning Corporate Governance

1. Modernising Company Law and Enhancing Corporate Governance

in the European Union – A Plan to Move Forward

On May 21, 2003 the Commission issued a communication with the title "Modernising

Company Law and Enhancing Corporate Governance in the European Union - A

Plan to Move Forward" 128 to the Council and the European Parliament. This commu-

nication sought to outline the approach followed by the Commission up until that

point, concerning company law and corporate governance, and which one it intended

to follow in the future.

a) Reasons<sup>129</sup>

Good corporate governance is a key element for a prospering real economy 130. It

fosters efficiency and competitiveness of businesses and helps to strengthen share-

holder's rights<sup>131</sup>. If approached EU-wide, it helps to fulfill the aims of the TFEU, par-

ticularly Article 49, since it can facilitate the freedom of establishment of companies

<sup>128</sup> COM (2003) 284 final; *Smerdon*, Corporate Governance (2004) para 22.002 et seq; *Birkner/Löffler*, Corporate Governance in Österreich (2004) 23 et seqq.

<sup>129</sup> COM (2003) 284 final, 6 et seg.

<sup>130</sup> Hopt, GesRZ 2002, 4 (5).

<sup>131</sup> COM (2003) 284 final 3.

34

and guarantee legal certainty in intra-EU operations<sup>132</sup>. Therefore, the plan lists five particular reasons for an approach to develop EU company law concerning corporate governance.

### (1) Deepening of the Internal European Market

First, the internal market should be deepened and an integrated European capital market should be created <sup>133</sup>. This would be ideal since more and more companies operate cross-border and the internal market is affected by the development of the four fundamental freedoms, from a prohibition of discrimination to a general prohibition of restrictions <sup>134</sup>.

## (2) Creation of an Integrated European Capital Market

Second, capital markets, as important parts of the Internal Market<sup>135</sup> should be integrated. Both, issuers and investors have more confidence in a European market that offers equivalent corporate governance frameworks in all Member States.

<sup>133</sup> Bieling/Steinhilber, ZIB 2002, 39 (40).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup> COM (2003) 284 final 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>134</sup> ECJ, Case C-55/94 (Gebhard), ECR 1995, I-4165: the "Gebhard-test" requires that restrictive national rules not only be applied in a non-discriminatory manner, but also they must be justified by imperative requirements in the general interest, must be suitable for securing the attainment of the objective which they pursue, and must not go beyond what is necessary in order to attain it; see also *Johnston*, EC Regulation of Corporate Governance (2009) 155; *Huber*, Recht der Europäischen Integration<sup>2</sup> (2002) § 17 para 47 et seqq; *Foster*, EU Law (2006) 365; *Deards/Hargreaves*, European Union Law (2004) 242.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>135</sup> Pache, in Schulze/Zuleeg, Europarecht<sup>1</sup> (2006) § 10 para 199.

## (3) Maximization of the Benefits of Modern Technologies

Third, the benefits of modern technologies should be maximized. Information and transparency are crucial elements of effective corporate governance. New information and communication technologies, especially the Internet, can help to support them, e.g. through virtual general meetings or cross-border voting rights.

# (4) Coping with EU Enlargement Challenges

Fourth, the enlargement of the EU poses new challenges due to an increasingly diverse set of national regulatory frameworks. An EU-wide approach to corporate governance, although not necessarily including setting up a European corporate governance code <sup>136</sup> and a modernized EU Acquis, will become more and more important to creating a competitive, modern market economy across the entire EU.

## (5) Addressing recent Corporate Scandals

Finally, recent scandals should be addressed in order to restore confidence in capital markets<sup>137</sup>. In particular, the Enron case gained notoriety by giving a name to the "disease" of lost investor confidence<sup>138</sup>. The plan was set up ten years ago, and yet still new scandals emerge, which indicates that the corporate governance discussion

---

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) 81; Habersack, NZG 2004, 1 (3).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup> COM (2003) 284 final 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>138</sup> Wikipedia, availabel at <de.wikipedia.org/wiki/Enronitis>.

critical situations, not theoretical concepts 139.

Objectives<sup>140</sup>

has not reached its end point yet. Often changes have been made in response to

b)

holders' rights and third parties' protection and 2) fostering the efficiency and compet-

The "Plan to Move Forward" pursues two main objectives: 1) strengthening share-

itiveness EU-founded businesses 141. These aims are linked: to be competitive, com-

panies need to have the chance to raise cheap capital, but to raise cheap capital, the

management must be more strongly shareholder-value orientated 142, and sharehold-

ers' rights and the investors' confidence in the capital markets must be strength-

ened<sup>143</sup>. Capital markets must work to build investor confidence with integrity<sup>144</sup>, as

higher confidence generates more market volume<sup>145</sup>. This is the starting point for

good corporate governance that aims to reduce transaction costs and solve the prin-

cipal-agent-conflict between management and shareholders.

c) Actions to take

<sup>139</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 8.

<sup>140</sup> COM (2003) 284 final 7 et segg.

<sup>141</sup> Habersack, NZG 2004, 1 (1).

<sup>142</sup> Bieling/Steinhilber, ZIB 2002, 39 (52).

<sup>143</sup> Hopt, GesRZ 2002, 4 (5).

<sup>144</sup> Mansfeld, Kreditwesen 2009, 29 (30); Grundsatzkommission Corporate Governance, DB 2000, 238

(238).

<sup>145</sup> Poppmeier-Reisinger, Handbuch Börsegang (2002) 25.

37

The guiding criteria for any regulation based on this action plan are: subsidiarity, proportionality, and flexibility 146. The principle of subsidiarity is also laid down in Article 5 I 1, III TEU and solves the conflict between unity and diversity, inherent in a federal system<sup>147</sup>. It means that the EU only takes such measures that cannot be undertaken by a single state, but can be done by the EU itself<sup>148</sup>. While the principle of subsidiarity tells us when the EU can act, the principle of proportionality shows how it should act 149. Article 5 IV TEU says that the content and form of Union action shall not exceed what is necessary to achieve the objectives of the Treaties. Therefore, EU-wide applicable rules should address only those problems with cross-boarder impact and should also be flexible enough to take national idiosyncrasies into account. That is why the legal act "recommendation" according to Article 288 V TFEU is helpful in this context 150; it has no binding force, but leads to de facto harmonization when it is followed. So it often is used as a first step to a binding rule 151. The desired flexibility is continued during the implementation of EU recommendations through national corporate governance codes that follow the principle of comply-or-explain, as described above 152. The acceptance of this principle, as well as the already high degree of conformity of corporate governance rules in the different Member States, disposed the EU commission to choose coordination instead of setting up its own EU corporate

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>146</sup> COM (2003) 284 final 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>147</sup> Langguth in Lenz/Borchardt, EU-Verträge<sup>5</sup> (2009) Article 5 para 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>148</sup> Huber, Europäische Integration<sup>2</sup> (2002) § 16 para 28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>149</sup> Langguth in Lenz/Borchardt, EU-Verträge<sup>5</sup> (2009) Article 5 para 36; Johnston, EC Regulation of Corporate Governance (2009) 149 et seq, calls them the "twin principles".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>150</sup> Habersack, NZG 2004, 1 (2).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>151</sup> Remien, in Schulze/Zuleeg Europarecht<sup>1</sup> (2006) § 14 para 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>152</sup> See chapter B. IV.

governance code <sup>153</sup>. Such code would only create a new level between international principles and national rules. Nonetheless, a certain level of uniformity is required to deepen the European integration which leads to a more efficient allocation of resources, better competitiveness, and a more flexible European economy <sup>154</sup>. Not full harmonization, but only timely, specific measures are sufficient to help corporate function owners act efficiently and in line with the corporation's interests, while offering corporations a helpful framework for cross-border trade <sup>155</sup>. The integration is enforced by different legal acts of the EU, so investors can rely on an EU-wide uniform level of protection and transparency. Beyond that, the EU counts on regulatory competition between the national legislatures. This makes centralized control superfluous, and creates a baseline regulatory framework only to prevent or supersede regulatory competition where it is likely to produce inefficient outcomes <sup>156</sup>.

Moreover, all measures should support the European tradition of entrepreneurship<sup>157</sup>, while integrating it in the international framework<sup>158</sup>. The action plan names in particular the Sarbanes-Oxley-Act, which was enacted in the U.S. in 2002. The content of this internationally considered law will be described later<sup>159</sup>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>153</sup> COM (2003) 284 final 13 et seq; *Habersack*, NZG 2004, 1 (3).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>154</sup> Bieling/Steinhilber, ZIB 2002, 39 (49).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>155</sup> Habersack, NZG 2004, 1 (3).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>156</sup> Johnston, EC Regulation of Corporate Governance (2009) 165 et seqq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>157</sup> Habersack, NZG 2004, 1 (3).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>158</sup> COM (2003) 284 final, 5; *Habersack*, NZG 2004, 1 (2); *Wohlmannstetter*, ZGR 2010, 472 (475).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>159</sup> See D. I. 4.

Annex I of the action plan<sup>160</sup> gives a concrete list of measures to take, broken down by short-term, medium-term, and long-term measures<sup>161</sup>. The most important measures already taken will be discussed in the following chapter.

#### 2. Recommendations

According to Art 288 V TFEU, recommendations "shall have no binding force" and are chosen as legal instrument when more flexibility is needed to adapt its proposed rules to national peculiarities<sup>162</sup>. Nevertheless, they have a political impact and should be taken into account by national courts when applying national law.<sup>163</sup>

The EU commission issued two important recommendations, one concerning the remuneration of directors, one concerning non-executive directors and supervisory boards. Both are only applicable for listed companies<sup>164</sup> that have their registered office in the territory of a Member State<sup>165</sup>. If a company has not been incorporated in one of the Member States, the recommendations are applicable for those companies that are primarily listed in the territory of a Member State<sup>166</sup>. "Listed companies" means companies whose securities are admitted to trading on a regulated market, within the meaning of Directive 2004/39/EC, in one or more Member States<sup>167</sup>. The

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>160</sup> COM (2003) 284 final 24 et seqq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>161</sup> Habersack, NZG 2004, 1 (2).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>162</sup> Kort, AG 2008, 137 (142).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>163</sup> Streinz, Europarecht<sup>9</sup> (2012) 186.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>164</sup> Re (COM) 2004/913/EC 1.1.; Re (COM) 2005/162/EC 1.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>165</sup> Re (COM) 2004/913/EC 1.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>166</sup> Re (COM) 2004/913/EC 1.2.; Re (COM) 2005/162/EC 1.4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>167</sup> Re (COM) 2004/913/EC 2.1.; Re (COM) 2005/162/EC 2.1.

concentration on listed companies leads to a stronger linkage between corporate and capital market law<sup>168</sup>.

a) Recommendation 2004/913/EC – fostering an appropriate regime for the remuneration of directors of listed companies 169

Directors' remuneration offers a wide range of potential conflicts. On the one hand it is important for companies to offer adequate pay, especially for managers, in order to attract qualified candidates. Managers must be highly qualified, capable of handling a big workload and a high degree of responsibility. All these factors are reflected in their remuneration. Otherwise, nobody who fulfills these requirements would do the job 170. On the other hand, remuneration must be transparent and checkable in order to protect shareholders and foster sustainable investor confidence 171. High remuneration is only considered fair, if it can be justified through adequate performance, which is primarily measured by the overall success of the company. Finally, one should not forget that remuneration for single managers consists of individual and private data which are worth of protection 172. Therefore, the recommendation tries to give guidance as to how the Member States can balance these competing interests. It comprises three different areas of remuneration: the remuneration policy in general, the individual remuneration, and the share-based remuneration.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>168</sup> Habersack, NZG 2004, 1 (1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>169</sup> Johnston, EC Regulation of Corporate Governance (2009) 352 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>170</sup> Mutter, AG report 2009 R130 (R130).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>171</sup> Re (COM) 2004/913/EC, recital 3; *Haberer/Kraus*, GES 2010, 10 (11).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>172</sup> See also DIHK-Stellungnahme zum Entwurf eines Gesetzes zur Angemessenheit der Vorstandsvergütung (VorstAG), BT-Dr 16/12278, NZG 2009, 538 (540).

## (1) Remuneration Policy in general

The remuneration policy in general should consist of a remuneration statement (3.1.)<sup>173</sup> explaining the company's policy on directors' remuneration (3.2.). It should cover variable, non-variable, and non-cash components, the linkage between remuneration and performance, performance criteria, supplementary pensions and retirement schemes (3.3). But the recommendation covers not only the contents of the remuneration, but also requires information concerning terms of contracts, duration, notice periods, and provisions for termination payments (3.4), as well as concerning mandate and composition of a remuneration committee and role of the shareholders' general annual meeting (3.5) to be disclosed. The remuneration statement should contain information about future and previous years (3.2). Combining the past and the future perspective helps to define significant changes. The commission recommends, moreover, a transparent remuneration statement for the shareholders, and their participation on the directors' remuneration through the general annual meeting. The remuneration policy should be an explicit item on the agenda (4.1) so that shareholders can influence it effectively without having to bring their own petition. Finally, the remuneration statement should be submitted to a vote which can be either mandatory or advisory or can be held only if shareholders representing al least 25% request it (4.2)<sup>174</sup>.

# (2) Remuneration of Individual Directors

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>173</sup> Haberer/Kraus, GES 2010, 10 (11); Lutter in Tison/de Wulf/van der Elst/Steennot, Company Law and Financial Regulation (2009) 134.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>174</sup> Haberer/Kraus, GES 2010, 10 (11).

The information concerning the remuneration of individual directors should include remuneration and emoluments (5.3), share-incentive schemes (5.4) and supplementary pension schemes (5.5). With regard to the first category, information should be given about the total amount of salary (a), remuneration received from any undertaking belonging to the same group (b), profit sharing, bonus payments (and reasons for them) (c), additional remuneration (d), compensation in connection with the termination of his or her activities (e), and the total value of non-cash benefits (f). With regard to the second category, information is required about the number of share options and conditions of application (a), the number of share options exercised, number of shares involved and the exercise price (b), the number of share options unexercised (c,) and any changes in terms and conditions of existing share options (d). As for the third, information should be presented about changes in the director's accrued benefits if it is a defined benefit scheme (a) and about contributions paid or payable if it is a defined-contribution scheme (b).

#### (3) Share-based Remunerations

Section IV contains recommendations concerning the shareholders' approval of share-based remunerations<sup>175</sup>. It leads to an alignment of shareholders' and directors' interests and is therefore a typical instrument to solve the principal-agent problem<sup>176</sup>. But this kind of remuneration causes a special problem; it can also tempt directors to concentrate on short-term profits, as their contracts and remuneration conditions have a time limit, by taking measures that might disadvantage the company in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>175</sup> Re (COM) 2004/913/EC, Section III, 5.4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>176</sup> Homann/Wolff, ZGR 2010, 959 (971); Haberer/Kraus, GES 2010, 10 (18); Fleischer, NZG 2004, 1129 (1131); Kaplan, in Owen/Kirchmaier/Grant, Corporate Governance in the US and Europe (2006) 38 et seg.

the long-run<sup>177</sup>. Because of this inherent risk, this sort of remuneration should be approved by the shareholders' general annual meeting (6.2). In particular, the grant (a), the determination of the maximum number and main conditions of the granting process (b), the term (c), the conditions for subsequent changes (d), long-term incentive schemes (e), a deadline to award these types of compensation (6.3), substantial changes (6.4), and rights to subscribe to shares at a price lower than the market value (6.5) should be discussed by shareholders.

Moreover, section V requires that shareholders receive information prior to the general annual meeting. Specifically, shareholders should receive the full text of the share-based remuneration schemes (7.1), information about how the company intends to provide for the shares needed (7.2), and an overview of the costs (7.3).

b) Recommendation 2005/162/EC – on the role of non-executive or supervisory directors of listed companies and on the committees of the (supervisory) board 178

This recommendation only covers the supervisory body of a stock company which can be a supervisory board in dual board systems or the non-executive directors within the board of a unitary board system. The main task of the supervisory body is, as its name suggests, to supervise and control the management and the executive directors<sup>179</sup>, and to represent the company vis-à-vis the executive directors and managers<sup>180</sup>. To be able to fulfill this controlling function, its structure, as well as its man-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>177</sup> Rasinger, in *Hrebicek/Fichtinger*, Handbuch Corporate Governance (2003) 136; *Johnston*, EC Regulation of Corporate Governance (2009) 44 et seqq; *Brändle*, Corporate Governance (2004) 36.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>178</sup> Johnston, EC Regulation of Corporate Governance (2009) 350 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>179</sup> § 111 I German AktG; § 95 I Austrian AktG; *Grunewald* Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>4</sup> (2000) 2.C.V.2.a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>180</sup> § 112 German AktG; § 97 Austrian AktG; *Grunewald* Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>4</sup> (2000) 2.C.V.2.b).

ning must be designed accordingly. The effectiveness of the supervision is not only a questions of formal structures, but also of practical application<sup>181</sup>. The recommendation aims to avoid conflicts of interests and to secure the independence of non-executive and supervisory directors<sup>182</sup>. Only independent control can ensure that an account is given in due form and that minority shareholders are protected. And this is indispensable to restore and maintain investor confidence in the capital market, the recommendation aims to foster access to capital and support the competitiveness of companies. Therefore, the commission recommendation covers presence and role of non-executive or supervisory directors on (supervisory) boards (section II) and the profile of non-executive or supervisory directors (section III).

## (1) Formation of Committees

The recommendation proposes to form **committees**<sup>183</sup>, especially for those areas where the potential for conflicts of interests between management and company is particularly high. Therefore, a nomination, remuneration, and an audit committee should be established (5.). Establishing a committee, staffing it with independent members, and introducing a particularly objective and professional mode of operation helps to support the crucial supervisory function of control<sup>184</sup>. Indeed, committees should only make preparatory recommendations. Yet with proper preparation, efficiency can be increased significantly (6.1). The recommendation leaves it up to the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>181</sup> Schoenfeld, RWZ 2008, 193 (196); Kort, AG 2008, 137 (142 et seq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>182</sup> Re (COM) 2005/162/EC recitals 2 and 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>183</sup> Kort, AG 2008, 137 (143).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>184</sup> Re (COM) 2005/162/EC recitals 9, 11.

companies if they form committees or not, but if they do not, they must explain why, and how they can nevertheless achieve the objectives of the recommendation, which are the avoidance of conflicts of interest and an objective mode of operation (7.1). Moreover, a self-evaluation of the (supervisory) board<sup>185</sup> (8.) and a report on its internal organization and procedure (9.1) are required, which offers more transparency. These duties put pressure on the companies to clearly define the work of their (supervisory) boards and to explain to their (potential) investors how they implement the recommendation (which especially serves the interests of the investors).

### (2) General Rules for Committees

The recommendation is completed by **annex I**, **which** sets up rules for committees in general and for the three recommended committees in particular. Committees should be formed with a minimum of three members (1.1). This small number makes meetings fast and efficient <sup>186</sup>, but it is big enough to ensure discussions and to hinder one person from taking over the committee. Regular contact between chair and members to update information is recommended (1.2). An exact description of each mandate is required (1.3), to ensure efficient work and to avoid duplication of assignments. The committees should be provided with sufficient resources from the company (1.4). Specifically, they should be able to access to expert knowledge and to make recommendations based on that information. Meetings should be attended only by committee members, but other board members may attend if they are invited (1.5). This helps to avoid undesirable influences. After all, committees are created in order to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>185</sup> *Hopt*, Am. J. Comp. L.2011, 1 (35).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>186</sup> Peltzer, NZG 2002, 593 (596 et seq), who also recommends not to form too many committees as this could lead to a fragmentation of responsibilities.

avoid conflicts of interest which could be caused by the presence of other people. Finally, the recommendation requires committees to report its work and make public its mandates (1.6) in order to fulfill transparency requirements and offer informational access to investors.

### (3) The Nomination committee

The **nomination committee** should have the following tasks (2.2): it should regularly monitor the composition of the (supervisory) board with regard to skills, knowledge, and experience, and use this information to set up a candidate profile for vacant positions. The information gained through this monitoring should be the basis for recommending any change to personnel planning, to plan succession, and to consider proposals made by relevant parties (2.3.1).

#### (4) The Remuneration Committee

The **remuneration committee** should establish a comprehensive concept for the remuneration policy. That entails making proposals for a remuneration system in general and for specific individuals, creating general ideas for fixed and performance-related schemes, objectives and evaluation criteria, and generating a plan for termination payments. It should also provide suitable forms of contracts. To fulfill these tasks, the remuneration committee should have access to all information about the existing remuneration system. This is necessary as the committee is charged with controlling the disclosure of the payment system (3.2.1). With regard to senior management, the committee should make general recommendations to level and struc-

ture of the remuneration (3.2.2) and concerning share-based incentives it should

make proposals on the general policy (3.2.3).

# (5) The Audit Committee

The **audit committee**'s tasks are as follows: it should monitor the integrity of the financial information provided by the company, review the internal control and risk management systems, and ensure the effectiveness of the internal audit system (4.2.1). Furthermore, it must monitor and ensure the external auditor's independence and objectivity. In particular, the non-audit services paid for by the company should be reviewed in order to avoid conflicts of interest (4.2.2). As to the mode of operation, the recommendation requires that new committee members should take part in an induction program and subsequent training. They should also receive full information relating to the company's specific accounting, financial, and operating features (4.3). This information is essential for effective monitoring and control.

### (6) Profile of (supervisory) Board Members

Non-executive or supervisory board members should be appointed for specified terms, with the possibility of prolonging the contract or removing them from office at the end of their terms. This way supervisory board members have enough time to develop expertise and can be reconfirmed if they perform well, or removed if they do not (10.).

The profile of (supervisory) board members 187 requires three important characteristics: the proper qualifications 188, commitment to the organization, and independence. When assessing the qualifications of potential member of the board, one must keep in mind the qualifications of the other members. New appointees should be chosen so as to close existing gaps so that the board contains all necessary qualifications (11.1). Members of the audit committee in particular should have recent and relevant expertise in accounting (11.2). Moreover, all new members should receive orientation programs and the board should review regularly its skills and knowledge, so that they are up to date (11.3). In this regard, it is important that qualifications are branch-specific. A board position is time-consuming. To fulfill his or her duties, a nonexecutive or supervisory director must have enough time and therefore should not hold too many other professional commitments. A company needs to check this when appointing a new director and therefore potential candidates must disclose all commitments (12.). Finally, directors should be independent. This is the case "if he [or she] is free of any business, family or other relationship, with the company, its controlling shareholder or the management of either, that creates a conflict of interest such as to impair his judgment" (13.1). Conflicts can emerge from such a wide variety of circumstances such that it is not possible to list all possible conflicts.

**Annex II** gives some guidance in this respect<sup>189</sup>, although, of course, it is not binding and responsibility of enforcement lies with the Member States<sup>190</sup>. First, if a non-

<sup>187</sup> Kort, AG 2008, 137 (143).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>188</sup> The latest Green Paper on the EU corporate governance framework (COM (2011) 164 final 5 et seqq.) discusses with regard to this topic not only the professional qualification, but also diversity – professional, international and gender deversity – to improve decisions; see also: *Peltzer*, NZG 2002, 10 (12).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>189</sup> *Nagel*, NZG 2007, 166 (166 et seq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>190</sup> *Jaspers*, AG 2009, 607 (610).

executive director is or has been an executive director of the same company within the last five years, that is particularly relevant. Since non-executive or supervisory directors should control the executive directors and managers, overlapping personnel is counterproductive. Dual board systems already try to avoid intimate contacts from developing by separating the managing board from the supervisory board 191. Even then, a former executive director may be in the position of reviewing his own earlier decisions if he later becomes a non-executive director. Such a development may delay necessary strategy changes or the realization of damage claims against former members of the management board 192. Therefore, the recommendation requires a cooling-off period of five years before being a former executive director may be appointed as a non-executive director. This requirement reflects the policy judgment that the negative effects of such a situation outweigh the possible advantages, such as personnel continuity or maintenance of know-how and contacts 193. Based on these recommendation guidelines, different criteria should be established in EU Member States. These criteria should focus on defining and implementing independence practically, not formally. The principal issue is that the (supervisory) board monitors the independence of its members, discloses the result of such monitoring, and explains, if conflicts occur, why such conflicts do not hinder the board's work.

### c) Reports on the application

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>191</sup> See e.g. §105 German AktG, § 90 Austrian AktG.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>192</sup> Lange, NZG 2004, 265 (267).

Lange, NZG 2004, 265 (266, 268); Jaspers, AG 2009, 607 (607); different view: Sünner, AG 2010.
 111 (111 et seq); Nagel, NZG 2007, 166 (168).

In July 2007 the European Commission issued two reports on the application of the recommendations by the Member States.

## (1) Report on director's remuneration

The **first** report<sup>194</sup> on director's remuneration, states that the recommendations regarding transparency of general and individual director's remuneration have been implemented EU-wide to a certain degree, but not yet to the extent expected<sup>195</sup>. In particular, member states had not yet fully implemented the recommendation to eliminate certain areas of conflict and to strengthen shareholders' ability to exert a real influence on the company's remuneration policy<sup>196</sup>. More transparency should motivate the investors and shareholders to get involved in the remuneration discussion and to win back and maintain investor confidence<sup>197</sup>.

#### (2) Report on the role of non-executive or supervisory directors

The **second report**<sup>198</sup> on the role of non-executive or supervisory directors was much more critical of the state of supervisory directors. Although it states there is an observable improvement in corporate governance standards within the European

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>194</sup> Commission Staff Working Document: Report on the application by Member States of the EU of the Commission Recommendation on director's remuneration, SEC (2007) 1022.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>195</sup> SEC (2007) 1022, 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>196</sup> SEC (2007) 1022, 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>197</sup> SEC (2007) 1022, 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>198</sup> Commission Staff Working Document: Report on the application by the Member States of the EU of the Commission Recommendation on the role of non-executive or supervisory directors of listed companies and on the committees of the (supervisory) board, SEC (2007) 1021.

Union<sup>199</sup>, and the "comply-or-explain" principle has become a typical feature in Europe's approach to corporate governance<sup>200</sup> <sup>201</sup>, the report criticizes that non-executive and supervisory directors still are not as independent as expected. Definitions of independence differ within the EU, which leads to different standards<sup>202</sup>. And in some countries, it is also still possible for a former CEO to become part of the supervisory board, and even its chairperson. As discussed, this is contrary to the commission recommendation which requires the strict separation of the role of chief executive director and (supervisory) board chairperson. At the very least, the recommendation requires a cooling-off period<sup>203</sup>.

d) Recommendation 2009/385/EC – completing recommendations
 2004/913/EC and 2005/162/EC as regards the regime for the remuneration of directors of listed companies

On February 23, 2004, the Services of the Internal Market Directories launched a public consultation on a document "Fostering an Appropriate Regime for the Remuneration of Directors". The results were summarized in a working document:

"A majority of respondents considered that it was preferable to deal with the issues of directors' remuneration in codes of corporate governance rather than by introducing regulatory measures, since these would make it very difficult to make practice-oriented adjustments or take account of sector-specific factors. "Comply or explain" rules would allow capital markets and investors to sanction non-compliance

<sup>199</sup> SEC (2007) 1021, 3.

Statement of the European Corporate Governance Forum on the comply-or-explain principle, 1, available at: <ec.europa.eu/internal\_market/company/docs/ecgforum/ecgf-comply-explain\_en.pdf> (last accessed: 08.04.2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>201</sup> SEC (2007) 1021, 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>202</sup> SEC (2007) 1021, 3, 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>203</sup> SEC (2007) 1021, 3 et seq, 6 et seq.

and/or failures in management or supervision. Pressure of this kind was likely to be just as effective in terms of discouraging excess as legal compulsion, particularly if the company's auditor was required to play a part in monitoring compliance with the guidance."<sup>204</sup>

Those expectations were not fulfilled. The recommendation concerning directors' remuneration was implemented in national corporate governance codes, but not to the extent expected. Since 2004, the discussion of excessive directors' remuneration has moved on and the commission felt forced to issue a recommendation complementing the recommendations 2004/913/EC and 2005/162/EC. It comprises three sections:

## (1) Section I

Section I introduces two new definitions for the terms "variable components of remuneration" (2.1) and "termination payments" (2.2). The terms were already used in the first two recommendations, but not defined. However, these two kinds of payments for directors were particularly criticized and the new definitions demonstrate which points the commission saw as necessary for subsequent improvement. Variable remuneration was determined to lead directors to make decisions based on short-term payouts, instead of promoting long-term sustainability<sup>205</sup>. Common termination payments often seemed to be rewards for failure<sup>206</sup>. Therefore, they should be limited.

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>204</sup> DG Internal Market: Synthesis of the comments on the consultation Document of the Services of the Internal Market Directorate General "Fostering an Appropriate Regime for the Remuneration of Directors", 4, availabel at: <ec.europa.eu/internal\_market/company/docs/directors-remun/synthesis2505\_en.pdf> (last accessed: 08.04.2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>205</sup> Re (COM) 2009/385/EC, recital 6; GmbH-Report 2009 R 169; see also *Kocher/Bednarz*, Der Konzern 2011, 77 concerning the German Act on the Appropriateness of Management Board Remuneration.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>206</sup> Re (COM) 2009/385/EC, recital 7; GmbH-Report 2009 R 170; see also: *ICGN*, Second Statement on the Global Financial Crisis, 5.1.5: "...[Shareholders] can ensure that boards develop policies that reward sustained performance, ... It is very important not to pay reward for failure."

## (2) Section II

Section II covers first the structure of the policy on directors' remuneration in general. While the first recommendation only required the disclosure of the components of variable remuneration, more detailed specifications are now in place. Limits should be set (3.1) and the remuneration should be subject to predetermined and measurable performance criteria (3.2)<sup>207</sup>. Previously, it was recommended to disclose sufficient information concerning performance criteria. However, if such criteria do not exist, they cannot be disclosed. Moreover, where a variable component of remuneration is awarded, a major part of it should be deferred for a minimum period of time (3.3) and - if awarded on the basis of misstated data - it should be possible to reclaim that remuneration (3.4). These contractual clauses create incentives for the directors to concentrate more on long-term development of the company and to produce sustainable, instead of short-term, success<sup>208</sup>. Additionally, termination payments should not exceed a fixed amount and should not be paid if the termination is due to inadequate performance (3.5). This establishes a stronger link is between remuneration and performance, especially in terms of the middle- and long-term sustainability of the company<sup>209</sup>. In comparison, the first recommendation also only reguired disclosure of termination payments.

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>207</sup> GmbH-Report Redatkion, GmbH-Report 2009 R 170 (R170).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>208</sup> Re (COM) 2009/385/EC, recital 2; see also *Kocher/Bednarz*, Der Konzern 2011, 77 concerning the German Act on the Appropriateness of Management Board Remuneration.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>209</sup> Communication from the Commission accompanying Commission Recommendation complementing Recommendations 2004/913/EC and 2005/162/EC as regards the regime for the remuneration of directors of listed companies and Commission Recommendation on remuneration policies in the financial services sector, COM (2009) 211 final 3.

Not only disclosure, but also requirements regarding the content are part of the rules for share-based remuneration schemes. Under these content rules, shares should not vest for at least three years after they are awarded(4.1), and directors should retain a fixed number of shares until the end of their mandate (4.3). Predetermined and measurable performance criteria are also required (4.2). The idea is that these requirement will encourage management to be to long-term orientated and to avoid unnecessary risk taking<sup>210</sup>. Of course, all new requirements should be part of the remuneration statement (5.2), which should be clear and easily understandable (5.1) since disclosure is only effective when information is presented in a clear and understandable manner. Finally, shareholders should be motivated to assert their rights (6.), a goal already mentioned in Recommendation 2004/913/EC<sup>211</sup>. Thus, sharebased remuneration schemes require approval at the annual general meeting (2004/913/EC, 6.), and companies bear comprehensive duties to inform shareholders (2004/913/EC, 7.). It is unclear how successful the new "encouraging clause" in Recommendation 2009/385/EC is in furthering the first recommendations.

#### (3) Section III

**Section III** covers the remuneration committee<sup>212</sup>. The remuneration committee (7.1) requires at least one member to have prior experience in the field of remuneration policy. Because the recommendation assumes that at least one member will be knowledgeable and competent in this field, the rule specifies only general requirements and gives leeway for directors to fulfill those tasks as they see best. This free-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>210</sup> COM (2009) 211 final 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>211</sup> Re (COM) 2004/913/EC, recitals 5 et segq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>212</sup> Gmbh-Report Redaktion, GmbH-Report 2009 R 170 (R 170).

dom helps the remuneration committee to function with less reliance on external consultants, which therefore allows it to act more quickly and efficiently 213. The committee's tasks are broadened since it not only controls the disclosure of information, but should also review the remuneration policy and its implementation (8.1). This results in a strengthening of the review functions of the committees and enables the (supervisory) board to better fulfill their control function. Moreover, the independence of the committee members, already discussed comprehensively in Annex II of Recommendation 2005/162/EC, is further emphasized (9.1). As for external consultants, Section III makes recommendations for the remuneration committee similar to those made for the audit committee. Namely, it highlights that the audit committee is in danger of losing their independence if they rely on consultants who work or have previously worked for the human resources department or executive or managing directors of the company (9.2). In addition, the individual compensation of executive and managing directors must be in proportion to the salaries of other staff members of the company (9.3). This requirement helps to avoid inappropriate remuneration if some directors, but not all are affected. Finally, the members of the remuneration committee to report to shareholders at the annual general meeting (9.4), about their work, since they are tasked with defending the shareholders' interests.

#### 3. Directives

According to Art 288 II TFEU, a directive "shall be binding, as to the result to be achieved, upon each Member State to which it is addressed, but shall leave to the national authorities the choice of form and methods". This creates a binding character only with regard to the goals, but not with regard to specific forms. This is a com-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>213</sup> COM (2009) 211 final 4.

promise between the desirability of uniform law within the EU and the need to preserve national independence and specific characteristics as much as possible. The disadvantage of this approach is that Member States must translate these goals into specific rules and methods. This translation often is deficient or tardy<sup>214</sup>. However, in certain fields the flexibility this approach provides is preferable.

a) Directive 2004/109/EC – on the harmonization of transparency requirements<sup>215</sup>

Directive 2004/109/EC on the harmonization of transparency requirements in relation to information about issuers whose securities are admitted to trading on a regulated market, was a further step taken by the EU to improve corporate governance. This directive is a minimum harmonization measure that requires listed corporations to disclose acquisitions and disposals of substantial shareholdings, and prescribes the minimum content for management reports<sup>216</sup>. As described in recital 1 of this directive, the "disclosure of accurate, comprehensive and timely information about security issuers builds sustained investor confidence," which therefore enhances market efficiency. Furthermore, recital 5 states that "greater harmonization of provisions of national law on periodic and ongoing information requirements for security issuers should lead to a high level of investor protection".

# (1) Required Information

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>214</sup> Streinz, Europarecht<sup>9</sup> (2012) 165.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>215</sup> Fleischer/Schmolke, NZG 2010, 1241 (1241); Möllers, ECFR 2007, 173 (177).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>216</sup> Johnston, EC Regulation of Corporate Governance (2009) 304.

Therefore, the directive regulates disclosure of periodic and ongoing information about issuers whose securities are admitted to trading on a regulated market<sup>217</sup>. It requires the disclosure of periodic reports (chapter II), such as annual financial reports (Article 4), half-yearly financial reports (Article 5), and interim management statements (Article 6). The issuer or its administrative, management, or supervisory bodies shall be responsible and liable for these disclosures (Article 7). In addition, it requires ongoing information (chapter III) about major holdings (section I) to be publicized and for holders of securities admitted to trading on a regulated market (section II). Section I contains notification requirements for the acquisition or disposal of major holdings (Article 9) or major proportions of voting rights (Article 10). Section II contains information requirements for issuers whose shares (Article 17) and whose debt securities (Article 18) are admitted to trading on a regulated market.

#### (2) Establishment of Competent Authority

Moreover, the directive requires the establishment of a competent authority in each Member State. This authority is responsible for 1) carrying out the obligations provided for in the directive and ensuring that the provisions adopted pursuant to this directive are applied (Article 24), 2) establishing professional secrecy and cooperation between Member States (Article 25), and 3) imposing penalties against noncompliant companies (Article 28) to make the disclosure requirements more effective.

## b) Directive 2006/46/EC on annual accounts

58

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>217</sup> Dir 2004/109/EC, Article 1 (1).

Directive 2006/46/EC amends four other directives in order to attain the goals of the action plan: to confirm the collective responsibility 218 of the board members, to increase transparency in transactions with related parties and off-balance-sheet arrangements, and to improve disclosure about corporate governance practices<sup>219</sup>. Its most important new rule is point 7, which introduces Article 46a to the Directive EEC/78/660 on annual accounts. This article requires companies whose securities are admitted to trading on a regulated market to include a corporate governance statement in its annual report, with the aim of providing shareholders with easily accessible information about the company's corporate governance practice<sup>220</sup>. This statement should comprise information about the corporate governance code the company is subject to, the code it applies voluntarily, and the corporate governance practices applied beyond legal requirements (paragraph 1a). Moreover, the companies should give an explanation for the parts of the code from which they deviate and why (paragraph 1b). This rule represents the first time the comply-or-explain principle was introduced into European Union Law. Furthermore, it obligates members of the administrative, management, and supervisory bodies of the company to ensure that the report they provide are in accordance with the directive and international accounting standards (Article 50b)<sup>221</sup>.

Directive 2006/43/EC on statutory audits of annual accounts<sup>222</sup> c)

Habersack, NZG 2004, 1 (6); Grimm, Ein Sarbanes-Oxley-Act für Europa, available at: <diepresse.com/home/recht/rechtwirtschaft/304051/print.do> (last accessed: 08.04.2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>219</sup> Dir 2006/46/EC, recital 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>220</sup> Dir 2006/46/EC, recital 10; *Johnston*, EC Regulation of Corporate Governance (2009) 306 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>221</sup> Möllers, ECFR 2007, 173 (187 et seq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>222</sup> Schön in Tison/de Wulf/van der Elst/Steennot, Company Law and Financial Regulation (2009) 231; Merkt in Tison/de Wulf/van der Elst/Steennot, Company Law and Financial Regulation (2009) 244 et segg; concerning its transposition into German national law see: Habersack, AG 2008, 98 et segg.

of their size or the number of employees.

This Directive also contains an article about audit committees. Since according to Article 53 I the directive needed to be transposed into national law<sup>223</sup> by 2008/06/29, the European legislation goes beyond the recommendation<sup>224</sup>. The described tasks have more or less the same content and coverage, but more companies are affected. The directive covers "public-interest entities", which are defined as listed companies (Article 2 Nr. 13) (just as in the Recommendation 2005/162/EC), but Member States are also free to designate other companies as being of public interest, e.g. because

Furthermore, the Directive requires the members of the audit committee (Article 41) to have competence in accounting or auditing and to be independent<sup>225</sup>. It describes more precisely the requirements already mentioned generally for non-executive and supervisory directors in Recommendation 2005/162/EC. In addition, the statutory auditors and the auditing firm must be independent and must disclose information about their independence (Articles 22, 24 and 42).

### d) Directive 2007/36/EC – on shareholders' rights

Enhancing shareholders' rights in listed companies and solving problems relating to cross-boarder voting are two important issues already touched by the action plan,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>223</sup> Huber, Europäische Integration<sup>2</sup> (2002) §8 para 96 et seqq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>224</sup> Huber, Europäische Integration<sup>2</sup> (2002) §8 para 111 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>225</sup> Habersack, AG 2008, 98 (103 et seq).

"Modernising Company Law and enhancing Corporate Governance in the EU" 226. Recital 1 of Directive 2007/36/EC states those aims as the basis for the directive. Effective shareholder control is a prerequisite to sound corporate governance<sup>227</sup>. This directive therefore seeks to fully enforce the existing legislation on shareholder control, since this directive regulates only the disclosure requirements which act a baseline for executing voting rights<sup>228</sup>. In particular, this directive seeks to enforce Directive 2001/34/EC on the admission of securities to official stock exchange listing and on information to be published on those securities. The requirements established by this directive are only applicable to those companies with registered offices in EU Member States and whose shares are traded on a regulated market situated or operating in a Member State<sup>229</sup>. Additional obligations can be imposed by the Member States, as the directive only sets a minimum harmonization<sup>230</sup>. Chapter II requires: 1) the equal treatment of shareholders in terms of participation and exercise of voting rights in the general meeting (Article 4), 2) the issuance of certain information prior to the general meeting on a non-discriminatory basis (Article 5), 3) the right of shareholders to put items on the general meeting agenda and table draft resolutions (Article 6), 4) the delineation of requirements for participation and voting in the general meeting (Article 7), 5) the ability to participate in the general meeting through electronic means (Article 8), 6) the right to ask questions (Article 9), 7) the right to appoint any other natural or legal person as a proxy holder to attend and vote at the general meeting (Article 10), 8) the possibility to vote by correspondence (Article 12), 9) the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>226</sup> See C.I.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>227</sup> Dir 2007/36/EC, rectial 3; *Johnston*, EC Regulation of Corporate Governance (2009) 307 et seg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>228</sup> Dir 2007/36/EC, recital 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>229</sup> Dir 2007/36/EC, Article 1 (1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>230</sup> Dir 2007/36/EC, Article 3.

\_\_\_\_

removal of certain impediments to the effective exercise of voting rights (Article 13), and 10) the disclosure of voting results (Article 14).

## 4. Studies

a) Comparative Study of Corporate Governance Codes relevant to the European Union and its Member States<sup>231</sup>

This Study from January 2002 identified all codes relevant to the EU at the moment of its publication and compared these codes with regard to ownership structure, stakeholder and shareholder interests, supervisory and managerial bodies, and enforcement. It found that corporate governance became increasingly important among EU Member States as equity investors more frequently consider the quality of corporate governance together with financial performance. Therefore, corporate governance is important to national economies and companies<sup>232</sup>. Although over thirty-five codes were analyzed, the study concluded that their provisions are homogeneous; differences can mainly be traced back to differences in the legal framework of the different Member States. It seems that within the EU, a common view has developed of what good corporate governance is and how it can be achieved<sup>233</sup>. After a short introduction, the study summarized the identified codes and analyzed the differing definitions of corporate governance, culture, ownership concentrations and law, stakeholder and shareholder interests, and the supervisory and managerial bodies.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>231</sup> Comparative Study of Corporate Governance Codes Relevant to the European Union and Its Member States (On Behalf of the European Commission, Internal Market Directorate General), Final Report & Annexes I-III, Brussels 2002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>232</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>233</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) 3.

ter discussed divergences and – more frequently – convergences.

The fourth chapter covered enforcement and compliance, while the concluding chap-

(1) Introduction

The introduction stated that across the EU, an increasing interest in improving cor-

porate governance can be observed. This is due to the fact that a firm's ability to at-

tract investment capital, which is internationally mobile, is related to the quality of its

corporate governance. The starting point was the UK, where the Cadbury Report was

issued in 1992 in response to financial scandals and related failures of listed compa-

nies<sup>234</sup>. From there, the interest in corporate governance expanded across the EU.

The OECD named four basic principles of corporate governance: transparency, ac-

countability, responsibility, and fair treatment of shareholders. However, no single

system exists, since each country has its own corporate culture. The scope of the

study was therefore limited to identifying existing codes and comparing them in order

to find commonalities and differences<sup>235</sup>.

(2) Relevant Codes

Through identifying relevant codes, the study discovered that most countries have

only one general code, although some have more. Certain governance topics are

treated in some countries by code and in other countries by law. The bodies issuing

corporate governance codes may be either governmental, committees appointed by

<sup>234</sup> See also C.II.1.a).

<sup>235</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) 8 et seqq.

63

stock-exchange the government, related. investor-related, business/industry/academic associations, or hybrids of the aforementioned institutions. According to the issuing body, the codes may have different focal points. Although the codes are either voluntary or aspirational (for example, some already include the comply-or-explain system), they nonetheless can have a significant influence given the economic power of the issuing body. The four main objectives are improving 1) the quality of the (supervisory) board governance, 2) the accountability of the companies to their shareholders, 3) the companies' performance, and 4) the quality of governance-related information available to the capital market<sup>236</sup>. The German Code of Corporate Governance, for example, concentrates explicitly on the last issue; it states that its aims are to make the corporate governance system transparent and understandable and to promote the trust of shareholders, stakeholders, and national and international investors<sup>237</sup> in corporations. However, it also implicitly covers other issues. Transparency is the baseline precondition for its other aims.

#### (3) Comparative Analysis

In the main part, the **comparative analysis**, the study concentrated on four areas:

#### (aa) Definition of Corporate Governance

First, it compared the various definitions of corporate governance. While there are broader and narrower definitions, all contain the terms "control" and "supervision".

<sup>236</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) 14 et segg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>237</sup> German Code of Corporate Governance (as amended on May 15, 2012) 1.

These terms seem to be essential to the concept of corporate governance, along with the relationship between shareholders, (supervisory) boards, and managers<sup>238</sup>.

## (bb) Culture, Ownership, and Legal Framework

Second, the analysis examined culture, ownership concentration, and legal framework in different EU Member States. It looked to how these factors influence the corresponding corporate governance codes. The study found a rich diversity in corporate governance practices, structures, and participants, and attributed this diversity to differences in culture, traditional financing options (keyword bank lending vs. stock market), corporate ownership patterns, and legal origins and frameworks. Germany and the United Kingdom mark the two extremes within the EU: while in Germany cooperation and consensus are stressed<sup>239</sup>, and employee cooperation and work councils play an important role, in the UK competition and market process are more important. The problems addressed by corporate governance codes also correspond to the ownership patterns in each country. Countries with dispersed ownership models tend to have a "collective action" problem: smaller investors are not able to read the annual report and assess the information properly, and so small investors do not attempt to influence stock price. Instead, small investors free-ride on the price-setting of professional investors who have the knowledge and resources to evaluate the information issued by the companies<sup>240</sup>. This leads to supervisory bodies that are often strongly influenced by management und thus cannot monitor the management

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>238</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) 28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>239</sup> *Monks/Minow*, Corporate Governance (1995) 293; *Tricker*, Corporate Governance (2009) 187; *Kort*, AG 2008, 137 (141).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>240</sup> Steeno, Stan. J. L. Bus.&Fin. 2006, 386 (399 et seg).

properly. In this scenario, codes focus on supervisory body structure and practices. In contrast, for countries with highly concentrated ownership models, the code focuses on ensuring fair treatment of minority shareholders<sup>241</sup>. Nevertheless, significant similarities can be observed since there is increasing reliance on equity financing and stock portfolios in Europe. Thus, a common understanding of the role of corporate governance in a modern European corporation has emerged.

### (cc) Shareholder and Stakeholder Interests

Third, the study examined how shareholder and stakeholder interests are treated in the various codes. In all countries, firms are allowed to be organized as limited liability stock corporations, as this has proven to be an efficient means to serve the interests of the whole society by coordinating capital and human resources to produce goods and services. But corporations can only serve society if they are controlled. In all EU Member States this control is effected by a shareholder body, in the form of a general annual meeting, a supervisory body, and a management body. Yet there are differences in how certain resource providers are protected, for example, in terms of minimum capital requirements and the right to vote in selecting supervisory board members. Here a certain standardization can be seen. The remaining differences are the ones most deeply grounded in national attitudes and laws, and thus are the most difficult to change (for example, these deeply-held differences include the role of employees and their participation in supervisory boards). Codes widely recognize that corporate success and shareholder profit are intertwined and codependent with em-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>241</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) 29 et seqq.

ployee security and the interests of other stakeholders 242. Some of them address stakeholder interests through transparency. Furthermore, there is a growing interest in social responsibility rankings and indices, which leads to investor-related groups exerting stronger pressure on companies<sup>243</sup>. As for the rights of shareholders, the major difference among the EU Member States is, as mentioned above, the selection of the supervisory body. Generally, the supervisory body is selected by the general meeting of the shareholders, but in some countries the body is selected partly by the employees. In those countries, the ability of the shareholders to select and influence the supervisory body is reduced. Laws and regulations about participation in the general annual meeting and the procedures about proxy voting and shareholder resolutions vary significantly. These differences pose a great obstacle to crossborder investments. In particular, share blocking and registration requirements, which seek to ensure that voting is legitimately limited to the current owners, can have a negative effect. In these areas there is continued need for harmonization. The OECD requires that general meeting participation be not unduly difficult<sup>244</sup> or expensive, while the ICGN supports the use of electronic channels to facilitate shareholder participation. Some codes also call for transparency for voting results: all votes must be counted and counted equally. In general, disclosure requirements are highly regulated by securities laws, and efforts are made to promote better regulations, especially by referring to International Accounting Standards which leads to further convergence. The existing codes favor increased, voluntary transparency for director compensation, share ownership, and corporate governance practices. The way that laws handle the equal treatment of shareholders vary significantly. The one-share/one-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>242</sup> OECD, Principles of Corporate Governance (2004) 21, 46 et segg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>243</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) 33 et segg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>244</sup> OECD, Principles of Corporate Governance (2004) 18 et seqq, 32 et seqq.

vote concept is widely accepted in all Member States<sup>245</sup>, but there are some exceptions: multiple or no voting rights are accepted, so long as they are disclosed. Greater voting rights to long-term holders or voting right caps are seen as more controversial, as they enable minority shareholders to exert control. The codes generally support the one-share/one-vote principle, however, with some flexibility. The ICGN warns that inequality can lead to disadvantages in competing for capital and requires, and that differences should not exist within the same share class. Any differences should be disclosed, explained, and easy to understand. Codes issued by investor-related groups take a harder line on this issue<sup>246</sup>.

# (dd) Supervisory and Managerial Bodies

Fourth, the study took a closer look at the supervisory and managerial bodies.

## (i) Unitary and two-tier Boards

The main difference among board systems is the distinction between unitary and two-tier boards. This difference notwithstanding, considerable similarities can be observed: the members are elected by the shareholders, there is a distinction between a supervisory and a managerial function, the supervisory board usually appoints the members of the managerial body, both are responsible for the appropriate working of financial reporting and control systems, as well as for legal compliance in general for the whole company. Every system has its unique benefits and disadvantages. While the unitary system provides a closer relation between the directors and thus a better

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>245</sup> E.g. GCCG as of May 13, 2013, 2.1.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>246</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) 37 et seqq.

flow of information, it also creates a risk of corruption because of the concentration of corporate power<sup>247</sup>. In contrast, the two-tier system offers a clearer formal separation between supervisory board and supervised management<sup>248</sup>. As practices converge and most codes express support for enhancing the distinction between supervision and management, the respective benefits become less important. With the call for supervisory board independence, the separation of chairman and CEO, and the increased reliance on board committees, the systems become more and more similar<sup>249</sup>. Many codes emphasize that supervisory responsibilities, like monitoring and managerial responsibilities, and like day-to-day business, should be distinct. These codes differ in degree of emphasis, depending on in how the different responsibilities are already expressed in laws and/or listing standards. In Germany, for example, the supervisory board is seen as a counterweight to the management board<sup>250</sup>.

## (ii) Transparency and Disclosure

Nearly all EU Member States hold supervisory and managerial bodies accountable for the activities of the corporation. These bodies are instructed to avoid conflicts of interest and to promote the company's interest without ignoring other stakeholder concerns. Transparency and disclosure are especially important here, which are highly regulated in the European Union by securities laws. As for supervisory board

<sup>247</sup> Monks/Minow, Corporate Governance (1995) 316.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>248</sup> *Tricker*, Corporate Governance (2009) 38, 186; *Salacuse* in *Norton/Rickford/Kleineman*, Corporate Governance Post-Enron (2006) 433 (456).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>249</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) 43 et seq; Cromme, Ausführungen anlässlich der 7. Konferenz Deutscher Corporate Governance Kodex 1; Hopt, Am. J. Comp. L.2011, 1 (22).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>250</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) 45; Eisenhardt, Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>10</sup> (2002) 305.

compositions, a slow convergence can be observed. As to individual executive and director remuneration, a hardening of norms has taken place, which can be seen, for example, in Germany with the "Act on the Appropriateness of Executive Remuneration" Many codes also endorse a voluntary disclosure of corporate activities and performance. The disclosure of financial performance is usually already required by law, but in most cases this disclosure is also mentioned in the codes because they want to emphasize the company's responsibility for the accuracy of financial information and agenda items prior to the annual general meeting. There are significant differences between codes on the disclosure of remuneration for key individuals in the company. While shareholder groups are in favor of such disclosure, many EU Member States are reluctant to require that. However, new listing rules and/or legislation to enhance greater transparency can be seen in many countries. Some codes also require the compensation policy and the treatment of stakeholder and social issues to be disclosed.

#### (iii) Size and Composition

Nearly all codes cover the topics of size and composition of the supervisory and managerial bodies, the qualification of its members, their nomination, and independence of these bodies. The size of supervisory and managerial bodies is mainly controlled by laws or listing rules. In Europe the typical minimum is three members, while the average size is about twelve to thirteen members. Codes tend to recommend keeping bodies small so that they can be flexible and effective. Board members need certain qualifications to be able to perform their duties. Thus, codes require, though

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>251</sup> Gesetz zur Angemessenheit der Vorstandsvergütung (VorstAG), adopted on June 18th, 2009 and entered into force on August 5th, 2009.

to different degrees, experience, personal characteristics, independence, core competencies, and availability. With regard to director nomination, the codes stress the need for a formal and transparent process of appointing new directors. A nomination committee, composed of non-executive directors, should be installed; however, the board as a whole bears the ultimate responsibility for new members. The committee is tasked with studying the company's needs, suggesting a candidate profile, and recommending specific candidates. For boards in unitary systems it is especially important to consider the perfect mix of inside and outside directors, in order to bring different opinions to the discussions about company issues.

### (iv) Conflicts of Interest and Director Independence

Conflicts of interest are another important topic pertaining to the accountability of supervisory and managerial bodies. Conflicts of interest are inherent to the conduct of companies, but should be avoided as far as possible. Where that is not possible, conflicts should be minimized and disclosed; to accomplish this, companies should set up formal procedures for managing conflicts. Many codes recommend director independence as means of reducing conflicts<sup>252</sup>. All codes emphasize that a supervisory board should be sufficiently distinct from management, so that they can monitor objectively, ensure accountability, and provide strategic guidance. Two-tier systems already relegate distinct functions to distinct boards, which facilitates objectivity and helps to expose management to a variety of viewpoints. Two specific types of supervisory board members should be limited: retired members of the management board and executives from other entities with close relationships to the company, such as

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>252</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) 46 et seqq.

business relations or entities with cross-shareholdings. The varying definitions of independence are an interesting point of difference. Although the concept of director independence is similar in all countries, the definitions vary considerably. Some relationships often criticized are: being a present or former executive of the company or an associated company, a family member of an executive, a controlling or dominant shareholder or executive of an entity that is a controlling or dominant shareholder. having business, family or financial relationships with a controlling or dominant shareholder, or being an important supplier. Some codes have detailed lists of relationships that harm director independence, while others are less specific or express less concern, e.g. in the UK or Germany<sup>253</sup>, or recommend each board should define independence itself. Other codes do not only require the absence of certain relationships, but stress the general ability to fulfill one's responsibilities. The role of the chair of the supervisory board is similar in unitary and two-tier systems and consists primarily in leading and organizing the work of the supervisory body. While in two-tier systems each body has its own chair, in unitary systems this position is often combined, which can lead to significant conflicts of interest. Many codes thus state that these positions should be separated<sup>254</sup>.

#### (v) Working Methods of the board(s)

Codes often discuss the working methods of the board(s): the meeting frequency, the information flow, and the established committees. Codes underscore the need for regular meetings but the actual frequency varies significantly among EU Member

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>253</sup> See below C. II.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>254</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) 50 et seqq.

States, ranging from twelve to four times per year. It is the chair's responsibility to call and moderate meetings and to set the agenda, but all members should be able to add topics of interest. One of the key topics in most codes is how guickly comprehensive information can be obtained from the managerial body, as the supervisory body must to rely on the managerial body. Management has the primary responsibility to disclose information, since they have superior access, but the supervisory board should also exercise its right to access the information needed to fulfill its tasks. With regard to working methods, there is a clear trend among EU countries towards installing board committees. Board committees help to organize the board work, especially in areas where conflicts tend to arise, like auditing, remuneration, and nomination. Generally, codes recommend these board committees to be comprised of independent, non-executive directors who can provide an objective opinion. Special attention is paid to the audit committee's functioning and composition, since that is an important means of protecting shareholder interests and promoting investor confidence<sup>255</sup>. Decisions about executive remuneration are generally seen as a key supervisory function, so the principles and application behind executive remuneration should be transparent. Codes recognize the need to align executive remuneration with company performance, which they do by using share-option programs or performance related incentives<sup>256</sup>. The same principles apply to non-executive remuneration, excluding one major difference: most codes recommend against participation in stock option and pension plans for non-executives, as these schemes may create improper incentives. Many codes also recommend an evaluation of the managerial

<sup>-</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>255</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) 59 et segq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>256</sup> Bieling/Steinhilber, ZIB 2002, 39 (57).

body by the supervisory body, linked to remuneration decisions, as well as a voluntary self-evaluation of the supervisory body<sup>257</sup>.

## (vi) Internal Control System

Another important aspect of corporate governance is the internal control system's organization and supervision. Financial reporting, risk assessment, and control have received a lot of attention in many codes across the European Union. A special emphasize has been put on the financial reporting obligation of the company and the complementary audit function of the board, as these obligations are critical to creating and maintaining investor confidence and market integrity. Many codes also encourage annual audits by independent auditors who can ensure the accuracy of financial reports and their disclosure<sup>258</sup>.

#### (4) Enforcement and Compliance

The fourth part of the study covered **code enforcement and compliance**. Here, it acknowledged that one code can never work for all types of companies. The applicable rules should vary according to company size, organizational complexity, shareholding structure, and corporate life cycle maturity. Furthermore, continual evolution and flexibility are needed to determine the appropriate governance practices within the legal framework. Corporate governance primarily seeks to achieve fair and equitable treatment of shareholders, managerial and supervisory body accountability, and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>257</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) 63 et seqq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>258</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) 66 et seq.

transparency with regard to performance, ownership structure, and corporate responsibility.

## (aa) Subsidiarity

The principle of subsidiarity, common to EU legislation, seems to provide an appropriate approach to corporate governance: laws should only set minimum standards. while codes should offer flexible rules that can be applied on a voluntary basis. The soft law of the codes seeks to establish standards for improved corporate governance through entreaty, and sees itself as complementary to laws and listing rules. However, soft law does not lack force and effect. Compliance pressure<sup>259</sup> can emerge through reputational forces and more comprehensive disclosure, depending on the status of the code-issuing body and the degree of information in compliance available to the market. The codes can also draw investor and company attention to corporate governance issues. They can stimulate discussion of corporate governance topics, educate the general public and the investors about corporate governance related issues, set the stage for changes in securities and company laws<sup>260</sup>. and can serve as a benchmark for supervisory and management bodies.

#### (bb) Disclosure Systems

Two systems of disclosure exist: the totally voluntary disclosure system and the comply-or-explain disclosure system. Within the voluntary system, codes call for

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>259</sup> See above B.V.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>260</sup> Arlt/Bervoets/Grechenig/Kalss, GesRZ 2002, 64 (66; 68); for Germany see: Hopt, GesRZ 2002, 4.

more voluntary disclosure of corporate governance practices and information about the extent of compliance with a certain code. These codes seek to provide the market with more information so that investors can assess the quality of corporate governance and apply these assessments in their investment decisions. Here, the codes rely on the market to encourage compliance. They assume that companies that do not comply with code recommendations become less attractive to investors. This works in theory and shows promise for working in practice as well. As the investor community or shareholder groups create more codes and rating agencies establish benchmarks for corporate governance practices of companies, companies have stronger incentives to comply with these recommendations. In the comply-or-explain system, codes are linked to listing rules. Listed companies therefore have to disclose whether they comply or not. If not, listed companies must explain why. This encourages the voluntary adoption of certain corporate governance practices and recognizes coercive effect of disclosure: companies tend to comply so that they can avoid lengthy explanations and they also consider to what extent markets will accept deviations<sup>261</sup>. Companies comply with code recommendations to differing degrees, depending on if codes are mandatory or not, but, in general, companies tend to comply. In the UK, for example, the country with the longest experience with codes and mandatory disclosure, the Financial Services Authority views the quality of disclosure by companies as generally high. One must remember, however, that codes express an ideal. The translation into practice may be slow<sup>262</sup>.

### (5) Conclusions

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>261</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) 68 et seqq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>262</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) 70 et seqq.

The **conclusions** of the study showed that there is a generally high interest in articulating accepted standards and best practice codes in all EU Member States. It can therefore be concluded that the quality of corporate governance is important to national economies. This reflects the understanding that equity investor's decisions may be determined by good corporate governance. Although codes emanate from countries with diverse cultures, financing traditions, ownership structures, and legal origins, they are remarkably similar<sup>263</sup>.

## (aa) Divergences

Distinctions emerge primarily from laws, not from code recommendations. All Member States recognize that good corporate governance is beneficial for listed companies, markets, shareholders, and stakeholders. A strong trend towards convergence can be seen, which is further supported by the codes. One of the greatest remaining divergences is employee representation on supervisory boards. In some countries that structure, however, is embedded in law. Moreover, there are substantial differences in shareholder rights, such as minority rights in take-overs or squeeze-outs, general meeting participation, and procedures for proxy voting can hinder crossborder investments. Another major difference is the difference between unitary and two-tier board system, but here practical similarities lead to convergence.

#### (bb) Convergences

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>263</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) 74.

Convergence occurs with regard to social and stakeholder issues, which are increasingly seen as important corporate governance topics across the EU. Convergence has also occurred with supervisory board independence, where a consensus has been reached that supervisory and managerial bodies should be separate. While unitary boards should be staffed by a reasonable number of independent non-executives, two-tier systems, which already have two boards, concentrate on the director independence. Within the boards, a general trend towards reliance on committees can be observed. Although disclosure rules differ, there is a trend towards more similarity. The comply-or-explain approach in particular leads to significantly more information about corporate governance practices and structures. Consequently, across the European Union generally, greater transparency is emerging<sup>264</sup>.

## (cc) Further Trends

Further trends and expected developments include: 1) an increasing ability to contest corporate controls, as boards become less hesitant to remove managers for poor performance, and 2) an increase in corporate governance information, as more information and analysis become available. Electronic shareholder communication will become increasingly important as new means of communication make it easier for different shareholder groups to communicate, coordinate their activities, and disseminate information. General meeting participation and voting through electronic means are enhanced by electronic breakthroughs and the removal of legal barriers, e.g. by introducing the NaStraG<sup>265</sup> in Germany.

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>264</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) 74 et segq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>265</sup> Gesetz zur Namensaktie und zur Erleichterung der Stimmrechtsausübung (Law about the name share and the facilitation of voting), BGBI. I, S. 123 as of January 18, 2001.

## (dd) No Euro-Code reclaimed

Finally, shareholders have a more detailed and critical view on directors' remuneration as more information is available in this area too<sup>266</sup>. From the private sector's perspective, the most important differences emerge from company laws and securities regulations. The variations among soft law and codes are negligible, especially if one takes into account that they may be waived for non-domestic issuers and that codes tend to be flexible and non-binding. Therefore, no Euro-Code is claimed, but a further harmonization of laws and regulations<sup>267</sup>. Finally, the study concludes that the codes in the European Union Member States are fairly similar and support a continuing trend towards convergence. Thus, no single code for the whole European Union is necessary<sup>268</sup>. The existing codes provide sufficient flexibility for corporations to adjust to changing circumstances. In contrast, a single code agreed on by all Member States would only contain basic principles and no detailed recommendations on best practices. A single code would therefore function only as the lowest common denominator. Instead, further efforts should be undertaken to harmonize company laws and security regulations<sup>269</sup>.

b) Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices in Corporate Governance in the Member States

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>266</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) 79 et seg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>267</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) 81.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>268</sup> Arlt/Bervoets/Grechenig/Kalss, GesRZ 2002, 64 (65).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>269</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) 81 et segg.

On September 23, 2009, the EU Commission released a study on monitoring and enforcement practices in corporate governance in the Member States. The study aimed to evaluate the effectiveness of the different monitoring and enforcement systems and to provide recommendations to improve these systems<sup>270</sup>. This study gave a comprehensive overview of the corporate governance system in force in the Member States and therefore showed the differences, especially with regard to the European comply-or-explain approach. It was divided into five chapters: chapter one was a legal analysis of how corporate governance is regulated in the Member States, chapter two gave an analysis of company practices, chapter three covered company and director perception of corporate governance codes, chapter four described the investor perception, and chapter five concluded with some recommendations.

# (1) General Background

Chapter 1 described the **general background** of corporate governance in the EU. It showed that corporate governance based on a code first appeared in the UK<sup>271</sup> and later spilled over to the continent, resulting corporate governance codes in nearly all EU Member States<sup>272</sup>. However, the entity drafting the codes differ <sup>273</sup>; it can be either government-driven, a private initiative, or a combination of both. The application also varies<sup>274</sup>: while in some countries the application of comply-or-explain is laid down in the local listing rules, in other countries the code itself mentions this obliga-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>270</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>271</sup> See C.II.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>272</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>273</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>274</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 24.

tion, or there is a combination of public and private regulation listing rules which refer to a code and the law imposes the comply-or-explain approach. Finally, some states decided to impose a system wherein the reference to the code and the application by comply-or-explain are imposed by law. In general, codes comprise three levels of quidelines<sup>275</sup>: general principles, recommendations, and suggestions. The implementation often depends on the size of the company or on its listing status on the highest segment of a stock exchange. Although nearly every state has a code, codes vary significantly in terms of level of detail. Codes must always be read within the context of their legal framework. Differences also emerge through the ownership structure<sup>276</sup> in the different states, as it may be dispersed or concentrated. Block-holders may be individuals, public institutions, financial or non-financial institutions. Investors may be foreign or domestic, and all owners have a differing level influence on the corporate governance system. Due to all the differences the "Comparative Study of Corporate Governance Codes relevant to the European Union and its member states" came to the conclusion that a uniform code for the EU would not be useful. It is better to harmonize the enforcement mechanism instead of altering the substance. Therefore the comply-or-explain principle, as introduced by Directive 2006/46/EC<sup>278</sup>, which requires companies listed on a regulated market to publish a corporate governance statement, was seen as the most effective way forward for the EU.

#### (aa) Relation between Law and Code

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>275</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 25.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>276</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>277</sup> See C.I.4.a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>278</sup> See C.I.3.b).

This leads to a complex situation: the rules applying to a company are **legislation as** well as codes. The study examined their relation<sup>279</sup>.

# (i) Composition and Functioning of the Board

Recommendation 2005/162/EC<sup>280</sup> contains six main pillars aimed at eliminating and preventing conflicts with regard to the composition and the functioning of boards of directors and supervisory boards. These pillars include: 1) an appropriate balance of executive and non-executive directors, 2) a sufficient number of independent directors, 3) the creation of board committees, 4) a regular board evaluation, 5) enhanced transparency, and 6) the clarification of standards for qualification and competence. But the board structure and the election/dismissal of the board members are also deeply anchored in national law<sup>281</sup>. Legislation typically requires a minimum of three members on a board, though maximum board size varies. Regulations on the presence of an adequate number of non-executive directors vary, but these differences are important only in countries where dual board structures are not allowed or are unusual<sup>282</sup>.

#### (ii) Independence of the Board Members

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>279</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 31; see also figure I-4-2 on page 53.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>280</sup> See C.I.2.b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>281</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 32.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>282</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 32 et seq.

The independence of board members is mainly dealt with in codes, not law. Although this topic appears in all codes generally, the precise definition of independence can vary. Some countries refer to the Recommendation 2005/162/EC, which defines independence as a situation in which a board member is "free of any business, family or other relationship, with the company, its controlling shareholder or the management of either, that creates a conflict of interest such as to impair his judgment.", and its Annex II that gives some criteria as guidelines<sup>283</sup>. However, other countries have their own set of exclusionary criteria. Some countries only have a general definition if independence, without precise criteria. These countries therefore leave the definition of independence to the companies<sup>284</sup>.

## (iii) Dual and Unitary Board Structures

The main distinction with boards is if they abide by a dual board structure or a unitary board structure. A dual structure has strictly defined functions for the supervisory and the management board. A unitary structure mixes the roles of supervisory and managerial tasks<sup>285</sup>. Codes are often used to fill the gaps left by law. Codes turn laws into practical guidelines and therefore have a strong legal backing in the national law. Genuine code issues include self-evaluation, third-party evaluation, and reporting of the board's activity<sup>286</sup>. The Recommendation 2005/162/EC recommends three committees<sup>287</sup>: an audit, nomination, and remuneration committee. However, this recom-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>283</sup> See C.I.2.b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>284</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 33.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>285</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 38.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>286</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>287</sup> See C.I.2.b).

mendation is softened in some countries, in which it is a mere suggestion, or a recommendation to form committees where necessary, where necessity is determined by the company itself<sup>288</sup>. The EU Directive 2006/43/EC obliges listed companies to establish an audit committee staffed entirely by non-executives and with at least one independent financial expert<sup>289</sup>. Member States tend to minimize regulations by law and prefer to relegate the details to the codes <sup>290</sup>. Remuneration committees were mentioned already in Recommendation 2005/162/EC<sup>291</sup>, but formally introduced only by Recommendation 2009/385/EC<sup>292</sup>. The establishment of remuneration and nomination committees is not required by the Member States and so this regulation is still deeply rooted in codes<sup>293</sup>.

## (iv) Executive Remuneration

Executive remuneration standards were one of the main policy objectives of the Company Law Action Plan of May 2003<sup>294</sup> which led to the adoption of Recommendation 2004/913/EC<sup>295</sup>. This recommendation contains four main provisions<sup>296</sup>: the disclosure of the company remuneration policy, shareholders' vote on remuneration

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>288</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>289</sup> Hommelhoff in Tison/de Wulf/van der Elst/Steennot, Company Law and Financial Regulation (2009) 272.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>290</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 38.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>291</sup> See C.I.2.b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>292</sup> See C.I.2.d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>293</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 39.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>294</sup> COM (2003) 284 final, see also C.I.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>295</sup> See C.I.2.a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>296</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 39.

policy, the disclosure of individual directors' remuneration, and prior shareholder approval of share-based remuneration schemes. A report on the application of these principles<sup>297</sup> showed that practices vary significantly across the EU, but that the level of application is nonetheless relatively high<sup>298</sup>. Some interesting aspects about the disclosure of the remuneration can be seen<sup>299</sup>: nearly all Member States require the disclosure of remuneration, which can be seen as an improvement in comparison to the report, and it is mostly ruled by codes. Most Member States also require disclosure on an individual basis, however, only half of them require this by law. Shareincentive schemes differ significantly in terms of regulated content, as these are governed by law and by codes. In some countries these regulations are highly detailed, while in others only aggregate information is required. In most Member States variable remuneration should be linked to identifiable performance criteria, but only half of the states require the disclosure of such criteria. The disclosure of other types of remuneration is handled guite differently from one state to another. With regard to shareholders' participation the following aspects are noteworthy<sup>300</sup>: only 11 Member States require a vote either on the remuneration policy or on the remuneration report, however, most of them require a binding vote, while in three states an advisory vote is possible. In most states this requirement is part of the code; only Germany has a special "Act on the Appropriateness of Executive remuneration" The approval of share-based remuneration schemes by the general meeting is implemented by law in most states. EU legislation concerning remuneration was amended by Recommen-

 $<sup>^{297}</sup>$  SEC (2007) 1022, see also C.I.2.c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>298</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 40.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>299</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 40 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>300</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 41.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>301</sup> Gesetz zur Angemessenheit der Vorstandsvergütung (VorstAG), adopted on June 18th, 2009 and entered into force on August 5th, 2009.

dation 2009/385/EC to complement Recommendations 2009/913/EC and 2005/162/EC. It now includes requirements to limit or ban severance payments, to balance fixed and variable payments, to predetermine measurable performance criteria, to promote long-term sustainability, to allow "claw-backs" (reclamation of remuneration based on wrong data), to extend disclosure requirements, to avoid share options for non-executive directors because of the risk of conflicts of interest, to strengthen role and operation of remuneration committees, and to enhance share-holder commitment, especially of institutional investors<sup>302</sup>.

## (v) Internal Control and Risk Management

Internal control and risk management are dealt with mainly by codes, with two exceptions: 1) Article 41 of Directive 2006/43/EC, which regulates the duty for audit committees to monitor its effectiveness, and 2) Article 7 of Directive 2006/46/EC, which requires a description of its main features in the corporate governance statement. In contrast, in the US internal control and risk management are dealt with in law and securities regulations<sup>303</sup>. In the EU, Member States have no definitions of internal control and risk management and there exist great differences in the scope and content of regulations. The responsible body may be the supervisory or the management body or both. Primarily, only an appropriate framework and periodic assessments are required<sup>304</sup>. The codes recommend a structured body within the company to carry out control of internal risk management. They also describe the functions and duties as

<sup>302</sup> See also C. I.2.d) and C.II.1.d).

 $<sup>^{303}</sup>$  Esp. the Securities Act of 1933 and the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 as amended by the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002; see D.I.2. and 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>304</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 43.

\_\_\_\_\_

complementary to the EU legislation. In the UK, the Turnbull Guidance 305, which co-

vers the implementation of sound systems of internal control, gives some guidance.

There are also as further guidelines published by the FRC<sup>306</sup>. Therefore, one can say

that the EU directives only provide minimum requirements, while national codes and

guidelines establish the details<sup>307</sup>.

(vi) Statutory Auditors

In contrast to internal control and risk management, the regulation of statutory audi-

tors has a long history of harmonization in the EU. Directive 2006/43/EC308 requires

auditors to be appointed by the general meeting, to report to the audit committee, to

confirm their independence, to disclose additional services and discuss the threat to

their independence, to rotate a least every seven years, to be dismissible only for

justified reasons, and to take full responsibility for the consolidated accounts of a

group of companies. The transposition of these measures is quite uniform in the

Member States, and is primarily carried out through law<sup>309</sup>.

(vii) Shareholders' Rights

<sup>305</sup> Financial Reporting Council, Internal Control, Revised Guidance for Directors on the Combined Code, dated October 2005, available at: <frc.org.uk/getattachment/5e4d12e4-a94f-4186-9d6f-19e17aeb5351/Turnbull-guidance-October-2005.aspx> (last accessed: 09.04.2014).

306 <a href="frc.org.uk/Our-Work/Codes-Standards/Corporate-governance/UK-Corporate-Governance-Code/Guidance-for-boards-and-board-committees.aspx">frc.org.uk/Our-Work/Codes-Standards/Corporate-governance/UK-Corporate-Governance-Code/Guidance-for-boards-and-board-committees.aspx</a>.

<sup>307</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 44.

<sup>308</sup> See also C.I.3.c).

<sup>309</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 45.

87

Shareholders' rights are predominately regulated by national rules. However, some rights are laid out in Directive 2007/36/EC<sup>310</sup>, such as the equal treatment of shareholders, the right to information, the right to ask questions and introduce proposals at a general meeting, and the right to different options to cast a vote<sup>311</sup>. Shareholder responsibility is even less harmonized. Therefore, the High Level Group of Company Law Experts recommended in its 2002 Report, to obligate shareholders to disclose their voting policies and records, because shareholders, particularly institutional investors, were ideally placed to act as watchdogs of good governance<sup>312</sup>. Consequently, the EU Commission included recommendations in its 2003 Action Plan asking institutional investors to disclose their investments and their voting rights policies, as well how these rights have been used in a particular case. The Commission hoped to enhance the participation of institutional investors. However, the topic of shareholders' responsibility has been left to national initiatives until now. Institutional investors have an inherent obligation of due care and diligence according to national law. Only a few Member States, including the UK, have implemented duties for institutional investors aimed at generating more active participation<sup>313</sup>. Here, the Combined Code recommends: 1) that institutional investors ensure that their voting intentions are actually being translated into practice, 2) that investors make information concerning their votes available to their clients, and 3) that investors attend general

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>310</sup> See also C.I.3.d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>311</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 47.

Final Report of the High Level Group of Company Law Experts on a Modern Regulatory Framework for Company Law in Europe, dated November 4th, 2002, availabel at: <ec.europa.eu/internal market/company/docs/modern/report en.pdf> (last accessed 08.04.2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>313</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 47 et seq; see also C.II.1.d).

meetings where appropriate and practicable<sup>314</sup>. However, these strictly voluntary principles have not proved efficient. The "Walker Review" recommended separate principles of stewardship of communication and engagement that were adopted in July 2010<sup>315</sup>, along with the new UK Corporate Governance Code of June 2010<sup>316</sup>. Some institutional investor associations have also issued recommendations concerning disclosure and engagement strategies. According to the "Principles on Institutional Shareholder Responsibilities" of the International Corporate Governance Network (ICGN)<sup>317</sup>, institutional investors should develop a voting policy based on certain criteria, disclose their voting records, and explain deviations from their usual policy<sup>318</sup> to their clients. The European Fund and Asset Management Association (EFAMA) recommends in its "Code for External Governance"<sup>319</sup> that investment management companies should have a documented policy on the exercise of their ownership responsibilities available, monitor their investee companies, establish clear guidelines on when and how they will intervene with investee companies, cooperate with other investors, exercise their voting rights, and report on it. The compliance with these

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>314</sup> Financial Reporting Council, The Combined Code on Corporate Governance, June 2008, Section 2, Principle E.3, available at: <a href="https://www.frc.org.uk/getattachment/1a875db9-b06e-4453-8f65-358809084331/The-Combined-Code-on-Corporate-Goverance.aspx">https://www.frc.org.uk/getattachment/1a875db9-b06e-4453-8f65-358809084331/The-Combined-Code-on-Corporate-Goverance.aspx</a> (last accessed: 09.04.2014).

Financial Reporting Council, The UK Stewardship Code, July 2010, available at: <a href="https://www.frc.org.uk/Our-Work/PUblications/Corporate-Governance/The-UK-Stewardship-Code.pdf">https://www.frc.org.uk/Our-Work/PUblications/Corporate-Governance/The-UK-Stewardship-Code.pdf</a> (last accessed: 09.04.2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>316</sup> Financial Reporting Council, The UK Corporate Governance Code, June 2010, available at: <a href="https://www.frc.org.uk/Our-Work/Publications/Corporate-Governance/The-UK-Corporate-Governance-Code.pdf">https://www.frc.org.uk/Our-Work/Publications/Corporate-Governance/The-UK-Corporate-Governance-Code.pdf</a> (last accessed: 09.04.2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>317</sup> *ICGN*, Principles on Institutional Shareholder Responsibilities, 2007, availabel at: <a href="https://www.icgn.org/images/ICGN/files/icgn\_main/Publications/best\_practice/inst\_share\_responsibilities/2007\_principles\_on\_institutional\_shareholder\_responsibilities.pdf">https://www.icgn.org/images/ICGN/files/icgn\_main/Publications/best\_practice/inst\_share\_responsibilities/2007\_principles\_on\_institutional\_shareholder\_responsibilities.pdf</a> (last accessed: 09.04.2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>318</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 51.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>319</sup> *EFAMA*, Code for External Governance, date April 6th 2011, availabel at: <ecgi.org/codes/documents/efama\_code\_external\_governance\_6apr2011\_en.pdf> (last accessed: 08.04.2014).

principles should work as a "catalyst for engagement" between investors and investee companies.

# (bb) Updating of Corporate Governance Codes

The key advantage of codes in contrast to laws is the flexibility that these corporate governance codes offer. This also means that codes have to be reviewed regularly and amended when necessary. This review can also give an impulse to new legislation if this is regarded as more efficient<sup>321</sup>. On the other hand, a code is normally bound to its own legal framework and therefore needs to be changed when the law changes. Codes are **updated** in nearly all Member States on a regular basis. While some countries, such as Austria and Germany, have formal revisions systems where the code itself requires an annual review<sup>322</sup>, other countries have no formal revision systems, but use informal ad-hoc arrangements<sup>323</sup>. In some cases, these reviews have brought about further legislation to improve the enforcement of certain requirements. In Germany, for example, persistent noncompliance led to the Acts on the Disclosure and Appropriateness of Directors' remuneration<sup>324</sup>. But even with updated codes the comply-or-explain principle is only effective if there is a high level of transparency and monitoring.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>320</sup> EFAMA, Code for External Governance 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>321</sup> Arlt/Bervoets/Grechenig/Kalss, GesRZ 2002, 64 (66, 68).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>322</sup> Austrian Code of Corporate Governance (ACGC), Preambel 11; German Code of Corporate Governance (GCGC), Preamble 2.

<sup>323</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 57 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>324</sup> VorstOG, BGBI. 2005, Teil I, Nr. 47, 2267; VorstAG, BGBI. 2009, Teil I, Nr. 50, 2509.

(cc) Monitoring Rules and Enforcement Sanctions

The EU tries to improve transparency by requiring listed companies to issue a corporate governance statement with a certain minimum content<sup>325</sup>. Due to agency problems<sup>326</sup>, either between management and shareholders in a company with dispersed ownership, or between majority and minority shareholders in a company with concentrated ownership, managers may be reluctant to implement corporate governance standards, which they regard as burdensome. Therefore, **monitoring rules and enforcement sanctions** may be necessary. Monitoring helps to collect information needed to take better investment decisions and simultaneously provides companies with an incentive to disclose information via public exposure and reputational cost<sup>327</sup>.

## (i) Market-wide Monitors

Companies can be monitored by various bodies. On the one hand, there are the market-wide monitors<sup>328</sup>. They monitor individual companies, but focus on the market as whole and aggregate information about several companies to form an overall picture. While public monitors have legally determined authority and enforcement power, bodies with public interest mission and private monitors act informally and on a voluntary basis. Their enforcement instruments are mainly reputational sanctions. The market-wide public monitors have two main approaches: they check the availa-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>325</sup> Dir 2006/46/EC, L 224/1, recital 10, n°. 7; see also C.I. 2.b).

<sup>326</sup> See also above B.II.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>327</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 59.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>328</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 59.

bility of information, i.e. they verify whether a corporate governance statement is published without assessing its quality<sup>329</sup>, and they assess the value of the disclosed information, i.e. they check if enough information was disclosed to make an informed judgment<sup>330</sup>, based on the disclosure requirements set by law and listing rules. As official sanctions, public monitors can issue public letters or impose fines, and stock exchanges can issue a reprimand, impose a fine, or delist the company. In the UK the FSA (Financial Services Authority) only carries out an availability check, but does not judge about accuracy or adequacy. In other countries, like Germany, financial market authorities, as market wide monitors, also check the informational value and publish results. However, they do not mention individual companies. These reports help to review company practices, make information more easily accessible, exemplify good practices, and support informal enforcement techniques<sup>331</sup>. Market-wide private monitors, like professional organizations, business consultancy groups, or academic institutions (which are often the origin of corporate governance activities<sup>332</sup>), usually have limited powers and primarily use the "name and shame" strategy<sup>333</sup>.

## (ii) Company specific Monitors

<sup>320</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>329</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 60.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>330</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 60.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>331</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 61 et seqq; see also above B.V.2.

<sup>332</sup> See e.g. C.II.2.a) for Germany.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>333</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 68; see also above B.V.2.

Additionally, there are company specific monitors<sup>334</sup>, which, as the name implies monitor only one company. This group of monitors includes auditors, boards, shareholders, and other groups of stakeholders. Boards ensure strategic guidance and effective monitoring. They remain accountable to the shareholders. Directive 2006/46/EC335 contains minimum requirements for the board's involvement in monitoring the disclosure of corporate governance practices. Because of its liability towards the company, the board is encouraged to monitor the company's disclosure in order to protect against loss of reputation, investor divestment, and the possible investigation by the securities regulator. However, boards often lack sufficient independence from controlling shareholders. If minority or dispersed shareholders are too passive, control may not be effective 336. As for auditors, they have deep knowledge of companies' functioning and governance practices, but national regulations on auditors were quite diverse. This area of regulations have been only partly harmonized by Directive 2006/46/EC<sup>337</sup>. Under this directive, auditors only asses the availability of information, but do not regulate enforcement instruments. Accuracy and the value of the information disclosed therefore are not assessed 338. Although shareholders are the main beneficiaries of good corporate governance, and consequently have a crucial interest in monitoring management, their action alone is often insufficient. Shareholders seeking to encourage good corporate governance have three options: divesting from the company, exercising their voting rights, and pursuing legal action. Divestment is mainly applicable to minor shareholders, for whom the cost of monitoring

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>334</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 60.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>335</sup> See also C.I.3.b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>336</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 69.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>337</sup> See also C.I.3.b).

<sup>338</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 69 et seq.

is higher than the cost of divestment<sup>339</sup>. Shareholders are entitled to appoint or remove directors, to set board/management remuneration, and to approve important transactions. But minority shareholders' stakes are too small to have a noticeable impact and they may be tempted to free-ride<sup>340</sup> on others' active monitoring. Therefore, the major burden of enforcing good corporate governance lies with institutional investors, who have the resources and incentives to monitor. Their larger shares in the corporations allow their voices to be more influential. Some countries already encourage institutional investors to take an active role by implementing reporting obligations for institutional investors' voting policy and records<sup>341</sup>.

### (iii) Legal Action

Finally, legal action is seldom used, due to various reasons. With derivative actions, i.e. actions against directors on behalf of the company, only the company can be awarded damages, not the shareholder. Securities litigations are often difficult to win, since it can be difficult to prove a causal relationship between breach of disclosure duties and damage. Moreover, in some Member States, class actions are unavailable. National courts may also be inexperienced in hearing cases that involve listed companies, which makes it difficult for individual shareholders to pursue litigation<sup>342</sup>. Thus, market wide monitors try to facilitate monitoring by shareholders by using standard forms for corporate governance reporting. A single, standardized form dis-

<sup>339</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 70 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>340</sup> Johnston, EC Regulation of Corporate Governance (2009) 43 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>341</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 71 et seq; see also C.II.1.d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>342</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 72 et seq.

closes all required information, which thereby reduces costs and complexity by making information easy to locate, compare, and assess. But these advantages are complicated by one considerable disadvantage: companies may be tempted to follow a box-ticking approach and disclose only boilerplate information<sup>343</sup>. Since every company and every branch of trade is different, there is no way to accomplish corporate governance monitoring.

# (2) Company Practice

Chapter 2 analyzed **company practices** concerning corporate governance and information policy. When the study was published, Greece was the only EU Member State that had not adopted a corporate governance code. However, the SEV Hellenic Federation of Enterprises adopted such a code for listed Greek companies in March 2011<sup>344</sup>. Now all EU Member States have a code and 94% of the analyzed companies refer to at least one code in their annual report. This shows that referring to a corporate governance code has become common<sup>345</sup>. Additionally, 86% of the companies provide comply-or-explain information and 77% indicate at least one deviation<sup>346</sup>.

### (aa) Areas of deviation and quality of explanations

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>343</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 73 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>344</sup> SEV Hellenic Federation of Enterprises, SEV Corporate Governance Code For Listed Companies, March 2011, available at: <sev.org.gr/online/index.aspx?lang=en> (last accessed: 08.04.2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>345</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 79.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>346</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 80 et seg.

Deviation mainly occur in the following areas: the board of directors, remuneration, shareholder rights and duties, disclosure, and auditing<sup>347</sup>. Concerning the quality of these explanations, the study classified them into five categories: 1) invalid (deviations without explanation), 2) general (explanations that indicate disagreement, but without giving information about the company-specific situation), 3) limited (deviations that do not explain reasons, but give other additional information), 4) specific (explanations relating to a company-specific situation), and 5) transitional (those deviations that will be abolished at a later stage). Of all explanations analyzed, 34% were found to be specific, 5% transitional, 26% limited, 19% general and 16% invalid. Remarkably, in the UK no invalid explanations for deviation were given 348. The quality of explanations was determined by different factors: if the code is detailed and prescriptive, if companies explain on a general or on a provision-per-provision basis, and if companies already had experience wih the comply-or-explain system. Additionally, the underlying ownership structure was taken into account. The least informative explanations concerned remuneration, while the most informative concerned audit issues<sup>349</sup>. Companies that explain on a provision-per-provision basis tended to have a higher number of deviations, while companies disclosing on a general basis tended to have more informative explanations<sup>350</sup>. The existence of an important shareholder, i.e. a shareholder that holds 10% or more of a company's outstanding capital or any other special right that is no attributed to ordinary shareholders, gave rise to an interesting observation: 80% of companies have at least one important shareholder that

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>347</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 82 et seg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>348</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 83 et seg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>349</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 85.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>350</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 86.

meets this definition<sup>351</sup>. These shareholders are granted special rights, specific approval rights, and/or preferential dividends<sup>352</sup>. As indicated above, differences in national corporate governance may be due to the ownership structure<sup>353</sup>. However, countries with very concentrated ownership do not always have a high number of explanations for deviation linked to the existence of such a shareholder. For example, of all companies analyzed in Germany, 13 have an important shareholder, but no explanation for deviation was linked to this shareholder<sup>354</sup>. The reason for this could either be 1) that the existence of important shareholders is so common that explanations seemed unnecessary, or 2) that the existence of important shareholders already influenced the draft of the corporate governance code. The study also describes country-specific observations. Three of which deserve mention here. First, in Germany all companies disclose comply-or-explain information and all do it on a general basis. Most of their explanations are specific, based on a specific company agreement, a company practice that has proven to be valuable, or the size of the company. Most of the explanations are linked to the board of directors or director remuneration<sup>355</sup>. Specific explanations for deviation are the most difficult to attack, as they do not question the rule itself, but refer to a special situation that makes the rule invalid specifically for this company. Second, in Hungary all companies disclose comply-or-explain information on a provision-per-provision basis. In Hungary, companies give by far the most explanations for deviation, but these explanations are also the least informative. One of the main characteristics of these explanations is

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>351</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 87.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>352</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 88.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>353</sup> See above C.I.4.a) (3).; *RiskMetricsGroup*, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 87; *Hopt*, GesRZ 2002, 4 (6).

<sup>354</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 87.

<sup>355</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 91.

repetition; many of them are incomplete or unclear<sup>356</sup>. Finally, all companies in the UK disclose comply-or-explain information and most do so on a general basis. The majority of these explanations are specific, based on independence materiality assessments, ownership structure, and existing contracts<sup>357</sup>. Comparing these three countries, one can conclude that the comply-or-explain system and the flexibility it offers only comes into its own when explanations are disclosed on a general basis. Explanations on provision-per-provision basis lead exactly to undesirable box-ticking. In the following, explanations in three fields will be more closely examined: the board of directors, the audit committee, and the remuneration.

#### (bb) Board of Directors

With regard to the board of directors, this study examined two specific areas: independence and elections, which covered if shareholders could vote for single board members or only for entire lists. Market specific differences can be observed concerning powers, duties, and responsibilities, which stem partly from the difference between one-tier and two-tier systems, and partly from the way board composition is organized in some countries. Especially in Germany, legal rules allow employees' rights to elect their own representatives to the board without any input from the general meeting 358. A tendency can be observed to abandon bundled elections and even

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>356</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 92.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>357</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 97.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>358</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 98; Gesetz über die Mitbestimmung der Arbeitnehmer – MitBestG (Employee Participation Act), BGBl. I, 1153; Gesetz über die Mitbestimmung der Arbeitnehmer in den Aufsichtsräten und Vorständen der Unternehmen des Bergbaus und der Eisen und Stahl erzeugenden Industrie – MontanMitbestG (Act about the codetermination of employees in boards of mining companies and iron and steel manufacturers), BGBl. I, 2407; Gesetz über die Drittelbeteiligung der Arbeitnehmer im Aufsichtsrat – DrittelbG (Act about the one-third co-determination of employees in boards, BGBl. I, 974.

if it is no market practice in Europe, the number of unbundled elections has risen<sup>359</sup>. Directors' independence is needed to challenge management decisions and to protect shareholders' interests. A majority of companies taking part in this study refer to a definition of independence. However, the board of directors is the most common area of deviation, with many companies referring to the directors' independence, which is often linked to tenure<sup>360</sup>.

#### (cc) Audit Committees

EU Directive 2006/43/EC<sup>361</sup>made audit committees obligatory for public companies. The audit committee's members should be non-executives and at least one should be independent and have competence in auditing, i.e. be a so-called "financial expert", which means that he or she must be competent in auditing. The study examines audit committees' existence and composition, functioning, and the disclosure of audit-related and non-audit-related fees<sup>362</sup>. The majority of companies analyzed has set up an audit committee or attributed that function to the board. Nearly all large-cap companies have an extra audit committee and in Germany, for example, even all mid-cap companies have set up such committees<sup>363</sup>. However, in Germany the proportion of independent committee members is relatively low (just above 50%), while the majority of EU Member States committee members have an independence rate

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>359</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 99 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>360</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 100 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>361</sup> See also C.I.3.b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>362</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 103 et segq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>363</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 103.

of 70% or more<sup>364</sup>. For the functioning of the audit committee, the study scrutinized the disclosure on committee meetings, responsibilities to the external/ internal auditor, access to outside auditors and of charters, and activity reports. Disclosure standards are much higher here for large-cap companies, except a few countries, including the UK, where all companies disclose such information. The UK tends to have a relatively high level of disclosure within the EU<sup>365</sup>. The amended 7<sup>th</sup> Directive on consolidated accounts of companies with limited liability<sup>366</sup> requires separate disclosure of the fee charged by statutory auditors/ auditing firms for the statutory audit of the consolidated accounts, the fee charged for other assurance services, the fee charged for tax advisory services, and the fee charged for other non-audit services. Remarkably, in this field, either all companies in a Member State disclose the required information, or very few do so<sup>367</sup>.

#### (dd) Remuneration

For remuneration, the study examined four fields: variable remuneration, other remuneration disclosure, determination of remuneration, and shareholder involvement. Recommendation 2004/913/EC<sup>368</sup> recommends that companies explain the relative importance of variable and non-variable components of compensation and performance criteria. Recommendation 2009/385/EC<sup>369</sup> even requires caps and variable

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>364</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 104.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>365</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 105 et seqq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>366</sup> Dir 83/349/EEC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>367</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 108 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>368</sup> See also C.I.2.a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>369</sup> See also C.I.2.d).

components be subject to predetermined performance criteria<sup>370</sup>. In nearly all EU countries, companies indicated the existence of any variable remuneration component; however, only about half of the companies disclose information on the ratio of variable and fixed components. The highest level of disclosure (again) is in the UK<sup>371</sup>. Short-term variable remuneration is normally an annual cash bonus, while long-term variable remuneration is typically an equity grant. The three main types of variable remuneration identified are annual bonus plans, stock option plans, and performance share plans<sup>372</sup>. The performance criteria concentrate on the disclosure of performance measures, the performance period, the linkage of performance measures to the performance of a peer group of companies and the composition of that peer group, the vesting schedule of the awards, and the performance target to be achieved. The availability of such information is high in the UK and in Germany. In both countries these recommendations are also in the national corporate governance code<sup>373</sup>. With regard to other remuneration disclosures, Recommendation 2004/913/EC requires the description of supplementary pensions and early retirement schemes<sup>374</sup>. Furthermore, the total estimated value of non-cash benefits and the policy with regard to the contract terms of executive directors, including applicable notice periods and termination payments, should be disclosed. For pensions, a significant gap exists between countries. In some countries companies give hardly any information about pensions. In other countries - such as Germany and the UKabout 80% of companies disclose information. For other benefits, such as housing or

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>370</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 110.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>371</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 111.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>372</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 111 et seg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>373</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 113 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>374</sup> See C.I.2.a).

\_\_\_\_\_

cars, almost half of companies indicate the monetary value of these benefits, but very few give complete information about what these benefits represent. Once again, the most informative disclosures are in Germany and the UK. For executive contracts, especially, length, notice periods and severance agreements, complete information is offered by nearly all UK companies, while companies in all other countries offer information only on one or two of the above-mentioned aspects, if at all<sup>375</sup>. Recommendation 2004/913/EC requires the disclosure of information on the preparation and decision-making process for determining a company's remuneration policy, including the mandate and composition of a remuneration committee, names of external consultants, and the role of the shareholders' annual general meeting. The creation of a remuneration committee was already recommended in 2005<sup>376</sup>, but only in 2009 were detailed proposals on the role, composition, and functions of this committee made<sup>377</sup>. About 70% of the companies polled for the study have established remuneration committees. All companies in Finland, Ireland, Portugal, and the UK have one. In Germany about 90% have one, but in some countries, like Bulgaria, only very few companies have installed a remuneration committee and they have not even attributed the function to the whole board. As for the independence of committee members, once again the UK companies stand out. While the EU average is 62%, German companies are even below this number. Only 20% of the companies use remuneration consultants as source of advice and information. These consultants are mainly used in Ireland and the UK, which are countries where companies also disclose names and types of services provided. In Germany, in contrast, no company

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>375</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 116 et seqq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>376</sup> See C.I.2.b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>377</sup> See C.I.2.d).

has contracted a consultant<sup>378</sup>. When it comes to shareholder involvement in approving executive remuneration, one must distinguish between approval of share-based plans and approval of the remuneration policy in general, either ex-ante or ex-post. Shareholder decisions can be either binding or non-binding. Recommendation 2004/913/EC proposed that the remuneration policy should be an item on the agenda of the annual general meeting and that share-based remuneration schemes should be subject to the approval of the shareholders through a prior separate resolution. Although in most EU countries few companies featuring votes on share-based remuneration, the number that do is increasing. When it comes to votes on remuneration

reports or policies, in Sweden and the UK all companies make their shareholders

vote. In stark contrast, in some other countries no companies require shareholders to

vote. There is great gap within the EU. However, votes on (supervisory) board remu-

# (3) Companies' and Directors' Perception

neration are more common in most EU countries<sup>379</sup>.

Chapter 3 examined the **perception** of corporate governance codes by **companies** and **directors** in order to identify their opinions on the effectiveness and the impact of national corporate governance codes across the EU.

# (aa) Effectiveness

378 RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 120 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>379</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 122 et seqq.

The national codes appear to be rather effective in reaching basic initial objectives. such as giving a reference tool for corporate governance practices, professionalizing corporate governance, and increasing awareness of corporate governance. Other objectives have only partially been reached, such as enhancing foreign investment or creating a better position in the market. This gap in achievement may be due to the fact that the introduction of corporate governance codes is guite new in most EU countries. This argument is supported by the finding that in the UK, the first country to adopt a code, respondents gave the highest assessments of the code. The influence of governance activities was rated as neutral, with the functioning of the board rated as the most positive, transparency rated as the most significant on the introduction of board committees, and risk management rated as the lowest. The effects on management are seen as positive, especially with regard to the relationship between the board/supervisory board and executive management/the management board. Positive effects are also seen on shareholders, whose confidence has increased; however, there are still defects in the awareness of the interests of potential shareholders. Finally, companies and directors rate the influence on the position of stakeholders as neutral to positive, since the awareness of the interests of stakeholders has not increased significantly <sup>380</sup>.

(bb) Structure, Content, and the Comply-or-Explain approach in general

Of the respondents, 92% considered the structure of their code adequate and 84% regarded their code as clear in its recommendations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>380</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 131 et seqq.

With regard to the content, most directors regard the codes as complete and think that they deal with appropriate topics. The most important items then are regarded as overall well-treated in the EU. In Germany and the UK, among others, the comprehensiveness of the code has been rated above the EU median<sup>381</sup>. The complementary attributes of legislation and codes, of hard and soft law, respectively, are considered to be appropriately balanced in most of the EU member states (58%) or are regarded as neutral (29%). Only 13% of companies and directors rate legislation and codes as unbalanced, although they do not indicate why, or what they think is lacking. In the UK especially, the balance is seen as helpful in creating wealth and high corporate governance standards. A shift towards more legislation is regarded negatively by most UK companies. The advantages of codes are that they provide a framework (as well as flexibility), they enhance the dialogue between shareholders and boards, they go beyond law, filling gaps and giving further explanations, they can work as an interpretation reference, and finally they do not prevent the adoption of further legislation. However, on an EU-wide, as well as on a Member State level, an increase in legislation is occurring. Most respondents think that certain topics are better dealt with through legislation. Those topics are, among others, the liability of directors, corporate transparency (i.e. reporting and disclosure duties), the definition of independent directors, and the delineation of director rights and responsibilities. Some 55% of respondents think that the adoption of a corporate governance code did not prevent the adoption of further legislation in this field<sup>382</sup>. The comply-orexplain approach is viewed very positively. It is said to offer sufficient flexibility and to take into account specific situations. Shareholders seem to be willing to accept explanations for deviation, if convincing. The majority of companies think that the bene-

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>381</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 137 et seqq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>382</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 139 et seqq.

\_\_\_\_\_

fits exceed the costs of compliance, as codes create valuable trust. In particular, companies though that the benefits of transparency outweigh the costs of disclosure 383.

### (cc) Country-specific findings

The study also made some interesting country-specific observations. In the Czech Republic, the code is not assessed favorably and according to the respondents, the code needs to be amended according to European standards, since the code is not based on the comply-or-explain approach. At the time the study was conducted, Greece did not have a code<sup>384</sup> and the law was regarded as insufficiently flexible. In Hungary, the comply-or-explain principle was regarded as lacking any real impact, since the quality of explanations for deviation is too low and explanations are unhelpful in every aspect. The German code is regarded as sufficiently flexible, has attained its initial objectives successfully, and has the potential for important consequences, as it influences court judgments as an interpretation guide. The perception of the code in the UK was the most positive; the code was seen as improving governance standards without creating too many costs<sup>385</sup>.

# (4) Investor Perception

<sup>383</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 142 et seqq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>384</sup> In March 2011 the *SEV Hellenic Federation of Entreprises* adopted such a code for listed Greek companies.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>385</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 145 et seqq.

Chapter 4 described the **investor perception** of corporate governance codes.

(aa) Investors' Assessment of Companies' Disclosure

According to investors, the quality of disclosure with regard to explanations for deviation is poor, but has improved significantly over the past three years. The poorest quality has been observed in connection with risk and remuneration. There is great support for the comply-or-explain approach, and from an investor's point of view, a combination of code and law provides sufficient coverage of all important corporate governance issues<sup>386</sup>.

(bb) Investors' Corporate Governance Practices

Investors were also asked about their corporate governance practices, the extent to which they exercise their rights, and the extent to which they integrate this information into their investment management decision-making. A vast majority of investors have a voting policy, disclose this information publicly, and exercise their voting rights. Of investors, 78% percent have voted at least once against management in 2008 due to inadequate explanations. Hence, the respondents seem to be active. Among the engagement activities undertaken by the investors are letters to the board, ad hoc contact via phone or e-mail, attendance at general meetings and one-to-one meetings (which are reported via summary reports), and full voting records or detailed disclosure of each vote cast against the management to even parts. Howev-

<sup>386</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 155 et seqq.

107

er, one must take into account that of the over two thousand investor organizations invited to respond to this survey, only one hundred actually did. Thus, the results are probably biased in favor of the more active investors who already take on responsibility. The majority of investors are still is not as active as would be desirable for enhancing corporate governance standards<sup>387</sup>, since they play an important role in modern corporate governance as they hold a significant part of shares in many markets<sup>388</sup>. Investors perceive their own entitlement to exercise their rights as average and think shareholders' rights need to be enhanced with regard to voting on remuneration statements and corporate governance statements. Furthermore, not only the shareholders' rights, but also their responsibilities should be encouraged<sup>389</sup>. Finally, the influence of a controlling shareholder is regarded negatively for implementing corporate governance codes and for the effectiveness of the comply-or-explain mechanism<sup>390</sup>.

# (5) Conclusions and Recommendations

Chapter 5 finally comprised conclusions and recommendations.

#### (aa) Broad Acceptance

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>387</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 159 et segg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>388</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 42.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>389</sup> See also C. II. 1. d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>390</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 163 et seq.

In sum, the study found that the comply-or-explain approach, the EU approach to corporate governance, has broad support by all market participants. The regulators, on an EU level, as well as on Member State level, favor this approach. Companies like it as well because of its flexibility, and investors prefer it, as long as legislation and comply-or-explain based codes are appropriately balanced, although they criticize the low quality of disclosures.

#### (bb) Deficiencies

However, some deficiencies are present: with regard to the companies, there is a lack of implementation, and with regard to the investors, there is a lack of diligent exercise of their monitoring and enforcement responsibilities. Information is disclosed, but the quality often is low. The two markets with a low presence of important shareholders – UK and the Netherlands – issue the most informative explanations. Explanations based on general information seem to be more valuable than explanations based on provision-per-provision systems, which seem to be overly detailed and prone to box-ticking behavior. However, the first mentioned system might lead to incomplete information<sup>391</sup>. The study mentions three pillars to strengthen the comply-or-explain system: 1) there must be a real obligation to use the comply-or-explain principle, 2) there must be a high level of transparency, and 3) there must be a way for shareholders to hold company boards accountable.

#### (i) Genuine Duty to Use to the Comply-or-Explain Approach

<sup>391</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 166 et seqq.

As for the first pillar, the study states that this goal has been mostly achieved. EU Directive 2006/46/EC<sup>392</sup> introduced the comply-or-explain based corporate governance statement and this system has been implemented in the Member States. What remains is the problem of complex listing situations, i.e. cases of cross-boarder listing situations where companies are confronted with different requirements. The idea of adopting a pan-European corporate governance code was not successful, as one code would not fit the different legal systems and ownership structures<sup>393</sup>. Thus, the ECGF proposed new rules<sup>394</sup>, which have not been implemented yet<sup>395</sup>.

### (ii) Transparency

With regard to the second pillar, the study states boards and directors cannot be expected to disclose the required information voluntarily if there is no effective monitoring and enforcement system in force. The comply-or-explain approach was initially introduced in the UK, where dispersed ownership, strong financial markets, an influential financial press, and common law and self-regulation traditions supported this approach. However, as the model spread across the EU some issues appeared: the level and quality of explanations for deviations is quite poor, the agency problem persists, only very few shareholders really actively adopt their role as monitors, large shareholders have a negative influence, and, in Member States with limited institutional ownership, there is no counter-balance to block holders. Thus, the role of market-wide monitors should be enhanced by granting them more monitoring powers to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>392</sup> See C.I.3.b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>393</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) 81; see also C.I.4.a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>394</sup> *ECGF*, Statement on Cross-border issues, available at: <ec.europa.eu/internal\_market/company/docs/ecgforum/ecgf-crossborder\_en.pdf> (last accessed: 08.04.2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>395</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 177 et seq.

improve the availability and quality of the information provided. Qualitative and comprehensive information can help market players to make informed decisions. Therefore, a simple availability check is not sufficient. The content should be analyzed and published on a market-wide basis, so information is easily accessible, assessment of information is facilitated for shareholders, good practices are illustrated, and companies are encouraged to adopt a similar modes of conduct. The threat of negative publicity can also be a strong incentive for companies to disclose more valuable information. Furthermore, a standard and reliable framework for corporate governance reporting should be created so that information is easier to search, process, and compare. However, this standardized form should not encourage box-ticking, in which answers are also standardized, but should serve as a guide for companies to structure their corporate governance statement. Finally, the role of statutory auditors should also be extended, as Directive 2006/46/EC<sup>396</sup> only provides for a minimal harmonization. Here too, a standardized methodology for auditors to perform their check of corporate governance statements could be helpful<sup>397</sup>.

# (iii) Accountable Boards

As for the third pillar, one has to observe the existence of shareholders' rights on the one hand and the exercise of them on the other. Compared to the U.S., shareholders in EU-domiciled companies have a lot of rights, based on national laws and recently enhanced through EU legislation, e.g. via Directive 2007/36/EC which addressed

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>396</sup> See C. I. 3.b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>397</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 178 et seqq.

shareholders' rights in listed companies<sup>398</sup>. However, these rights could be strengthened if corporate governance issues were explicitly placed on the agenda of the general annual meeting and discussed systematically. In Member States for example, where advisory or mandatory votes on remuneration have been introduced, the potential rejection of proposals lead to a stronger willingness to discuss critical points and even change the company policy. But providing shareholders with more rights does not help, if they are not fully aware of their responsibilities<sup>399</sup>. Often a free-rider problem occurs: every investor dispenses with monitoring and engagement, relying instead upon the monitoring and engagement of other investors, which in turn leads to inefficiencies in the whole system 400. Thus a new framework is needed to support investors, especially institutional ones, and to require them to disclose their policy with regard to corporate governance of the companies in which they invest, their voting policy, and their communication and engagement with those companies. For this purpose, codes of best practice for institutional investors can be helpful. The UK already issued a so-called "Stewardship Code" in July 2010401, also based on the comply-or-explain principle 402.

Finally, the study concluded "that the comply-or-explain regime should not be abandoned. It should be strengthened" – according to the above mentioned proposals for

<sup>398</sup> See C.I.3.d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>399</sup> *Tricker*, Corporate Governance (2009) 46, 378.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>400</sup> Banzhaf, Die Entsprechenserklärung der SE (2009) 23; Davies A., Best Practice in Corporate Governance (2007) 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>401</sup> See C. II. 1.d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>402</sup> RiskMetricsGroup, Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices (2009) 183 et seqq.

improvement. This approach has been pursued with the Recommendation on the Quality of Corporate Governance Reporting ("Comply or Explain")<sup>403</sup>.

#### II. Corporate Governance in the United Kingdom and Germany

After having examined the results of two important EU studies concerning corporate governance in its Member States, we will take a closer look at the corporate governance regulations of two countries in detail: the United Kingdom and Germany.

# 1. UK and Germany as countries of comparison

These two countries can serve as useful representatives and countries of comparison for several reasons. The United Kingdom was a pioneer in introducing the comply-or-explain system through a corporate governance code. Because of that, it not only has a long tradition and experience with this kind of regulation, but also has served as role model for the whole European Union. The system, invented in the UK, spilled over to the continent and now forms a typical trait of the EU corporate governance system. Furthermore, it has a common law system 404, like the United States. Due to that fact, one would expect both countries to take a similar approach to legal problems, and in many cases this is true. However, in the case of corporate governance systems, these countries chose different solutions to these legal problems. Therefore, these countries form a useful pair for comparison. Germany serves as a civil law counterpart, 405 with a similar approach to corporate governance as the UK

 $^{403}$  Rec 20147208/EU.  $^{404}$  Byrd, Introduction to Anglo-American Law & Language  $^2$  (2001) 4 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>405</sup> Byrd, Introduction to Anglo-American Law & Language<sup>2</sup> (2001) 3 et seq.

due to the spillover effect and the great influence of the UK within the European Union. Finally, Germany and the United Kingdom both are very influential countries within the EU, politically as well as economically, which makes them good comparison models for the purpose of this thesis. They have the most and respectively third-most number of inhabitants and accordingly, in 2013, they had the largest and respectively third-largest gross domestic product<sup>406</sup>.

#### 2. UK

The United Kingdom will be analyzed first, as it was the first country to produce a corporate governance code. It therefore has the most developed corporate governance culture, the most comprehensive experience, and the greatest influence on the development of other countries in this field. The UK has gained a reputation as global leader in corporate governance reforms<sup>407</sup>.

# a) The birth of the comply-or-explain approach

In 1992 the Cadbury Committee, named after its chair, Sir Adrian Cadbury, was convoked by the Financial Reporting Council, the London Stock Exchange, and the accounting profession. It was tasked with tackling the scandals that hit the City in the late 1980s. Ultimately, it issued its report on the Financial Aspects of Corporate Governance. According to the committee, corporate governance was not a question of legislation. Therefore, it opted to produce a best practices code, which dealt with

<sup>406</sup> Eurostat, <a href="http://de.statista.com/statistik/daten/studie/188776/umfrage/bruttoinlandsprodukt-bip-in-den-eu-laendern/">http://de.statista.com/statistik/daten/studie/188776/umfrage/bruttoinlandsprodukt-bip-in-den-eu-laendern/</a> (last accessed: 06.09.2914).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>407</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 146 et seqq; Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002), Annex IV, 219; Bieling/Steinhilber, ZIB 2002, 39 (48).

board and committee structures, remuneration, financial reporting, and auditing. Furthermore, it emphasized the importance of independent non-executive directors<sup>408</sup>, an idea that was later also adopted by the EU recommendation 2005/162/EC<sup>409</sup>. The London Stock Exchange then changed its listing rules and required listed companies to state in their annual report if they complied with the code and, if they did not, to explain why they did not comply<sup>410</sup>. This was the birth of the comply-or-explain principle in corporate governance. It is based on the principle of self-regulation, in which the regulator ensures that accurate information is available to investors and sanctions are imposed by the market<sup>411</sup>.

# b) From the Greenbury Committee to the UK Corporate Governance Code 2010

The Cadbury Committee was followed by the Greenbury Committee<sup>412</sup> on directors' remuneration in 1995, which especially recommended the use of a remuneration committee<sup>413</sup> and whose code was also included in the London Stock Exchange listing rules based on the comply-or-explain principle. As both committees recommended a comprehensive Committee on Corporate Governance, the Hampel Committee was convened in 1995 and issued its report in 1998<sup>414</sup>. The first two codes were positive influences, but regarded as insufficient. A particular criticism was that compliance with the codes by some companies was conducted by mere box-ticking. On

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>408</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>409</sup> See above C.I.2.b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>410</sup> Smerdon, Corporate Governance (2004) para 1.002.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>411</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 185.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>412</sup> Schneider, DB 2000, 2413 (2415 et seg).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>413</sup> *Tricker*, Corporate Governance (2009) 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>414</sup> Smerdon, Corporate Governance (2004) para 1.003.

the other hand, the institutional investors acted too passively. They did not make use of the influence they had or could have on the governance of the companies they invested in. Therefore, the Hampel report combined general principles and more detailed provisions. The companies now had to apply the principles and explain how they applied them. In addition, they had to explain if they complied with the provisions and if not, then why. The combination of principles and provisions gave the new code its name: "The Combined Code" 115. Thus the comply-or-explain system was maintained and extended. In 1998, plans to reform the company law led to the establishment of a steering group to oversee the project. This Company Law Review steering group issued a final report in July 2001 that included, among others, the following recommendations: simplifying the rules related to small companies, stressing the directors' duty to take into account long-term consequences of their decisions, clarifying rules related to directors' conflicts of interest, improving directors' qualifications, improving company reporting, and requiring greater transparency of institutional investors' exercise of their powers. The latter topic was also treated by the Myners Report, a report issued by a commission that was chaired by Paul Myners, which investigated institutional investing practices<sup>416</sup>. These developments finally led to the adoption of the UK Stewardship Code<sup>417</sup>.

# c) The UK Corporate Governance Code<sup>418</sup>

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>415</sup> Smerdon, Corporate Governance (2004) para 1.004; Davies, GesRZ 2002, 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>416</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002), Annex IV, 220.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>417</sup> See C.II.1.d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>418</sup> Financial Reporting Council, The UK Corporate Governance Code, June 2010, available at: <a href="https://www.frc.org.uk/Our-Work/Publications/Corporate-Governance/The-UK-Corporate-Governance-Code.pdf">https://www.frc.org.uk/Our-Work/Publications/Corporate-Governance/The-UK-Corporate-Governance-Code.pdf</a> (last accessed: 09.04.2014).

"The UK Corporate Governance Code" of September 2012 is the latest version of the

(1) Introduction

nomic environment<sup>419</sup>.

Combined Code.

It begins with an **introduction** to governance and the code. Firstly, it contains a definition of corporate governance, taken from the Cadbury report, accompanied by the explanation that corporate governance has to be understood as a general organisational principle and must be distinguished from the day-to-day operational management. Secondly, it aims to facilitate effective entrepreneurial management and to strengthen key components of effective board practice, which are based on underlying principles of good governance, such as transparency and sustainable success. Thirdly, it recognizes that the permanently changing economy requires a regular evaluation process of the code itself, so that it is able to adapt to the changing eco-

Then the preface explains the general ideas behind the code: the code can be a guide only in general terms and requires that one take into account specific economic situations. The spirit and letter of the code should be followed, but following the code does not replace the requirement for boards to think deeply and thoroughly about their overall tasks. However, the code can help boards discharge their duties in the best interest of the company<sup>420</sup>. Finally, it stresses the impact of shareholders, which

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>419</sup> Financial Reporting Council, The UK Corporate Governance Code 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>420</sup> Financial Reporting Council, The UK Corporate Governance Code 2 et seg.

should be enhanced, especially by the new Stewardship Code <sup>421</sup>. Subsequently, the comply-or-explain principle itself is set out: its flexibility, which is the foundation of the code, is supported by companies as well as by shareholders. Therefore, it is not challenged. The code functions through the interplay of general principles and more detailed provisions. Every alternative to following a provision may be justified, as long as the company explains its reasons clearly and follows the general principle. Here, companies' individual circumstances, size and complexity, the nature of differing risks, and challenges have to be taken into account. The codes appeals to shareholders not to treat departures from the code as breaches automatically, but to be prepared to discuss critical points with the companies. Especially for smaller listed companies, some provisions may be disproportionate or less relevant, but these companies should be encouraged to apply the code as well, even if they need to deviate occasionally. Finally, the impact of investors is stressed and the code explains that it is based on the responsibility of both boards and investors, and their mutual engagement<sup>422</sup>.

The **main principles** are then explained in relation to five crucial areas of corporate governance: leadership (Section A), effectiveness (Section B), accountability (Section C), remuneration (Section D), and relations with shareholders (Section E). Each of these areas corresponds to one section in the code. Each subsection is comprised of one main principle, supporting principles (occasionally), and the code provisions itself, which can be interpreted according to the aims set out in the principles. This system helps to make the code easy to understand; by starting from the basic principles.

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>421</sup> See C.II.1.c).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>422</sup> Financial Reporting Council, The UK Corporate Governance Code 4 et seq.

ple, the code makes it easier to understand deviations when the principle itself is obtained in another way.

# (2) Section A

**Section A** encourages every company to be headed by a collectively responsible board that divides its responsibilities clearly. Therefore, this section covers the role of the board, the division of responsibilities, the chairman, and the non-executive directors. Here the code recommends that boards meet regularly (A.1.1) and divide responsibilities clearly between Chairman and CEO (A.2.1), so that each can act efficiently (A.1). The chairman should also be independent according to the criteria described in Section B and should not be a former CEO<sup>423</sup> (A.3.1). One independent non-executive director should be appointed senior independent director and act as an intermediary for the other directors (A.4.1).

#### (3) Section B

**Section B** seeks to aggregate the appropriate balance of skills in the board. In support of this goal, it recommends a transparent appointment procedure, sufficient time, induction and information for the board members, and an evaluation of committee members. It covers the composition of the board, appointments to the board, commitment, development, information and support, evaluation and re-election. Every board needs a balance between executive and non-executive (especially independ-

<sup>423</sup> Davies, GesRZ 2002, 14 (16).

ent) directors. Independence criteria can be found in code provision B.1.1, which adopts many of the criteria proposed in EU Recommendation 2005/162<sup>424</sup>. To reach a desirable combination of skills and experiences within the board, the nomination committee (B.2.1) should evaluate the existing skills of board members and prepare a description of skills needed (B.2.2). This will aid in the transparency in the appointment procedure. To be sure that all members will be able to dedicate sufficient time to the company, the description should also include the expected time commitment (B.3.1). Furthermore, the code values the development of directors: new directors should receive a comprehensive introduction and during their career on the board they should be trained according to their needs and the needs of the company (B.4.1). In addition, directors should receive all necessary information and should especially have access to independent professional advice<sup>425</sup> (B.5.1). The board should also evaluate its own performance and that of its committees and individual directors. The code requires the board to describe in the annual report how the performance evaluation has been conducted (B.6.1). To support the requirement of satisfactory performance, directors should be subject to re-election at regular intervals and shareholders should receive comprehensive information, so that they can make an informed decision (B.7.1).

#### (4) Section C

**Section C** supports the principle of enhanced disclosure. It requires every board to determine its position, the risks it is willing to take, and the risk management and internal control system it wants to set up. It is therefore composed of financial and

<sup>424</sup> See also C.I.2.b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>425</sup> Davies, GesRZ 2002, 14 (16).

business reporting, risk management and internal control, and audit committees and auditors. The directors, as well as the auditor, should explain their responsibility concerning the annual report (C.1.1). In addition, the directors should explain their strategy for delivering long-term value (C.1.2). The risk management and internal control system should be reviewed at least annually by the board (C.2.1). An audit committee, consisting of independent, non-executive directors with relevant financial experience, should be installed (C.3.1), and its main responsibilities should be written down (C.3.2) and made available to the public (C.3.3). The code names six minimum tasks that should be performed by the audit committee: 1) monitoring the integrity of the financial statements, 2) reviewing the company's internal financial controls, 3) monitoring and reviewing the effectiveness of the company's internal audit function, 4) making recommendations to the board concerning the appointment and remuneration of the external auditor, 5) reviewing and monitoring the independence of the external auditor, and 6) implementing a policy on the engagement of the external auditor concerning non-audit services. The audit committee's responsibility lies primarily with appointing and removing the external auditor (C.3.6), whose independence should be safeguarded (C.3.7).

#### (5) Section D

**Section D** states that the remuneration should be high enough to attract, retain, and motivate directors, but excessive payments should be avoided. It deals with the level and components of remuneration and the procedure of payment. First, it refers to Schedule A of the code (D.1.1), which contains proposals concerning the design of performance-related remuneration for executive directors. The remuneration commit-

tee should be established (D.2.1) and should set up performance conditions like annual bonuses, upper limits to compensation, and significant holding periods for shares. These conditions will promote long-term success for the company. New longterm incentive schemes should replace old ones or form part of a well thought out overall plan. Any incentive scheme should be approved by shareholders. Grants should be phased and subject to challenging performance criteria that reflect the company's objectives. In cases of misstatement or misconduct, variable components should be reclaimed. Only the basic salary should be pensionable. Levels of remuneration should reflect the time commitment and responsibilities. Non-executive directors should not receive performance-related payment. But, if they do, it should be approved by shareholders in advance and should be held at least one year after the director leaves the company (D.1.3). The costs of potential early termination should be considered in order to carefully avoid rewarding poor performance (D.1.4). Longer notice or contract periods should be avoided (D.1.5). The remuneration committee should make an explanation of its role and the authority delegated available to shareholders(D.2.1). It should have the responsibility for setting remuneration for executive directors and the chairman. It should also be responsible for recommending and monitoring the level and structure of remuneration for senior management (D.2.2). The board itself or the shareholders should determine the remuneration of the non-executive directors (D.2.3). Shareholders should approve all new long-term incentive schemes and significant changes to existing schemes (D.2.4).

#### (6) Section E

**Section E** requires a dialogue <sup>426</sup> with the shareholders and seeks to ensure that the annual general meeting is used as communication tool where active participation is encouraged. It has two main chapters: the dialogue with the shareholders and the constructive use of the AGM. Shareholder views should be communicated to the board, strategy and governance should be discussed with major shareholders, and scheduled meetings with shareholders should be attended by non-executive directors (E.1.1). The steps taken to have a dialogue with the shareholders should be published in the annual report (E.1.2)<sup>427</sup>. A separate resolution should be proposed for each substantially separate issue (E.2.1). The chairmen of the audit, remuneration, and nomination committees should answer questions at the AGM and all directors should be present (E.2.3).

# d) The UK Stewardship Code 428

In July 2010 the Financial Reporting Council issued "The UK Stewardship Code" to complement to the UK Corporate Governance Code for listed companies. The latest version is from September 2012. It aims to enhance the quality of engagement between institutional investors and companies, to create a stronger link between governance and the investment process, and to lend greater substance to the concept of "comply-or-explain" Given the increasing importance of institutional investors in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>426</sup> Wilcox, WTR Law & Contemp. Probs. 2011, 149 (155).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>427</sup> Wilcox, WTR Law & Contemp. Probs. 2011, 149 (156).

Financial Reporting Council, The UK Stewardship Code, July 2010, available at: <a href="https://www.frc.org.uk/Our-Work/PUblications/Corporate-Governance/The-UK-Stewardship-Code.pdf">https://www.frc.org.uk/Our-Work/PUblications/Corporate-Governance/The-UK-Stewardship-Code.pdf</a> (last accessed: 09.04.2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>429</sup> See C.I.4.b) (4).

modern corporate governance<sup>430</sup>, the Stewardship code applies the comply-orexplain system to these investors. This principle maintains that a company should disclose if they comply with the code provisions and, in case they do not, provide an explanation for their deviation 431. Institutional investors are defined as "firms who manage assets on behalf of institutional shareholders such as pension funds, insurance companies, investment trusts and other collective investment vehicles" 432. The code contains seven principles. Institutional investors should: 1) publicly disclose their policy on how they will discharge their stewardship responsibilities, 2) have a robust policy on managing conflicts of interest in relation to stewardship and publicly disclose this policy, 3) monitor their investee companies, 4) establish clear guidelines on when and how they will escalate their activities as a method of protecting and enhancing shareholder value, 5) be willing to act collectively with other investors where appropriate, 6) have a clear policy on voting and disclosure of voting activity, and 7) report periodically on their stewardship and voting activities<sup>433</sup>. Every principle is accompanied by a "guidance" paragraph which explains in detail what compliance with the principle should look like. This guidance therefore makes compliance easy to handle.

# e) The Legal Framework

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>430</sup> *Tricker*, Corporate Governance (2009) 42; *Bruner*, J. Corp. L. 2011, 309 (318).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>431</sup> Financial Reporting Council, The UK Stewardship Code 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>432</sup> Financial Reporting Council, The UK Stewardship Code 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>433</sup> Financial Reporting Council, The UK Stewardship Code 4.

With regard to corporate governance, the most important UK laws are the Companies Act of 2006 and the Company Directors Disqualification Act of 1986, for company law, and the Financial Services Act of 2010, for securities law<sup>434</sup>. The UK has a one-tier board system, meaning that a single board directs and monitors the company's activities. Management, understood as day-to-day business, is delegated to a board of senior officers and executives, who might also be members of the board of directors. The board of directors determines the general strategy, hires and dismisses the top management, ensures the company's compliance with all relevant laws and regulations, and ensures the integrity of the company's accounting, auditing, and financial reporting<sup>435</sup>.

#### 3. Germany

Corporate governance in Germany is influenced by three general features. First, a co-operative relationship among banks, shareholders, boards, managers, and employees is emphasized in order to promote corporate efficiency and harmonious labor relationships. Second, Germany has a highly developed system of co-determination. Hence, employees have a significant voice in electing supervisory bodies. Third, the two-tier system leads to a formalized distinction between managing the company and supervising the management<sup>436</sup>. Furthermore, two important developments can be observed: a shift towards a stronger equity culture, especially through increased

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>434</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) Annex IV, 219.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>435</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) Annex IV, 221 et seqq; Dine/Koutsias, Company Law<sup>6</sup> (2007) 149 et seq, 158 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>436</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) Annex IV, 89 et seq; Schanz, Börseneinführung<sup>3</sup> (2007) § 3 para 9, 45; Monks/Minow, Corporate Governance (1995) 287 et seq; However, this distinction may not always be that strict in practise according to Monks/Minow, Corporate Governance (1995) 294 et seq.

cross-border M&A activity, and a growth in the number of shareholders caused by the privatization of large state-held companies and the maturing of family-owned

companies 437.

a) The development of the corporate governance discussion

The German Code of Corporate Governance as it exists today reflects the final point of a multi-stage development. At the beginning, there were two private initiatives aimed at setting up basic rules for good corporate governance. On one hand, there was the "Code of Best Practice" of the "Grundsatzkommission Corporate Governance (Commission for Corporate Governance principles)" for listed companies (the so-called "Frankfurt principles") 438. On the other hand, there was the code draft of the Berlin Initiative Circle German Code of Corporate Governance (GCCG) 439. Both initiatives took different approaches to corporate governance. While the first code was legally oriented, the second was more economically orientated 440. However, they both sparked a discussion about corporate governance, offered concrete proposals, and tried to fill the gaps left by corporate governance laws 441. The existence of two different groups dedicated to the same issue showed that in Germany the time had come for a corporate governance code. Yet, the existence of two different codes could be problematic, especially with regard to securing the cooperation with the EU

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>437</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) Annex IV, 90.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>438</sup> Schneider/Strenger, AG 2000, 106ff.; Schneider, DB 2000, 2413 (2414).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>439</sup> Peltzer/v. Werder, AG 2001, 1ff.; Schneider, DB 2000, 2413 (2414).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>440</sup> Ringleb in Ringleb/Kremer/Lutter/v. Werder, Deutscher Corporate Governance Kodex<sup>3</sup> (2003) para 6; Haberer, Corporate Governance (2001) 95.

<sup>441</sup> Schneider/Strenger, AG 2000, 106 (108).

Commission <sup>442</sup>. Therefore, the government decided to convoke a governmental commission chaired by Theodor Baums (the so-called "Baums-Kommission"), which recommended forming a new commission to create a uniform German Code of Corporate Governance. Such a commission was finally convoked by the German Ministry of Justice in September 2001. The members were elected from all possible interest groups, in order to ensure broad acceptance of the code <sup>443</sup>. On February 26, 2002 the German Code of Corporate Governance <sup>444</sup> was adopted in its original version. Since then, it has already been revised several times. It is regularly reviewed by a standing commission <sup>445</sup> that was created for that purpose. The commission review the code with regard to its effectiveness, practicability, and its relevance. Recent changes were made to adapt the code to the new law on the adequacy of directors' remuneration (VorstAG; BT-Drs. 16/12278). This reaction of the code shows that corporate governance is not a question of code or law. Both must be taken into account to reach a comprehensive understanding.

# b) Federal Legislation

The German legal framework that influences corporate governance is mainly the Stock Corporation Act (German AktG) and the Commercial Code (German HGB), with regard to Company Law, and the Exchange Act (German BörsG) and the Securities Trade Act (German WpHG), with regard to securities law. These main laws are

<sup>442</sup> Schneider, DB 2000, 2413 (2417).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>443</sup> Ringleb in Ringleb/Kremer/Lutter/v. Werder, Deutscher Corporate Governance Kodex<sup>3</sup> (2003) para 10 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>444</sup> Available at <corporate-governance-code.de/ger/download/DCG\_K\_D20020223.pdf> (last accessed: 08.04.2014).

<sup>445</sup> Habersack, NZG 2004, 1 (2).

completed by several other acts and regulations. Since stock corporations are created through the separation of ownership and control, laws require strong protection for the shareholders. Hence, large parts of the Stock Corporation Act are mandatory<sup>446</sup>.

# (1) The supervisory board

According to the obligatory two-tier system 447 for stock corporations, every corporation must have an extra supervisory body, a "supervisory board". A supervisory board must be composed 448 of at least three members (§ 95 German AktG). Its members should not serve on more than ten boards and these members should be independent (§ 100 German AktG). The last criterion is accomplished by forbidding board members from serving on the board of a controlled company and by requiring a cooling-off period of two years before management board members can to serve on the supervisory board 449. This cool-off period is not as long as proposed by Recommendation 2005/162/EC 450, but it at least tries to prevent self-evaluation and to foster objectivity 451. The supervisory board's main responsibility 452 is to balance the requirements of shareholders, employees and public interest, 453 and to control the management (§ 111 German AktG). The supervisory board appoints and dismisses

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>446</sup> Schanz, Börseneinführung³ (2007) § 3 para 5.

 $<sup>^{447}</sup>$  Monks/Minow, Corporate Governance (1995) 287 et seq; Schanz, Börseneinführung $^3$  (2007) § 3 para 9, 45.

<sup>448</sup> Schanz, Börseneinführung<sup>3</sup> (2007) § 3 para 51 et segg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>449</sup> Hoffmann-Becking/Krieger, NZG 2009, 1 (7 et seq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>450</sup> See above C.I.2.b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>451</sup> Schulenberg/Brosius, BB 2010, 3039 (3039, 3040).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>452</sup> Schanz, Börseneinführung<sup>3</sup> (2007) § 3 para 46 et seqq.

<sup>453</sup> Monks/Minow, Corporate Governance (1995) 288.

members of the management board (§ 84 German AktG)<sup>454</sup>, decides about the remuneration of the management (§ 87 German AktG)<sup>455</sup>, and represents the corporation vis-à-vis the management (§ 112 German AktG). Furthermore, it is in charge of the supervising the company's risk management 456 and its risk monitoring system, which is established by the management board to ensure the integrity of accounting, auditing, and financial reporting (§§ 171, 172 German AktG). The supervisory board has approval authority for certain business decisions according to the company's bylaws (§ 111 German AktG)<sup>457</sup>. The supervisory board can form committees to prepare its work or follow up on previous decisions (§ 107 III 2 German AktG)<sup>458</sup>. In particular, an audit committee is encouraged to support the supervision of risk management<sup>459</sup>. Board member remuneration can only be determined by the general meeting or the by-laws (§ 113 German AktG). Share option programs are illegal according to §§ 71 I Nr. 8, 192 II Nr. 3, 193 II Nr. 4 German AktG. In order to avoid an alignment of interests between supervisory and management board members<sup>460</sup>, share options are only open to management board members. If a board member performs a service for the company based on a separate contract, the payment for this service must be authorized by the supervisory board (§ 114 German AktG). This is required

\_\_\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>454</sup> Peltzer, NZG 2002, 10 (12 et seq) and 593 (596); Wohlmannstetter, ZGR 2010, 472 (473 et seq); Schanz, Börseneinführung<sup>3</sup> (2007) § 3 para 20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>455</sup> Hoffmann-Becking/Krieger, NZG 2009, 1 (8 et seq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>456</sup> *AKEU/AKEIÜ*, DB 2009, 1279 (1280).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>457</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) Annex IV, 93ff.; Klunzinger, Grundzüge des Gesellschaftsrechts<sup>13</sup> (2004) 173; Eisenhardt, Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>10</sup> (2002) 309 et seq; Hueck/Windbichler, Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>2</sup> (2003) 323 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>458</sup> Schanz, Börseneinführung<sup>3</sup> (2007) § 3 para 66 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>459</sup> Kort, ZGR 2010, 440 (449f); Scheffler, ZGR 2003, 236 (248).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>460</sup> BGH 16.02.2004, II ZR 316/02; see also: *Peltzer*, NZG 2002, 10 (16); *Schanz*, Börseneinführung<sup>3</sup> (2007) § 3 para 68; *Lutter* in *Tison/de Wulf/van der Elst/Steennot*, Company Law and Financial Regulation (2009) 135.

even if the contract is not with the board member him-/herself, but only with a company he or she is involved with 461. This requirement seeks to safeguard the independence of the board members 462.

# (2) The management board

Day-to-day business is run by the **management board**, which represents the company judicially and extrajudicially (§§ 76, 77 German AktG)<sup>463</sup>. The management board is responsible for corporate strategy and policy, for establishing a risk-monitoring system and for reporting to the supervisory board on finance, investment, personnel planning, and internal monitoring and control structures (§ 90 German AktG)<sup>464</sup>. This last reporting duty was introduced by the German Corporate Control and Transparency Act (German KonTraG<sup>465</sup>) in 1998, along with the duty to establish an internal monitoring and control system (§ 91 II German AktG)<sup>466</sup>. The Transparency and Disclosure Act (German TransPuG<sup>467</sup>) of 2002 amended the duty by adding that when actual developments deviate from former reports, that must be disclosed and justified (§ 90 I 1 Nr. 1 German AktG). Furthermore, the Transparency and Disclosure Act introduced a so-called "balance sheet oath (affidavit)" in §§ 37v II Nr. 3,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>461</sup> BGH 20.11.2006, II ZR 279/05.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>462</sup> BGH 20.11.2006, II ZR 279/05; *Schanz*, Börseneinführung<sup>3</sup> (2007) § 3 para 70.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>463</sup> Schanz, Börseneinführung<sup>3</sup> (2007) § 3 para 18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>464</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) Annex IV, 95 et seq; Klunzinger, Gesell-schaftsrecht<sup>13</sup> (2004) 169; Eisenhardt, Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>10</sup> (2002) 305 et seq; Hueck/Windbichler, Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>20</sup> (2003) 288 et seqq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>465</sup> BGBI. 1998 I, Nr. 24, 786.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>466</sup> Kort, ZGR 2010, 440 (442 et seq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>467</sup> BGBI. 2002 I, Nr. 50, 2681.

37 w II Nr. 3 Securities Trade Act (German WpHG), § 264 II 3 Commercial Code (German HGB). This oath is based on Sec. 302 and 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act<sup>468</sup>, which require judicial representatives from the share issuing company to confirm that the financial accounting is correct. A false oath may result in punitive consequences. Though these consequences are not as far-reaching as in the U.S.<sup>469</sup>

#### (3) The general meeting

The shareholders, united in the **general meeting**, have the power to elect and remove supervisory board members who represent the shareholders, to approve the annual financial statement, to discharge supervisory and management board members, to appoint the auditor, to make decisions about changes to the by-laws on capital procurement and reduction of the capital stock, and to liquidate of the corporation (§ 119 German AktG)<sup>470</sup>. Germany follows the "one-share/one-vote" principle<sup>471</sup>, although proxy voting is possible<sup>472</sup>. The German KonTraG changed § 125 German AktG, which covers communications with shareholders, by adding a duty to inform shareholders explicitly about the possibility to vote through an authorized proxy, which can be a shareholder association (§ 125 I 4 German AktG).

46

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>468</sup> See also D.I.3; Köhler/Schlereth/Schober, Aufsichtsrat aktuell 2009, 4 (8).

<sup>469</sup> Hutter/Kaulamo, NJW 2007, 550 (553).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>470</sup> Klunzinger, Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>13</sup> (2004) 173 et seq; Eisenhardt, Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>10</sup> (2002) 321 et seq; Hueck/Windbichler, Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>2</sup> (2003) 328 et seqq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>471</sup> Eisenhardt, Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>10</sup> (2002) 295, 348 et seq; *Hueck/Windbichler*, Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>2</sup> (2003) 341.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>472</sup> Eisenhardt, Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>10</sup> (2002) 326 et seqq; Klunzinger, Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>13</sup> (2004) 176; Hueck/Windbichler, Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>2</sup> (2003) 343 et seqq; Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) Annex IV, 96 et seqq.

# (4) Director remuneration

The Commercial Code (HGB) contains several provisions on the remuneration of supervisory and management board members. § 285 Nr. 9 German HGB requires information on the notes on the financial statement. § 289 II Nr. 5 German HGB requires information about the overall remuneration system be included in the annual report. §§ 314 I Nr. 6, 315 II Nr. 4 German HGB require the same information for consolidated companies. Those provisions were changed by the Act on the Disclosure of Management Board Remuneration (German VorstOG<sup>473</sup>) of 2005 and the Act on the Appropriateness of Management Board Remuneration (German VorstAG<sup>474</sup>) of 2009. The VorstOG changed § 285 I Nr. 9a) German HGB and § 286 IV German HGB, § 286 V German HGB and § 289 II Nr. 5 German HGB were introduced. Accordingly, § 314 I Nr. 6a German HGB was changed and § 314 II 2 and § 315 II Nr. 4 German HGB were introduced. This means that share based remuneration now must be declared by quantity and current market value. Later changes in value based on changes in the exercise conditions must also be disclosed. In addition, listed companies must disclose individual remuneration 475, divided into performance-related and non-performance-related remuneration, and remuneration with long-term incentives. Moreover, commitments concerning the termination of the function as board members and remuneration paid by third persons should be disclosed. The German VorstAG changed the aforementioned laws to that effect. It requires that disclosure be explicitly divided into 1) remuneration for ordinary termination, 2) changes in the

4

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>473</sup> BGBI. 2005 I Nr. 47, 2267; *Haberer/Kraus*, GES 2010, 10 (12); *Lutter* in *Tison/de Wulf/van der Elst/Steennot*, Company Law and Financial Regulation (2009) 137 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>474</sup> BGBI. 2009 I Nr. 50, 2509; Hirte, DB 2009, 140; Haberer/Kraus, GES 2010, 10 (12).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>475</sup> Hoffmann-Becking/Krieger, NZG 2009, 1 (12).

commitment with regard to termination payments, and 3) remuneration for former management board members who have concluded their employment during the accounting year. Furthermore, the German VorstAG also amended the stock corporation act: the enumeration in § 87 I German AktG now contains performance-related incentives and share options. Director remuneration should not only depend on the director's tasks and the state of the company, but also on sustainable developments<sup>476</sup>, his/her performance, and common remuneration<sup>477</sup>. These criteria are controversial since they are difficult to define and can lead to an unstable situation which could harm the trust between the supervisory and management boards<sup>478</sup>. § 87 II German AktG even extends the possibilities for the supervisory boards to reduce the remuneration of management board members in case of a deterioration of the company's situation 479. However, it could occur that a poor situation would actually require higher remuneration, since the manager's task could be more difficult 480. Moreover, remuneration should incentivize long-term, sustainable company development, as well<sup>481</sup>. § 116 German AktG says that awarding inappropriate remuneration can create liability for the supervisory board. § 193 German AKtG extends the waiting period for exercising buying options for the first time from two to four years as the original period was regarded as too short<sup>482</sup>.

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>476</sup> Kocher/Bednarz, Der Konzern 2011, 77.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>477</sup> Spindler in Goette/Habersack/Kalss: MünchKomm AktG<sup>3</sup> (2008) Vol II, para 20 et seqq.; Mutter, AG report 2009 R 130 (R 130); Scheffler, AG report 2009 R3 76 (R 376); Hoffmann-Becking/Krieger, NZG 2009, 1 (1 et seq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>478</sup> DIHK-Stellungnahme zum Entwurf eines Gesetzes zur Angemessenheit der Vorstandsvergütung (VorstAG), BT-Dr 16/12278, NZG 2009, 538 (538 et seq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>479</sup> Bosse, BB 2009, 1650 (1651); Hoffmann-Becking/Krieger, NZG 2009, 1 (4 et seq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>480</sup> Diller, NZG 2009, 1006 (1007); Homann/Wolff, ZGR 2010, 959 (971).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>481</sup> Bosse, BB 2009, 1650 (1650 et seq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>482</sup> Peltzer, NZG 2002, 10 (16).

\_\_\_\_\_

# c) The German Code of Corporate Governance (GCCG)

The GCCG applies not only to listed companies, as defined in § 2 III German AktG, but addresses them mainly according its foreword<sup>483</sup>. Only corporations with head-quarters in Germany are subject to the GCCG, regardless of if they are listed on a German stock exchange. Foreign companies are not subject to the GCCG, even if they are listed in Germany<sup>484</sup>. Such companies, or, more accurately, their boards<sup>485</sup>, are therefore not subject to the duty to disclose described in § 161 German AktG<sup>486</sup>.

The GCCG tries to make the German Corporate Governance System more transparent and understandable for foreign investors<sup>487</sup>. It thus contains rules which explain national laws, and rules which go beyond what is required by law, describing what is considered good national and international corporate governance <sup>488</sup>. Therefore within the GCCG there are three different categories of rules <sup>489</sup>: 1) the "shall"-rules, which only allow deviation with explanation (recommendations), 2) the "should/could"-rules, which allow deviations without explanation (suggestions), and 3) rules that reproduce obligatory national law.

<sup>484</sup> v. Werder in Ringleb/Kremer/Lutter/v. Werder, Deutscher Corporate Governance Kodex<sup>3</sup> (2003), para 128.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>483</sup> GCGC, 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>485</sup> Banzhaf, Die Entsprechenserklärung der SE (2009) 75.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>486</sup> Hüffer, Aktiengesetz<sup>8</sup> (2008) §161 para 6; different opinion: Claussen/Bröcker, DB 2002, 1199 (1204).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>487</sup> Wolff, Wash.U. Global Stud. L. Rev. 2004, 115, 128; Krackhardt, Vict. U. Wellington L. Rev. 2005, 319 (325).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>488</sup> Schanz, Börseneinführung<sup>3</sup> (2007) § 3 para 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>489</sup> GCCG, 2; *Schanz*, Börseneinführung<sup>3</sup> (2007) § 3 para 13; *Wolff*, Wash.U. Global Stud. L. Rev. 2004, 115 (121 et seq).

The GCCG is divided into seven chapters 490. First, there is a foreword, which is fol-

lowed by chapters on shareholders and the general meeting, cooperation between

management board and supervisory board, management board, supervisory board,

transparency, reporting, and audit of the annual financial statements.

(1) Foreword

The foreword mainly states the aims of the GCCG: first, more transparency, and

second, the creation of sustainable value to reach the confidence of national and in-

ternational investors, clients, employees, and the public. The foreword thus stresses

stakeholder value, not merely shareholder value 491. Furthermore, it explains the

German dual board system, although that system is now converging with the single

board system, since the code requires close cooperation between management and

the supervisory board<sup>492</sup>.

(2) General Meeting

The Code suggests that the General Meeting can authorize the remuneration sys-

tem as decided by the supervisory board (2.2). Furthermore, it recommends 1) that

the company shall facilitate the exercise of shareholders' voting rights, including

<sup>490</sup> Claussen/Bröcker, DB 2002, 1199 (1201 et seqq).

<sup>491</sup> Hecker, BB 2009, 1654 (1654 et seq).

<sup>492</sup> GCGC, 1; see also 3.1, 5.2 and 7.1.2; Banzhaf, Die Entsprechenserklärung der SE (2009) 72 et

seq.

135

through proxies (2.3.3), which are not only allowed, but also encouraged, and 2) that General Meetings should be available via modern communication media, especially the Internet (2.3.4).

### (3) Cooperation between Management and Supervisory Board

The third chapter deals with the **cooperation between management and supervisory board** which should be close (3.1) so that managers and directors can lead efficiently and avoid asymmetries of knowledge<sup>493</sup>. This requirement is repeated in both paragraph 5.2, which covers the tasks of the supervisory board chairman, who should maintain regular contact with the management board, and in paragraph 7.1.2, which states that the supervisory board is asked to discuss financial statements with the management board. This close cooperation leads to the aforementioned convergence between one- and two-tier systems<sup>494</sup>. § 90 German AktG enumerates certain reporting duties that the management board has to towards the supervisory board. In addition, paragraph 3.4 asks the supervisory board to specify the information and reporting duties to make them clearer to the management.

#### (4) Management Board

Chapter 4, which concerns the **management board**, mainly concentrates on members' compensation. First, it explains the legal requirements of § 87 German AktG in detail, and second, it amends those requirements, as the code recommends explicitly

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>493</sup> *Peltzer*, NZG 2002, 10 (14).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>494</sup> See above C.I.4.a)(5).

a combination of fixed and variable elements, a relation to comparison parameters and a cap for premature termination payments. Overall, compensation must not encourage taking unreasonable risks (4.2.3). Moreover, the compensation system should be described in an extra compensation report and should also include information on fringe benefits (4.2.5). The total compensation should be determined by the full supervisory board (4.2.2)<sup>495</sup>, not a committee<sup>496</sup>. Conflicts of interest should be disclosed by management board members to the supervisory board immediately. Sideline activities and important transactions should also be approved by the supervisory board (4.3.4, 4.3.5).

## (5) Supervisory Board

The **supervisory board**, which is obligated to supervise management, should, according to the GCCG, also ensure long-term succession planning (5.1.2). Furthermore, it should form committees with sufficient expertise to work efficiently, and, in addition, it should evaluate its own efficiency on a regular basis (5.6). While the law merely allows for the formation of committees and mentions an audit committee as an example (§ 107 III 2 German AktG)<sup>497</sup>, the code explicitly recommends an audit committee and a nomination committee. The audit committee chair should be independent and should not be a former management board member (5.3.2). Furthermore, he or she should have specialist knowledge in accounting<sup>498</sup>, as the code requires the chairperson to possess a higher level of expertise than is required by law,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>495</sup> *Mutter*, AG report 2008 R 402 (R 402).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>496</sup> *Hecker*, BB 2009, 1654 (1656 et seq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>497</sup> *AKEU/AKEIÜ*, DB 2009, 1279 (1279).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>498</sup> Kort, AG 2008, 137 (145); Peltzer, NZG 2002, 593 (597)

which only requires expert knowledge (§ 100 V German AktG)<sup>499</sup>. Supervisory board members should be elected individually (5.4.3), they should have sufficient experience and expertise (5.4.1)<sup>500</sup>, and they should be independent<sup>501</sup>. Therefore, they should not be former management board members. The code recommends a cooling-off period of two years (5.4.4)<sup>502</sup> and that the board be composed of an adequate number of independent members (5.4.2). In contrast to former versions, the latest version of the code defines independence by explaining when a board member is not independent. A board member is not independent when there is a personal or business relationship between the board member and either the company, its organs, a controlling shareholder, or a related company, and that relationship could cause a significant, non-temporary conflict of interest. Moreover, paragraph 5.5 enumerates some potential conflicts of interest and describes how they should be handled. Supervisory board members should receive a remuneration adequately related to the company's situation and the board members' tasks. Performance-related components, if utilized, should give incentives for sustainable long-term development (5.4.6).

### (6) Transparency

With regard to **transparency** requirements, the code recommends treating all share-holders equally. All information known by financial analysts should be made available to shareholders as well (6.1). Furthermore, the excess or falling short of 3, 5, 10, 15,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>499</sup> Habersack, AG 2008, 98 (103).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>500</sup> Scheffler, ZGR 2003, 236 (258 et seg).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>501</sup> Scheffler, ZGR 2003, 236 (259 et seqq); Nagel, NZG 2007, 166 (166).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>502</sup> See also § 104 II Nr. 4 German Stock Corporation Act, amended by the Act on the Appropriatness of Management Board Remuneration and *Bosse*, BB 2009, 1650 (1652 et seq).

20, 25, 30, 50 or 75% of the voting rights by one individual must be disclosed. This requirement is based on § 21 I 1 of the Securities Trade Act (German WpHG) which was amended by the Transparency and Disclosure Act (German TransPUG<sup>503</sup>) which transferred the Transparency Directive 2004/109/EC<sup>504</sup> into German law<sup>505</sup>.

### (7) Annual Financial Statements

In addition to the legal requirements to disclose **annual financial statements**, the code recommends a corporate governance report that contains information on stock option programs (7.1.3). The independence of the audit should be ensured by requiring a statement describing all relationships between the auditor and the company. The supervisory board should be informed about any new facts without delay (7.2.3).

#### 4. Differences and Similarities between the UK and Germany

From a formal point of view, both the British and German codes have an introduction or foreword which explains the general aims and structures of the codes. The UK Corporate Governance Code is structured more clearly, with the strict system of main principle, supporting principle, and code provisions that is used throughout. The German Corporate Governance Code follows a similar system with legal provisions, recommendations, and suggestions, although the division between these categories is not as clear, since it must be deduced from the wording ("shall" vs. "should" or

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>503</sup> BGBI. 2002 I, Nr. 50, 2681.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>504</sup> See above C.I.3.a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>505</sup> Hutter/Kaulamo, NJW 2008, 471 (474).

"can"). As for content, both codes cover more or less the same areas, but while the UK Code is structured by guiding principles, the German Code is structured by entities and tasks. The main difference then is the dual board system in Germany, which is not only mentioned in the foreword, but also takes up an extra chapter on the cooperation of management and supervisory board. In contrast, the UK Code primarily addressed the clear division of responsibilities, which is more important if there is only one board. Both codes try to enhance shareholder participation: the German Code does this by requiring that relevant information be available for shareholders, by facilitating the exercise of voting rights, and by using modern communication tools. In comparison, the UK Code does this by requiring a dialogue between board and shareholders, so that there is mutual understanding. In this respect, the UK Code is already supported by the Stewardship Code for Investors. Furthermore, the ideal board composition is dealt with in both codes by seeking an appropriate balance of skills and by forming committees for specials tasks. In this regard, there is no big difference between the codes. The provisions concerning remuneration also show some similarities: the UK Codes discuss a good balance between remuneration that is high enough to attract competent managers, but is not excessive, and the German Code requires remuneration that is orientated towards sustainable growth. Thus, the same principle underlies both codes: for sustainable growth, a company needs to pay its personnel decently, but not excessively. Then, both codes give guidelines for remuneration schemes. While the UK Code recommends a special remuneration committee, the German Code states that the decision on management remuneration must come from the full supervisory board.

# D. Corporate Governance in the U.S.

U.S. corporate governance is characterized by a decentralized and fragmented system for making rules and setting standards<sup>506</sup>. While corporate law is state law<sup>507</sup>, capital market law is federal law<sup>508</sup>. Corporations are incorporated under the law of one state and no provisions exist for incorporating a company at federal level. However, the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) provides federal oversight of public companies listed on United States stock markets<sup>509</sup>. In addition, corporate governance is influenced by the listing standards of stock exchanges and private initiatives, e.g. from the American Law Institute (ALI)<sup>510</sup>, or companies, such as CalPERS<sup>511</sup>. No national corporate governance code has been issued yet<sup>512</sup>. Therefore, the different influences and their interdependences of these standards will be described here.

#### I. Legal Acts concerning Corporate Governance

Davis, U.S. Corporate Governance, FS Raiser (2005) 49 (49); Salacuse in Norton/Rickford/Kleineman, Corporate Governance Post-Enron (2006) 433 (441 et seqq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>507</sup> Merkt/Göthel, US-am. Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>2</sup> (2006) para 13; Schoenfeld, RWZ 2008, 193 (195).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>508</sup> Birkner/Löffler, Corporate Governance in Österreich (2004) 16 et seq; Fisch in Macey, The iconic cases in corporate law (2008) 46.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>509</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 27, 155.

<sup>510</sup> American Law Institute (ALI), Principles of Corporate Governance: Analysis and Recommendations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>511</sup> California Public Employees' Retirement Systems, one of the worlds biggest pension funds; *Banzhaf*, Die Entsprechenserklärung der SE (2009) 32.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>512</sup> Banzhaf, Die Entsprechenserklärung der SE (2009) 27, 31.

The comply-or-explain principle, which was first developed in the UK and is now the philosophical basis of most corporate governance codes around the world, is totally contrary to the approach applied in the U.S. In the U.S., legislation – especially the Sarbanes-Oxley-Act of 2002 – plays a major role<sup>513</sup>. While the UK follows a non-prescriptive, principles based, and more self-regulatory approach<sup>514</sup>, U.S. corporate governance is built on a prescriptive, rule-based legal approach<sup>515</sup>. Or, as *Lander* puts it: since the introduction of SOX and the following new SEC rules and listing standards, the U.S. corporate governance is no longer market driven, but highly rule-driven<sup>516</sup>.

## 1. US Corporate Law

U.S. corporate law is state, not federal law. Therefore, 50 U.S. corporate laws exist<sup>517</sup>. The federal ability to regulate is based entirely on the Commerce Clause, which gives to Congress the power "to regulate commerce (...) among the several States", the Necessary and Proper Clause (both Article 1 § 8 Fed. Const.), and the 10<sup>th</sup> Amendment. Consequently, every state has enacted its own corporate law, which companies must adhere to when they are founded. But, since Congress has exclusive jurisdiction in terms of interstate commerce, states are prevented from enjoining companies founded in other states from doing business in their state in cases

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>513</sup> *Tricker*, Corporate Governance (2009) 16, 148, 166; *Smerdon*, Corporate Governance (2004) para 1.009, 1.018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>514</sup> See above C. II. 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>515</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 19, 184,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>516</sup> Lander, What is Sarbanes-Oxley? (2004) XI.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>517</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 183 et seq; Schoenfeld, RWZ 2008, 193 (195); Banzhaf, Die Entsprechenserklärung der SE (2009) 35.

\_\_\_\_\_

of interstate commerce. For cases of interstate commerce<sup>518</sup>, states are free to requlate as they will. This guirk of U.S. law has created competition between the states on the basis of corporate law: states compete to attract companies (and their tax dollars), and one major way that states seek to woo companies is with their corporate law. Since management typically makes the decision about where to incorporate, this means that corporations choose states that have a corporate law that provides many liberties for management and has few rules for the protection of investors<sup>519</sup>. This leads to the so-called "Race of Laxity" 520 or "Race to the bottom" 521. Most companies founded in the U.S. are now incorporated in certain states, such as Delaware, New York, or California. For example, 50% of the Fortune 500 business corporations are incorporated in Delaware. 522 These states are chosen primarily because they offer lax corporate law, with reduced protections for investors, and exclusion of director liability for fiduciary duty violations. These states also offer specialized jurisdiction as a result of the continuously high incorporation rates. Many corporations leads to many court decisions, and many court decisions leads to a high degree of predictability and security, especially in a common law system<sup>523</sup>. With the goal of avoiding

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>518</sup> Merkt/Göthel, US-am. Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>2</sup> (2006) para 18; Paul vs. Virginia, 75 U.S. (7 Wall.) 168 (1869); the term "interstate commerce" is defined very wide and comprises not only commerce between two or more U.S. states, but also international commerce, *Kersting*, ZIP 2003, 233 (235).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>519</sup> Eisenberg, Corporations and Other Business Organizations<sup>8</sup> (2000) 101 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>520</sup> This phrase was first used by *Justice Brandeis* in Liggett Co. vs. Lee, 288 U.S. 517 (1933): "Companies were early formed to provide charters for corporations in states where the cost was lowest and the laws the least restrictive. The states joined in advertising their wares. The race was one not of diligence but of laxity."

This opinion was criticized by *Ralph Winter*, who distinguished between attracting managers and unduly favoring managers. The latter would lead to lower returns, higher cost of capital und finally to a weaker position of the management. Thus managers wouldn't choose a state for incorporation where the corporate law undully favors them, as this favor would harm them in the end; *Eisenberg*, Corporations and Other Business Organizations<sup>8</sup> (2000) 102.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>522</sup> Merkt/Göthel, US-am. Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>2</sup> (2006) para 207 et seq; see also para 25 et seq changes of the incorporation state and the relation between incorporation and seat.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>523</sup> Merkt/Göthel, US-am. Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>2</sup> (2006) para 206, 209; Eisenberg, Corporations<sup>8</sup> (2000) 104.

misuse and the abuse of lax regulation, in 1928 the National Conference of Commissioners on Uniform State Laws issued the Uniform Business Corporation Act which was a model that was intended for adoption in all states<sup>524</sup>. However, the project was abandoned in 1958 and at that point only five states<sup>525</sup> had adopted it. Later, federal measures were taken to regulate corporations via antitrust, labor, tax, and capital market law<sup>526</sup>, which are areas subject to federal, not state, legislation. The most important laws were the Federal Securities Act of 1933, The Securities Exchange Act of 1934, and the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002<sup>527</sup>, which will be discussed in detail in the following paragraphs.

# 2. Securities Act of 1933/ Securities Exchange Act of 1934

After the stock market crash of 1929 and the Great Depression, many Americans lost their faith in the financial system, the free enterprise system, and capitalism itself. Therefore, Franklin D. Roosevelt's successful presidential campaign focused on reforming the financial system. The solution he offered was neither nationalizing key industries, nor leaving markets to their own devices, but establishing a federal bureaucracy to control the financial markets. Thus, the Securities Act of 1933 and the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 were enacted by Congress<sup>528</sup>. Since the stock market crash was assumed to be caused by manipulation, fraud, and a lack of reliable market information, those new laws required full and accurate disclosure of all rele-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>524</sup> Merkt/Göthel, US-am. Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>2</sup> (2006) para 20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>525</sup> Michigan, California, Illinois, Minnesota, and Pennsylvania.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>526</sup> Merkt/Göthel, US-am. Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>2</sup> (2006) para 21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>527</sup> Merkt/Göthel, US-am. Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>2</sup> (2006) para 29 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>528</sup> Westbrook, Between Citizen and State (2007) 149 et seq.

vant information. However, they left it up to the individual investor to evaluate the fairness of the offering by analyzing the disclosed information<sup>529</sup>, an approach similar to the comply-or-explain system recently installed in the European Union as explained above<sup>530</sup>. As Section 2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 explains. there is a national public interest in securities transactions and therefore there is a need for regulation and control. Securities and exchange markets are susceptible to market manipulation, and this manipulation can intensify and prolong periods of unemployment, imbalance of trade, transportation and industry. To prevent manipulation, which is detrimental to society, several key steps should be taken. First, appropriate financial reports are necessary. Also, impediments to the healthy functioning of the national market system should be removed, and measures necessary to make regulation and control effective should be imposed. Further, the integrity of interstate commerce should be protected, and the fairness of securities markets maintained. Both of these statutes were federal acts, authorized by the Commerce Clause of the Constitution<sup>531</sup>, and therefore immune from state laws that would seek to undermine their regulations. Further federal influence was effected through the exclusive or concurrent jurisdiction of the federal courts for suits premised on the violation of one of the laws<sup>532</sup>. The Securities Exchange Act of 1934 also established the Securities Exchange Commission (SEC)<sup>533</sup>, which consists of five presidentially-appointed commissioners, five divisions (Corporate Finance, Trading and Markets, Investment Management, Enforcement, and Economic and Risk Analysis), and twenty-three of-

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>529</sup> Bost, The Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (2003) 44.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>530</sup> See above C.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>531</sup> Article I, Section 8, clause 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>532</sup> Merkt/Göthel, US-am. Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>2</sup> (2006) para 29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>533</sup> *Tricker*, Corporate Governance (2009) 43 et seq; *Davies A.*, Best Practice in Corporate Governance (2007) 19; see also: <sec.gov/> (last accessed: 08.04.2014).

fices. The SEC enforces the newly-passed securities laws, promotes stability in the markets, and protects investors<sup>534</sup>.

The Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (Public Company Accounting Reform and Investor Protection Act of 2002)<sup>535</sup>

The act "to protect investors by improving the accuracy and reliability of corporate disclosures made pursuant to the securities laws", public law 107-204 of July 30, 2002, is better known as the "Sarbanes-Oxley-Act" (SOX). This act has had the most far-reaching influence on corporate governance in the U.S. since the Securities Act of 1933 and the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. It implements a new way of conducting business<sup>536</sup>. This part will now explain and examine SOX. The act amends certain sections of existing U.S. law<sup>537</sup>, and also establishes new important sections. After the Enron and WorldCom accounting scandals, the accepted legal approach towards corporate governance was seen as defunct and inadequate. Investors simply did not trust the information disclosed by companies anymore. Although the underlying accounting frauds were different, some similar facts predominated both scandals: accounting manipulation with outside director complicity, executive refusal to take responsibility for accurate financial reporting, insider sales of company stock shortly before the public announcement of financial restatements, and a neglectful and inat-

<sup>-534 &</sup>lt;sec.gov/about/whatwedo.shtml> (last accessed: 08.04.2014); *Tricker*, Corporate Governance (2009) 184; *Smerdon*, Corporate Governance (2004) para 22.014; *Eisenberg*, Corporations<sup>8</sup> (2000) 282 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>535</sup> 15 U.S.C. 7201 (2002).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>536</sup> Holt, Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2009), 6; Brändle, Corporate Governance (2004) 44.

<sup>537</sup> Sheppey/McGill, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007) 5.

tentive board<sup>538</sup>. Therefore, SOX aimed to eliminate accounting fraud and restore investor faith in company disclosures by heightening the disclosure standards and toughening the criminal penalties<sup>539</sup>. Three main goals can be distilled from the act: first, the quality of corporate disclosure and financial reporting should be improved; second, the independence of accounting firms should be strengthened; and third, the responsibility of corporate officers in financial statements and corporate disclosures should be increased<sup>540</sup>. These general goals can be split up in five concrete objectives, which make up the first five titles of the act: reforming public company accounting (titles I and II), reforming the governance of public companies (title III), increasing CEO and CFO responsibility for public company periodic reports and financial statements (title III), improving financial reporting and disclosure under the '34 Act (title IV), and enhancing objectivity of securities analysis (title V).

# a) Public Company Accounting Oversight Board<sup>541</sup>

Since at times financial statements have been inaccurate and auditors have not been independent, the SEC and the accounting industry are now supported by the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board<sup>542</sup>. Established by Title I of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, this board oversees the audit of public companies, protects investors' in-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>538</sup> Bost, The Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2003) 3; AKEIÜ, BB 2004, 2399 (2399).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>539</sup> Bost, The Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2003) 45; Sheppey/McGill, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007) 27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>540</sup> Bost, The Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2003) 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>541</sup> <pcaobus.org/Pages/default.aspx> as of October 23, 2013.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>542</sup> *Tricker*, Corporate Governance (2009) 33; *Schoenfeld*, RWZ 2008, 193 (196); *Lander*, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 85 et seqq; *Shu-Acquaye*, Hous. J. Int'l L. 2007, 583 (594f); *Schaumann*, Wm. Mitchell L. Rev. 2004, 1315 (1318).

terests, and ensures that audit reports are informative and accurate <sup>543</sup>. The board is a non-profit, self-regulatory corporation that is entrusted with regulatory powers and is subject to SEC oversight. Accounting firms that audit public companies must be registered with the board <sup>544</sup>. Otherwise, accounting firms are not allowed to prepare or issue audit reports on the financial statements of SEC registrants, and will be inspected by the board periodically <sup>545</sup>, depending on the firm's size. This way, the firmon-firm review system exercised before in the auditing branch was eliminated. If the standards for quality, ethics, and independence set by the board are not achieved, the board has the power to withdraw an auditing firm's registration, impose fines, and bar an individual person from further working with any registered auditing firm <sup>546</sup>. An oversight board with such independence was one of the most remarkable reforms in SOX.

# b) Auditor Independence

Auditing companies often offer additional, more lucrative, services to their clients, such as bookkeeping or consulting<sup>547</sup>. This combination of audit and non-audit services offered by the same firm to the same client led to a relation of dependence and exposed auditors to several threats: 1) the self-interest threat, which refers to the fact that the auditor wants to keep a good contact with his or her client and therefore may

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>543</sup> Kersting, ZIP 2003, 233 (234).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>544</sup> Sheppey/McGill, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007) 28 et seqq; Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 86; Schaumann, Wm. Mitchell L. Rev. 2004, 1315 (1320).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>545</sup> Sheppey/McGill, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007) 33 et seq; Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 87 et seq; Schaumann, Wm. Mitchell L. Rev. 2004, 1315 (1320 et seq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>546</sup> Bost, The Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2003) 9 et seg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>547</sup> E.g. Andersen Counsulting, one of the big five auditing firms before going bankrupt after the Enron scandal, had in 1997 non-audit revenues of \$3.1 billion, but only audit revenues of \$1.8 billion (*Boost*, The Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2003) 11).

be less objective; 2) the advocacy threat, which is born of the contradiction between the trust in a consulting relationship and the critical distance in a oversight relationship; and 3) the self-review threat, which is the threat of the auditor being in the position to have to audit his or her own consulting work<sup>548</sup>. To tackle this problem, title II of SOX prohibits certain non-audit services from being provided by the auditing company<sup>549</sup>. These include: bookkeeping, financial information system design, valuation, actuarial, internal audit and investment banking services, and human resources and management functions. Other non-audit services may only be offered is the audit committee approves. Furthermore, the auditor must provide the audit committee with an annual report that covers critical accounting policies and offers alternative treatment for financial information within GAAP. SOX also prohibits an auditing firm from auditing a company whose CEO or CFO was employed by the auditing company and requires lead partners of the auditing firm to rotate every five years, with a five-year "time out" period<sup>550</sup>. This structure prevents the auditor from becoming too close with the company, and helps to maintain certain audit quality standards<sup>551</sup>. SOX gives the SEC more power by granting it the right to censure someone's right to appear and practice before the SEC. If a person is unqualified to represent others, lacks character or integrity, or has wilfully violated SEC rules, then they may be barred. This ability to ban persons from appearing before the SEC applies to auditors, outside lawyers, and in-house counsel. According to section 303 of SOX, it is now unlawful for

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>548</sup> Gelter, Die Unabhängigkeit des Abschlussprüfers (2004) 248 et seq; Schewe, Unternehmensverfassung (2005) 193.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>549</sup> Schoenfeld, RWZ 2008, 193 (196 et seq); Kersting, ZIP 2003, 233 (234); AKEIÜ, BB 2004, 2399 (2401, 2404); Owen/Kirchmaier/Grant in Owen/Kirchmaier/Grant, Corporate Governance in the US and Europe (2006) 5; Sheppey/McGill, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007) 36; Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 76ff; Schaumann, Wm. Mitchell L. Rev. 2004, 1315 (1322).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>550</sup> Kersting, ZIP 2003, 233 (234); Sheppey/McGill, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007) 36 et seq; Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 75 et seq, 79 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>551</sup> Bost, The Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2003) 12 et seg.

directors to fraudulently influence, coerce, manipulate, or mislead an auditor engaged in the performance of an audit. This prohibition supports the Exchange Act provisions that make it unlawful to give incomplete statements to auditors. The term "engaged in the performance of an audit" can also comprise a period before or after the actual auditing, if it is still possible at that time to influence the audit<sup>552</sup>. Additionally, section 802 requires auditors to keep all records relevant to an audit or review of a company's financial statements for five years<sup>553</sup>. Sections 802 and 1102 prohibit altering, destroying, or falsifying any documents related to comprehensive documentation duties. SOX specific software systems have been developed for this purpose<sup>554</sup>.

# c) Audit committee<sup>555</sup>

SOX not only requires the establishment of an audit committee for listed companies, but also requires that the committee have more independence, authority, and responsibility<sup>556</sup> to act as a neutral supervisory body for all business <sup>557</sup>. If no audit committee is established, the whole board is regarded as such. Additionally, since section 301 requires national securities exchanges to adopt listing standards that enhance audit committee independence and expertise, this means that all committee members must be independent. A committee member is regarded as independent if he or she does not receive any direct or indirect compensation from the company or

<sup>552</sup> Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 2 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>553</sup> Bost, The Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2003) 14 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>554</sup> Holt, Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2009) 15; Sheppey/McGill, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007) 53, 109, 58.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>555</sup> Smerdon, Corporate Governance (2004) para 22.019; Shu-Acquaye, Hous. J. Int'l L. 2007, 583 (607 et seq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>556</sup> Kersting, ZIP 2003, 233 (234).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>557</sup> Scheffler, ZGR 2003, 236 (242).

its subsidiaries aside from what he or she is paid for his or her service as a director, and if he or she is not otherwise affiliated with the company<sup>558</sup>. Securities exchanges are allowed to extend the independence criteria, as long as they do not violate SEC rules<sup>559</sup>. According to section 407, every committee should have at least one financial expert<sup>560</sup>. A financial expert is a person with education in and understanding of GAAP, experience in financial statement preparation and application, experience with internal accounting controls, and understanding of the proper functioning of an audit committee. A significant degree of technical financial and accounting knowledge is required, theoretical as well as practical <sup>561</sup>. If the committee does not have a financial expert, the company must disclose this fact to its shareholders and give reasons for the omission<sup>562</sup>. Here, a rules-based system includes one principle-based regulation. Interestingly, having a financial expert on the audit committee is obligatory in the EU, according to Article 41 Directive 2006/43/EC<sup>563</sup>. According to SOX, the audit committee is a powerful body. It is directly responsible for appointing, compensating, and overseeing the work of the auditor. Thus, auditors now work for the audit committee, not for the senior management. This change makes them more independent<sup>564</sup>. According to section 204, the registered public accounting firm must report directly to

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>558</sup> Nagel, NZG 2007, 166 (167); AKEIÜ, BB 2004, 2399 (2402); Scheffler, ZGR 2003, 236 (244). Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 54; Schaumann, Wm. Mitchell L. Rev. 2004, 1315 (1342 et seq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>559</sup> See Section 303A, Final NYSE Corporate Governance Rules.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>560</sup> Smerdon, Corporate Governance (2004) para 22.020; AKEIÜ, BB 2004, 2399 (2402); Scheffler, ZGR 2003, 236 (244); Sheppey/McGill, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007) 49, 111; Schaumann, Wm. Mitchell L. Rev. 2004, 1315 (1341 et seq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>561</sup> Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 57 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>562</sup> Bost, The Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2003) 16 et seq; Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 57.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>563</sup> See also C.I.3.c).; in Germany implemented by the "Bilanzrechtsmodernisierungsgesetz" (accounting modernizing law) in § 100 V German AktG.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>564</sup> Kaplan in Owen/Kirchmaier/Grant, Corporate Governance in the US and Europe (2006) 40; Banzhaf, Die Entsprechenserklärung der SE (2009) 165 et seq; Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 56.

the audit committee<sup>565</sup>. The committee not only monitors, but also controls the whole auditing process. It must approve in advance all auditing, reviewing, and attesting services, as well as all permitted non-audit services<sup>566</sup>. Furthermore, it is tasked with finding solutions for conflicts between management and the auditor on financial reporting issues, and establishing a procedure for handling complaints from employees about the auditing<sup>567</sup>. To be able to fulfil this obligation, the company must provide sufficient funds<sup>568</sup>. The audit committee report on their work must be included in the annual and proxy statements <sup>569</sup>. The company must also disclose the following information about its principal accountant: audit fees, audit-related fees, tax fees, other fees, pre-approval policies, and procedures<sup>570</sup>.

# d) Corporate Counsel

SOX also modifies the responsibilities of corporate counsel, since they play an important role in effectively preventing corporate fraud. As corporate counsel were accused of shirking their due diligence and not offering a strong, objective voice supporting necessary public disclosure<sup>571</sup>, section 307 now requires the SEC to set

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>565</sup> Sheppey/McGill, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007) 37 et seq, 110 et seq; Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 29f.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>566</sup> Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 80 et seqq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>567</sup> Kersting, ZIP 2003, 233 (234); Sheppey/McGill, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007) 110 et seq; Scheffler, ZGR 2003, 236 (243); Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 55; Schaumann, Wm. Mitchell L. Rev. 2004, 1315 (1340 et seq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>568</sup>Bost, The Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2003) 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>569</sup> Smerdon, Corporate Governance (2004) para 22.026.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>570</sup> Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 83.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>571</sup> *Grundfest*, Stan. J.L. Bus.&Fin. 2003, 1 (4 et seg).

standards of conduct for attorneys appearing and practicing before the SEC<sup>572</sup>. Lawvers must report evidence of material violation 573 of securities laws to the chief counsel and/or the CEO. If no remedial measures are taken, then corporate counsel must report directly to the audit committee or the full board. He or she must ensure that his/her cautionary advice is effectively communicated to the organization. This obligation ends only when the attorney believes that no material violation has occurred. the company has adopted appropriate measures, or the company has implemented the attorney's remedial recommendations. "Evidence of material violation" is defined as credible evidence, based upon which it would be unreasonable, under the circumstances, for a prudent and competent attorney not to conclude that it is reasonably likely that a material violation has occurred, is ongoing, or is about to occur<sup>574</sup>. Furthermore, the SEC encourages the establishment of a qualified legal compliance committee (QLCC)<sup>575</sup>, consisting of at least one audit committee member and two other independent directors, which is tasked with adopting written procedures for the confidential handling of a report of a material violation. It should have the authority to start investigations after receiving a report and decide on appropriate measures to take. If the company fails to take the necessary steps, the QLCC should be entitled to notify the SEC. The new reporting duties of corporate counsels have also been criticized: if the attorney has reported his or her doubts to all possible persons and institutions (chief counsel, CEO, audit committee, full board, QLCC) and no measures are taken, he or she must withdraw from representing the company and must inform

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>572</sup> Shu-Acquaye, Hous. J. Int'l L. 2007, 583 (610); Schaumann, Wm. Mitchell L. Rev. 2004, 1315 (1325).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>573</sup> Smerdon, Corporate Governance (2004) para 22.021; Sheppey/McGill, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007) 45; Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 59, 90 et seqq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>574</sup> Schaumann, Wm. Mitchell L. Rev. 2004, 1315 (1326).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>575</sup> Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 59, 93f; Schaumann, Wm. Mitchell L. Rev. 2004, 1315 (1330 et seqq).

the company and SEC accordingly. This drastic requirement may damage the relationship of trust and confidence between the lawyer and the company. Additionally, this may implicate the disclosure of privileged client communications, which could violate state court ethics rules. The attorney could also be vulnerable to a malpractice action if his or her belief that a material violation occurred later proves to be unreasonable<sup>576</sup>.

## e) Further corporate responsibility problems

Further problems are tackled by SOX, including measures such as prohibiting personal loans to executives, other than consumer credit arrangements made in the ordinary course of business (section 402)<sup>577</sup>, and barring unfit officers and directors from serving in public companies<sup>578</sup>.

### (1) Unfitness to serve as an officer

Already the '33 and '34 acts empowered courts to prohibit a person who has violated securities laws from serving as an officer/director if his/her conduct demonstrates substantial unfitness to serve as an officer or director<sup>579</sup>. Substantial unfitness can be caused by the egregiousness of the violation, a repetition of the offense or the likelihood of a repeat offense, the position of the person, the criminal intent displayed, or

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>576</sup>Bost, The Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2003) 18 et segg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>577</sup>Bost, The Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2003) 24 et seq; *Smerdon*, Corporate Governance (2004) para 22.023; *Kersting*, ZIP 2003, 233 (235); *AKEIÜ*, BB 2004, 2399 (2400); *Lander*, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 69; *Mossos*, Currents: Int'l Trade L.J. 2004, 9 (12).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>578</sup> Bost, The Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2003) 26; AKEIÜ, BB 2004, 2399 (2400 et seq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>579</sup> Securities Exchange Act of 1934, Sec. 21(d)(2); Securities Act of 1933, Sec. 8A(f).

the economic consequences of the violation. Section 305 of SOX changed "substantial unfitness" to merely "unfitness<sup>580</sup>.

# (2) Pension Fund Blackout Periods

Furthermore, section 306 prohibits insider trading during pension fund blackout periods<sup>581</sup>. Before, it was possible for top executives to exercise their stock options during a pension fund blackout period. A "blackout period" is defined as any period of more than three consecutive business days during which the ability of at least 50% of the participants or beneficiaries of all individual account plans of the company to purchase, sell, or otherwise acquire or transfer an interest in any equity security of the company held in such an individual account plan, is temporarily suspended by the company or by a fiduciary of the plan<sup>582</sup>. In a case of violation, the company can now recover any profit realized or loss avoided.

#### (3) Whistleblower Provision

Finally, section 806 prohibits discrimination against employees who lawfully provide information to a federal agency, congress, or a supervisor about conduct that may reasonably be regarded as a violation of securities law<sup>583</sup> and requires the appoint-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>580</sup> Shu-Acquaye, Hous. J. Int'l L. 2007, 583 (604).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>581</sup> Bost, The Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2003) 27 et segq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>582</sup> Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 69 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>583</sup> Bost, The Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2003) 29 et seq; Sheppey/McGill, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007) 55; Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 97 et seq.

\_\_\_\_\_

ment of a contact person, e.g. a compliance officer to whom employees can direct their doubts. This "whistleblower provision" provides very broad protection 584.

# f) CEO and CFO Responsibility<sup>585</sup>

Section 302 seeks to counteract top executives' disengagement from financial reporting. It seeks to remedy executive abandonment of personal responsibility to present the company's true financial situation to shareholders.

# (1) Signature of periodic reports

Although before SOX, laws already existed that tackled fraudulent or misleading company disclosures and other activities, it was difficult to prove fraud because fraudulent behaviour was often hidden by complex financial transactions and incomplete documentation. The goal of SOX was to make CEOs and CFOs responsible for archiving and disclosing accurate, comprehensive, and true information<sup>586</sup>. Thus now CEOs and CFOs are required to sign periodic reports, certifying that: 1) they have reviewed the report, 2) the report contains no misstatements or omissions, 3) it fairly presents the company's financial condition, 4) disclosure controls and procedures have been established and maintained, 5) relevant information is made known to them, 6) the effectiveness of the process is evaluated, 7) any significant deficien-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>584</sup> Holt, Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2009) 54 et segg; AKEIÜ, BB 2004, 2399 (2402).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>585</sup> Smerdon, Corporate Governance (2004) para 22.015; Shu-Acquaye, Hous. J. Int'l L. 2007, 583 (602 et seq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>586</sup> Holt, Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2009) 67; Schoenfeld, RWZ 2008, 193 (197); Sheppey/McGill, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007) 40 et seqq., 81, 106, 111, 181 et seqq, 207; in the EU a similar, however less strict and extensive rule exists in Directive 2006/46/EC, see above C.I.3.b.

cies<sup>587</sup> have been disclosed to the auditor and the audit committee, and 8) significant changes in the internal controls are indicated<sup>588</sup>. This means that CEOs/CFOs are responsible for providing assurance for the overall material accuracy and completeness of the information disclosed in annual reports<sup>589</sup>. "Fair presentation" is defined as the application of appropriate accounting policies, the disclosure of all relevant financial information, and the disclosure of additional information needed to have an accurate and complete picture of the company's situation. The requirements are thus broader and more comprehensive than those of the GAAP. "Disclosure controls and procedures", (i.e. controls and other procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed in Exchange Act reports is recorded, processed, summarized, and reported within the required time periods<sup>590</sup>), must be established to ensure that all information required to be disclosed is recorded, processed, accumulated, and communicated to the management. The CEO is ultimately responsible for this process.

#### (2) Internal Control Reports

In addition, management is required to issue an "internal control report" (section 404)<sup>591</sup> which establishes that the management is responsible for the establishment

 $<sup>^{587}</sup>$  See definition of the SEC, 17 CFR Parts 210 and 240; Release Nos. 33-8829; 34-56203; File No. S7-24-06; RIN 3235-AJ58.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>588</sup> Kersting, ZIP 2003, 233 (233); AKEIÜ, BB 2004, 2399 (2400).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>589</sup> *Tricker*, Corporate Governance (2009) 156; *Martin*, NZG 2003, 948 (951); *Sheppey/McGill*, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007) 106.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>590</sup> Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>591</sup> Smerdon, Corporate Governance (2004) para 22.024; AKEIÜ, BB 2004, 2399 (2400); Shep-pey/McGill, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007) 47 et seq, 98,107, 188 et seqq, 207, 256 et seq; Stolten-berg/Lacey/George/Cuthbert, Am. J. Comp. L. 2005, 457 (464).

and maintenance of internal controls and procedures. This means that management is responsible for every process that relates to the preparation of financial statements, that contains the management's conclusions on the effectiveness of the procedures and the auditor's approval of the management's evaluation<sup>592</sup>, or that provides reasonable assurance for the reliability of financial reporting<sup>593</sup>. That includes maintaining records that do the following in reasonable detail: 1) accurately reflect the transactions and dispositions of the registrant' assets, providing reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and 2) attest that receipts and expenditures of the registrant are made only with authorization from management and the directors of the registrant, and 3) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use. or disposition of the registrant's assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements<sup>594</sup>. Here, there are no new requirements established, only new disclosure provisions. However, while setting up the report, companies may detect gaps in their internal control system and find themselves obliged to close those gaps.

## (3) Evaluation

Furthermore, a company is required to evaluate the effectiveness of the design of its disclosure control procedures regularly, and must disclose its conclusions in a report <sup>595</sup>. The management's assessment of the efficacy of the control procedures must also be cross-checked by the company's auditor, who must also issue a report

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>592</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 157 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>593</sup> Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>594</sup> Stoltenberg/Lacey/George/Cuthbert, Am. J. Comp. L. 2005, 457 (465 et seq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>595</sup> Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 11.

on it<sup>596</sup>. Each control should consist of five components: the control environment, i.e. the consciousness of the employees; the risk assessment, meaning the identification and analysis of relevant risks; the control activities; information and communication; and monitoring<sup>597</sup>. Each of these five components must be discussed in the report. The term "disclosure controls and procedures" is broader than the term "internal control over financial reporting", since management may conclude that some parts of the information gained through internal control do not need to be disclosed in its Exchange Act reports.

### (4) Criminal Statutes

Finally, the certification requirements are supported by criminal statutes. These statutes empower courts to impose fines or prison time for knowingly or wilfully disclosing information that does not fully comply with the reporting requirements of the 1934 Act as amended by SOX in section 906<sup>598</sup>. Additional modified criminal laws can be found in sections 807, for defrauding shareholders of publicly held companies, and in sections 901 to 904, for securities fraud and related crimes<sup>599</sup>. While before it often seemed that non-performance was rewarded by golden handshakes and bonuses, now, non-performance can lead to large fines and imprisonment<sup>600</sup>. Additionally, section 304 requires CEOs and CFOs to forfeit their bonuses and stock sale profits with-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>596</sup> Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>597</sup> Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 22; Sheppey/McGill, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007) 208.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>598</sup> Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 100f; Shu-Acquaye, Hous. J. Int'l L. 2007, 583 (605).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>599</sup> Bost, The Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2003) 30 et seqq; Sheppey/McGill, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007) 55 et seqq.

<sup>600</sup> Sheppey/McGill, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007) 107.

in twelve months after a material non-compliance with the reporting requirements.

This non-compliance is the result of misconduct, but it does not have to be the mis-

conduct of the CEO or CFO him-/herself. If any employee acts wrongly, management

is ultimately held responsible 601.

As we can see here, the sections concerning CEO and CFO responsibility do not in-

fluence the composition of the board, but do affect how management behaves<sup>602</sup>.

g) Financial Reporting and Disclosure

Financial reporting and disclosure under the 1934 act are improved via four changes.

(1) Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

First, the disclosure of off-balance sheet arrangements must be more transparent.

Originally, those structures were designed to comply with Financial Accounting

Standards Board regulations. If a company had independent third party status, it was

not seen as a subsidiary. Therefore, transactions between the first company and the

second were seen as transactions between unrelated parties. The financial state-

ments of the first company only showed the gains realized by selling assets to the

second company, but not the losses and liabilities of the second company. This be-

comes problematic if the second company is not really independent, but is only con-

<sup>601</sup>Bost, The Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2003) 34f; *AKEIÜ*, BB 2004, 2399 (2400); *Lander*, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 72; *Mossos*, Currents: Int'l Trade L.J.2004, 9 (12); *Shu-Acquaye*, Hous. J. Int'l L. 2007, 583 (604).

602 AKEIÜ, BB 2004, 2399 (2399).

160

structed to appear so. Now, the Management Discussion and Analysis of Financial Conditions and Results of Operations (MD&A) must contain information about those secondary companies, including: their business purpose, their importance to the company, the amount of revenues arising from those companies, the amount of indebtedness incurred by those companies, and any known event likely to reduce benefits. In short, the MD&A must include all information necessary to understand the off-balance sheet arrangements and their future effects on the company<sup>603</sup>. An off-balance sheet arrangement is defined:

"(...) to include a transaction, an agreement, or other contractual arrangement with an unconsolidated entity under which the company has 1) an obligation under certain guarantee contracts, 2) a retained or contingent interest in assets transferred to the entity as credit, liquidity, or market support (...), 3) an obligation, including a contingent obligation, under certain derivative instruments, and 4) an obligation, including a contingent obligation, arising out of a material variable interest in the entity if the entity provides financing, liquidity, market, or credit risk support to the company or engages in leasing, hedging, or research and development services with the company <sup>604</sup>.

The definition is intended to target the means through which companies typically incur a risk that is not transparent to investors<sup>605</sup>. The management needs to identity all off-balance sheet arrangements, analyze the likelihood of events that could affect these arrangements, and evaluate possible consequences from those arrangements. It must disclose the arrangement's nature and business purpose, its importance to the company's liquidity, and any other information necessary for understanding the arrangement. In short, the MD&A should provide investors with the management's insight into the potential risk of such arrangements<sup>606</sup>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>603</sup> Kersting, ZIP 2003, 233 (235).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>604</sup> Bost, The Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2003) 37..

<sup>605</sup> Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 24.

<sup>606</sup> Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 25 et seqq.

(2) Pro Forma Figures

Second, the use of pro forma figures must be reformed. Here, the problem is that some expenses are excluded as "extra-ordinary", because including them on financial statements would create an unrealistic picture of the company's situation. But, by excluding those figures, that creates an overly-optimistic impression. Thus, section 401 does not forbid pro forma figures, but requires them to be not materially misleading, compared to GAAP. The public disclosure must be accompanied by a presentation of the most directly comparable measures, in accordance with GAAP, and an understandable reconciliation of the difference<sup>607</sup>.

# (3) Ethics Codes for Senior Offices

Third, Ethics Codes for senior officers must be disclosed, too. There was a general impression that meaningful ethical standards were lacking among executives. Consequently, section 406 requires companies to disclose whether a code of ethics (including its amendments) was adopted by the company, and if not, then why<sup>608</sup>. Here, the Sarbanes-Oxley Act adopts the comply-or-explain approach<sup>609</sup>, although only for a specific area. A code of ethics is defined as a written standard that seeks to deter

<sup>607</sup> Bost, The Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2003) 38 et seq; concerning pro forma figures also see: Born, Rechnungslegung international (1997) 211; Sheppey/McGill, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007) 46; Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 35 et seqq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>608</sup> Smerdon, Corporate Governance (2004) para 22.022; AKEIÜ, BB 2004, 2399 (2400); Shep-pey/McGill, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007) 48 et seq, 108; Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 58 et seq; Mossos, Currents: Int'l Trade L.J.2004 9 (11).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>609</sup> *Krackhardt*, Vict. U. Wellington L. Rev. 2005, 319 (333); *Shu-Acquaye*, Hous. J. Int'l L. 207, 583 (609).

wrongdoing and promote honest and ethical conduct; full, fair, accurate, understandable, and timely disclosures; compliance with the law; prompt reporting of violations; and accountability for adherence to the code 610.

### (4) Disclosure of Material Changes

Finally, material changes and insider stock sales should be disclosed rapidly to promote faster communication to the investors. Section 409 encourages companies to disclose material changes in the company's financial conditions or operations rapidly, i.e. based on the "real-time concept"<sup>611</sup>, and in plain English. Therefore, by adopting shorter deadlines for filing annual and quarterly reports, the filing process is accelerated <sup>612</sup>. Section 403 requires that changes in ownership be disclosed before the end of the second business day after the change. This is a drastic shortening of the time frame for disclosure, which was ten days after the end of the months of the transaction <sup>613</sup>.

# h) Security Analysis<sup>614</sup>

6

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>610</sup> Bost, The Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2003) 39 et seq; Sheppey/McGill, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007) 108; Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 66.

<sup>611</sup> Sheppey/McGill, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007) 50 et seq.

<sup>612</sup> Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 42 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>613</sup> Bost, The Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2003) 41; Sheppey/McGill, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007) 47; Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 69 et seq.

<sup>614</sup> Schoenfeld, RWZ 2008, 193 (197); Schaumann, Wm. Mitchell L. Rev. 2004, 1315 (1332 et segg).

Securities analysts are exposed to a conflict of interest. On the one hand, they need to make an objective analysis, but, on the other hand, they (or their firm) want to stay in good contact with their corporate customers. This leads to overly optimistic ratings. Section 501 encourages registered securities associations and national securities exchanges to adopt rules to address conflicts of interest concerning securities analysts<sup>615</sup>. These should foster public confidence and protect analysts' objectivity and independence<sup>616</sup>. Within the firms, structures must be established to separate analysts and investment banking personnel, and to create a disclosure scheme for potential conflicts of interest<sup>617</sup>.

### II. Soft Law in the U.S.

Although the U.S. Corporate Governance system is mainly based on a legal approach, some forms of soft law do exist.

1. Global Principles of Accountable Corporate Governance (CalPERS)

The California Public Employees' Retirement System<sup>618</sup>, the largest U.S. pension fund<sup>619</sup> and thus an influential institutional investor, was one of the pioneers in setting

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>615</sup> "Securities Analysts" are defined as any person working for a registered broker or dealer who prepares a research report, regardless o his or her actual job title., *Sheppey/McGill*, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007) 51; *Möllers*, ECFR 2007, 173 (179 et seq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>616</sup> Kersting, ZIP 2003, 233 (235).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>617</sup> Bost, The Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2003) 41 et seqq.

<sup>618 &</sup>lt;calpers.ca.gov/> (last accessed: 08.04.2014).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>619</sup> CalPERS, Global Principles of Accountable Corporate Governance 5.

up principles for good corporate governance<sup>620</sup>. Its global principles, which were originally published in 1997 and last updated in 2011, have been a best practice guide for many. CalPERS issued these guidelines in order to create a framework for executing its proxy voting responsibilities. It speaks of "shareowners", not "shareholders", to stress the shareholder responsibility and to make clear that this responsibility requires more than a merely passive "holding" of shares. CalPERS holds that it is important for a shareowner to exercise its rights, to participate in voting, to make well informed decisions about its investments, and to motivate other investors to be active, too. CalPERS issued four different principles: 1) the core principles which are valid for all types of companies, 2) the domestic principles for companies based in the U.S. market, 3) the international principles for companies based abroad, and 4) the emerging market principles. Different principles exist for different needs and requirements, as they apply in specific markets <sup>621</sup>. The core principles are principles that are regarded as elementary for establishing a foundation for achieving long-term sustainable investment returns through accountable corporate governance structures. According to CalPERS, accountable corporate governance structures are the most effective basis for producing the best returns to shareowners. Thus, they recommend first, that the board should always focus on optimizing the company's performance and profitability, and thus the returns to shareowners. Second, managers should be accountable to directors and directors to shareholders. Being accountable also means being accessible. Third, all information about the company should be transparent, in order to allow accurate market comparisons. Fourth, the oneshare/one-vote principle should apply. Fifth, proxy materials should contain all information necessary for making an informed decision. Furthermore, the information

\_

<sup>620</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 162.

<sup>621</sup> CalPERS, Global Principles of Accountable Corporate Governance 6.

\_\_\_\_\_

should be provided in a way that encourages investor participation. Sixth, CalPERS recommends codes of best practices for each capital market, and, subsequently, an explanation of whether companies comply with those best practices or not. Seventh, directors and managers should run their company with an emphasis on long-term, sustainable value. This long-term strategy should be supported by the shareholders, who should resist short-term behavior. Here again, shareholder responsibility is stressed. Finally, CalPERS recommends that all shareholders have direct access to director nominations 622. Altogether, the CalPERS global principles of accountable corporate governance cover the most important issues in the international corporate governance discussion.

# 2. New York Stock Exchange (NYSE) Listed Company Manual 623

The NYSE issued a listed companies' manual, which consists of nine sections that cover all topics relevant for a company that wants to be listed or already is listed on the NYSE: the listing process (section 1), disclosure and reporting material information (section 2), corporate responsibility (section 3), shareholders' meetings and proxies (section 4), certificates (section 5), agencies, depositories, trustees (section 6), listing applications (section 7), suspension and delisting (section 8) and exchange forums (section 9). Corporate Governance Standards are covered in Section 303A.00. The required standards are summarized in 12 recommendations, which are:

<sup>622</sup> CalPERS, Global Principles of Accountable Corporate Governance 7.

<sup>623</sup> Available at: <nysemanual.nyse.com/lcm/> (last accessed: 08.04.2014).

# a) Quality of Board Oversight

The quality of the board oversight should be increased. Thus, the majority of its members must be independent 624.

# b) Independence

Independence is defined as "no material relationship with the company"<sup>625</sup>. Due to the impossibility of explicitly mentioning all relevant situations, boards should consider broadly all relevant facts and circumstances that could possibly influence the independence of directors from the management. In the company's annual proxy statement, a company must explain which relationships are defined as not material. <sup>626</sup> Moreover, a director who is either A) an employee of the company, receives more than \$ 100,000 per year direct compensation from the company, is affiliated with a present or former internal or external auditor OR B) is an executive officer of a company that makes payments to, or receives payments from the listed company that exceed a certain threshold, is not independent until three years after the end of the respective situation <sup>627</sup>.

# c) Promotion of open discussion

<sup>624</sup> NYSE, Listed Company Manual, Section 303A.01; Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 46 et seq.

<sup>625</sup> Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 48.

<sup>626</sup> NYSE, Listed Company Manual, Section 303A.02(a).

<sup>627</sup> NYSE, Listed Company Manual, Section 303A.02(b); Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 49.

To promote open discussion, non-management directors are called to meet at regularly scheduled sessions without management. 628

# d) Nominating/ Corporate Governance Committee

Listed companies must have a nominating/corporate governance committee staffed only by independent directors. Its obligatory written charter must contain its purpose and responsibilities, which must reflect the board's criteria for selecting new directors, as well as an annual performance evaluation<sup>629</sup>. The charter should also contain: desired committee member qualifications, appointment and removal procedures, committee structure and operations, and any committee reporting to the board. As nominations are among the most important functions of the board, a committee is crucial for efficacy, independence, and quality.<sup>630</sup>

### e) Compensation Committee

Furthermore, the manual requires that the compensation committee be composed of independent directors. Its obligatory written charter should again contain an annual performance evaluation and its purpose and responsibilities, which are: to review and approve corporate goals and objectives relevant to CEO compensation; to evaluate CEO performance and to determine CEO compensation based on this evaluation; to make recommendations with regard to non-CEO compensation, incentive compensa-

<sup>628</sup> NYSE, Listed Company Manual, Section 303A.03.

<sup>629</sup> Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 50.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>630</sup> NYSE, Listed Company Manual, Section 303A.04.

tion, and equity-based plans; and to produce a committee report<sup>631</sup>. Again, the charter should contain required committee member qualifications, appointment and removal procedures, committee structure and operations, and the schedule for committee reporting to the board. The long-term incentives for CEOs should be based on the company's performance, similar incentives awarded to CEOs at comparable companies, and awards given in the past.<sup>632</sup>

#### f) Audit Committee

The third required committee according to the Exchange Act is an audit committee <sup>633</sup>. It must have three members, all of them must be financially literate, and at least one must have accounting or related financial management expertise. Beyond the Exchange Act, the manual requires audit committee members to fulfill the independence requirements of Section 303A.02<sup>634</sup>. It must have a written charter that addresses its purpose <sup>635</sup>: oversight over 1) the integrity of the company's financial statements, 2) compliance with legal and regulatory requirements, 3) independent auditor's qualifications and independence, and 4) performance of the company's internal audit function. Furthermore, the written charter must contain chapters about the committee's annual performance evaluation and the committee's internal audit function for an ongoing assessment of the company's risk management process and system of internal control. The latter are explained in more detail and consist of: re-

<sup>631</sup> Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 51.

<sup>632</sup> NYSE, Listed Company Manual, Section 303A.05.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>633</sup> NYSE, Listed Company Manual, Section 303A.06.

<sup>634</sup> See above D.II.2.b).

<sup>635</sup> Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 60 et seg.

viewing the internal quality-control procedures by evaluating the auditor's qualifications, performance and independence; assuring the legally required lead audit partner rotation<sup>636</sup>; and, additionally, considering a rotation of the auditing firm itself. Conclusions should be presented to the full board. Annual and guarterly financial statements should be discussed with management and the independent auditor. Additionally, financial information, risk assessment, and management policies should be provided to analysts. The committee should provide management with guidelines to govern the assessment of risk exposure, as the board is responsible for understanding the risks to which the company is exposed and for ensuring that those risks are handled appropriately<sup>637</sup>. Separate, periodical sessions with management and internal auditors should take place. Audit problems or difficulties should be reviewed and discussed with the management. Hiring policies for (former) employees of independent auditors should be set up. These persons can be valuable managers due to their knowledge, but should not be exposed to any kind of pressure due to their decision to seek a job at the company they audited. The committee should report regularly to the full board of directors about the quality and integrity of the company's financial statements, its compliance with legal or regulatory requirements, the performance of the independent auditors, and of the internal audit function. 638

## g) Corporate Governance Guidelines

<sup>636</sup> Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 79 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>637</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>638</sup> NYSE, Listed Company Manual, Section 303A.07.

Companies are required to set up corporate governance guidelines<sup>639</sup>. These can vary, but should at least address some key areas, like director qualifications and responsibilities, board committees, and director compensation. The guidelines should be available online, along with the charters of the board committees. Seven subjects must be addressed: 1) director qualification standards, including independence requirements, tenure, retirement ,and succession; 2) director responsibilities, including board meeting attendance; 3) director access to management, and independent advisors; 4) director compensation, including principles of form and amount; 5) director orientation and education; 6) management succession, comprising selection and performance review policies; and 7) annual performance evaluation of the board, a self-evaluation of the functioning of the board and its committees. <sup>640</sup>

#### h) Code of Business Conduct

Listed companies also must adopt and disclose a code of business conduct and ethics for directors, officers, and employees<sup>641</sup>. It should concentrate on areas of ethical risk, should provide guidance, and should create mechanisms for reporting unethical conduct, in order to create a culture of honesty. Any waiver should be disclosed to the shareholders. Even if each company sets up its own policies, some minimum standards must be included: conflicts of interests (i.e. any interference of an individual's private interests with the interests of the corporation) should be avoided, and means of communicating potential conflicts of interest should be provided. Directors,

<sup>639</sup> Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 67 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>640</sup> NYSE, Listed Company Manual, Section 303A.09.

<sup>641</sup> Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 67.

officers, and employees should be prohibited from taking personal advantage of corporate opportunities. Confidentiality should be maintained and fair dealing with all customers, suppliers, competitors and employees should be fostered. Company as-

regulations should be actively promoted. And the reporting of illegal or unethical be-

sets should be used properly and be protected. Compliance with laws, rules, and

haviour should be encouraged. 642

## i) Foreign Issuers

Listed foreign private issuers may stick to their home corporate governance rules. They are only asked to disclose a brief and general summary on the ways in which their practices differ from those followed by domestic issuers. <sup>643</sup>

## j) CEO Certification

Each CEO must certify annually to the NYSE that he or she is not aware of any violation by his or her company, and, if he or she becomes aware of a violation, must attest that he or she will notify the NYSE.<sup>644</sup>

## k) Public Reprimand

 $^{642}$  NYSE, Listed Company Manual, Section 303A.10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>643</sup> NYSE, Listed Company Manual, Section 303A.11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>644</sup> NYSE, Listed Company Manual, Section 303A.12; Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004) 103.

Before suspending trading or delisting a company, measures that may harm the very shareholders these standards seek to protect, the NYSE may issue a public reprimand letter. 645

## 3. General accepted accounting principles (GAAP)

One of the main goals of financial accounting is to protect investors and to provide them with all information needed to make decisions about their investments<sup>646</sup>. Thus, GAAP form an important part of the corporate governance system. They are an important soft law reference since no accounting laws exist in the U.S.<sup>647</sup>

## a) Development of GAAP

Until 1917, there were no binding principles for drawing up annual accounts because there was no legal foundation for such principles. In 1917, the American Institute of Accountants (AIA), a private association of accountants, developed the first accounting principles, and in 1929, after the stock market crash, they cooperated with the NYSE to improve the accounting and disclosure duties for publicly listed companies. At that time, only state securities laws existed. These laws offered limited investor protection, as securities deals that crossed state borders were not included. The situation changed in 1933 with the adaption of the Securities Act<sup>648</sup>, which dealt with

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>645</sup> NYSE, Listed Company Manual, Section 303A.13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>646</sup> Buchholz, Internationale Rechnungslegung<sup>3</sup> (2003) 23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>647</sup> Buchholz, Internationale Rechnungslegung<sup>3</sup> (2003) 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>648</sup> See above D.I.2.

initial public offerings, and the Securities Exchange Act<sup>649</sup>, which dealt with securities deals after their stock issue<sup>650</sup>. The latter also established the Securities Exchange Commission as an independent federal agency with the authority to supervise compliance with the new laws. Its Division of Corporate Finance is especially important for corporate accounting<sup>651</sup>. The adoption of generally accepted accounting principles, however, were assigned to the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants (AICPA), as the AIA was named now, and later to the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB)<sup>652</sup>.

#### b) Standard Setters in the USA

Several institutions influenced the generally accepted accounting principles by issuing guidelines on various accounting topics. One thing all of these organizations have in common is that they are private and have no legislative organs<sup>653</sup>. First, the AICPA issues industry auditing and accounting guides that contain recommendations on accounting and auditing in specific branches and statements of position on topics that are not dealt with by the FASB and the SEC. Until 1959, accounting research bulletins were issued by the committee on accounting procedure (CAP) of the AICPA. The bulletins only cover special accounting problems, no general guidelines. However, they are the first documented generally accepted accounting principles. In 1959, the CAP was replaced by the accounting principles board (APB) of the AICPA.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>649</sup> See above D.I.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>650</sup> Born, Rechnungslegung international (1997) 185.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>651</sup> Born, Rechnungslegung international (1997) 186.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>652</sup> Born, Rechnungslegung international (1997) 187.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>653</sup> Buchholz, Internationale Rechnungslegung<sup>3</sup> (2003) 9.

The APB issued several opinions which were officially proclaimed and are still valid today. Furthermore, some interpretations on current topics were given. However, these were only recommendations. It also published four statements as non-binding discussion proposals. Finally, 12 accounting research studies were issued with the intention of creating general principles. The APB was replaced too, because of the lack of independence, a criticism that already existed against the CAP. Thus the FASB was founded by an independent foundation, the financial accounting foundation (FAF)<sup>654</sup>. It issues detailed explanations of accounting principles, statements of financial accounting standards (SFAS), general accounting principles, statements of financial accounting concepts (SFAC), interpretations of SFAS and SFAC, technical bulletins concerning the accounting problems of special branches or certain companies, and other publications, such as research reports or discussion papers<sup>655</sup>.

## c) The Conceptual Framework

While CAP and APB had no theoretical foundation, right after its creation the FASB started developing a conceptual framework that was intended to be a guideline for establishing standards, offering a framework for new issues, limiting the discretion for the drawing of annual accounts, fostering the comprehensibility of and the confidence in annual accounts, and increasing the comparability of annual accounts <sup>656</sup>. The conceptual framework of the FSAB consists of six statements <sup>657</sup>:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>654</sup> Born, Rechnungslegung international (1997) 188 et seqq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>655</sup> Born, Rechnungslegung international (1997) 191.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>656</sup> Born, Rechnungslegung international (1997) 192.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>657</sup> Buchholz, Internationale Rechnungslegung<sup>3</sup> (2003) 23.

(1) SFAC (statement of financial accounting concepts) 1 says that the objectives of financial reporting are conditioned by the expectations and needs of external readers. The reports should give sufficient information needed to make economic decisions and should be reasonably understandable 658.

- (2) SFAC 2 states the needed qualitative characteristics of accounting information. According to this statement, understandability is the basic principle that should always be followed. Additional important features include relevance and reliability. Relevance means that the information should be helpful for predicting future events and for evaluating former expectations, thus have a predictive, as well as a feedback value. Reliability means that the information must be verifiably neutral and representationally faithful. Furthermore, information must be available promptly and it should be consistently organized, so as to support the comparison of two or more companies. Those qualitative features are only limited by the demand for materiality and the considerations of cost effectiveness<sup>659</sup>.
- (3) SFAC 3 was replaced by SFAC 6. SFAC 4 only treats non-business organizations and will therefore not be part of this work.
- (4) While SFAC 1 and 2 cover the complete financial reporting of a company, SFAC 5 and 6 only cover the annual financial statements, which are comprised of statement of financial position, statement of earnings and comprehensive income, statement of cash flows and statement of investment by and distributions to owners. SFAC 5 sets

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>658</sup> Born, Rechnungslegung international (1997) 193.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>659</sup> Born, Rechnungslegung international (1997) 193 et seq.

the recognition and measurement preconditions; SFAC 6 defines the components of the annual balance sheet<sup>660</sup>.

#### d) GAAP

Neither the legislator, nor the SEC define the term "generally accepted accounting principles". According to the AICPA,

"The phrase >generally accepted accounting principles< is a technical accounting term that encompasses the conventions, rules, procedures necessary to define accepted accounting practice at a particular time. It includes no only broad guidelines of general application, but also detailed practices and procedures. Those conventions, rules and procedures provide a standard by which to measure financial presentations."

Although not defined by law or issued by the legislature (neither the state nor the federal), the GAAP has gained quasi legal force through the acceptance by the SEC<sup>661</sup>. Additionally, the NYSE also requires annual accounts according to US-GAAP<sup>662</sup>. GAAP, therefore, are a mixture of principles and best practice<sup>663</sup>. They have a binding effect similar to corporate governance codes in Europe that are legally backed by listing rules<sup>664</sup>. Other sources of established accounting principles can be used too, but to what extent this is possible depends on each single case and the authority of its author<sup>665</sup>.

#### e) SEC Rules

<sup>660</sup> Born, Rechnungslegung international (1997) 194 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>661</sup> Born, Rechnungslegung international (1997) 198.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>662</sup> Buchholz. Internationale Rechnungslegung (2003)<sup>3</sup> 1, 17.

<sup>663</sup> Sheppey/McGill, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007) 84 et seg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>664</sup> See above B.V.2., 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>665</sup> Born, Rechnungslegung international (1997) 200.

The SEC requires certain information be handed in by securities issuers in registration statements and reports. The kind of information that is required depends on the forms and mode in which it is given, both of which depend on the regulations S-X and S-K<sup>666</sup>. S-X contains rules about form, content, audit, disclosure periods of annual and quarterly statements, and requirements concerning the qualifications and independence of the auditor. It contains no rules about recognition and measurement as those are left to the GAAP. S-X is valid for all financial statement required by the Securities Act and the Securities Exchange Act<sup>667</sup>. S-K is valid for disclosure duties apart from the annual account, such as financial information about the last five years or the management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations (MD&A)<sup>668</sup>.

## f) Conclusion

In sum, when analyzing the accounting principles in the U.S. and comparing them to those in Europe, especially in Germany, one can say that the U.S. principles have a different addressee, a different aim, and a different legal approach. The US-GAAP is addressed to investors and wants to protect investors, as opposed to debtees, who are the main addressees of German law. As a consequence, the US-GAAP are intended more to provide information for investors, while the German rules are intended to calculate the capital gains as precisely as possible for distribution. 669 Here, the

<sup>666</sup> Born, Rechnungslegung international (1997) 208.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>667</sup> Born, Rechnungslegung international (1997) 208.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>668</sup> Born, Rechnungslegung international (1997) 211 et seq; Buchholz, Internationale Rechnungslegung<sup>3</sup> (2003) 37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>669</sup> Buchholz, Internationale Rechnungslegung<sup>3</sup> (2003) 38.

U.S. approach is similar to the UK's approach, with its stewardship code. However, the legal approach to rule accounting and corporate governance is reversed: while in the U.S. the accounting rules are soft law and the corporate governance rules are hard law, in the EU the corporate governance rules are – mainly – soft law and the accounting rules hard law. Although, of course, there are differences between the different Member States.

E. Comparative Analysis and Evaluation of the Corporate Governance Concept

Company regulation traditionally consists of company laws, accounting standards, and - for listed companies - stock exchange rules, which have been amended recently by corporate governance codes<sup>670</sup>. In practice, there are differences between default rules, which can be contracted out of, and mandatory rules, which cannot 671. Together default and mandatory rules form the regulatory framework in which companies operate. The different countries' legislatures use varying combinations of these rules, based on the different legal, social, and economic systems, institutional conditions, and traditions<sup>672</sup> in each country, according to what seems best to them for their national economy. This way, different systems of corporate governance have emerged<sup>673</sup>. The question is: is one system better? And if so, should it be adopted in other countries? However, it is important to recognize that adopting an entire system of corporate governance would be nearly impossible. In any case, it would likely not be effective, as corporate governance standards have developed based on different cultural, political, and economic fundaments that are specific to each country 674. Reforms would be certain to fail if implemented without understanding the unique combination of economic, legal, and social determinants of corporate governance functions in each country<sup>675</sup>. Only specific parts of one system may fit another. The aim of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>670</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 145.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>671</sup> Johnston, EC Regulation of Corporate Governance (2009) 37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>672</sup> Grundsatzkommission Corporate Governance, Code of Best Practice, DB 2000, 238; Schneider, DB 2000, 2413 (2415); Wolff, Wash.U. Global Stud. L. Rev. 2004, 115 (117).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>673</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 9.

<sup>674</sup> Monks/Minow, Corporate Governance (1995) 270 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>675</sup> Hopt, Am. J. Comp. L.2011, 1 (6).

comparative corporate governance is to determine which aspects of corporate governance are appropriate to export to other nations.

#### I. Differences

The Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 reinforced the crucial distinction between the regulation of corporate governance in the U.S. and in most other countries. The European Union and its Member States tend to use the comply-or-explain principle, (in Australia also called the "if not, why not?"-approach), but SOX underlines the U.S. American mandatory rule approach<sup>676</sup>. Two primary influences can be found that account for those fundamental differences in corporate governance: context and culture<sup>677</sup>.

## 1. Patterns of Ownership

First, different patterns of ownership should be examined<sup>678</sup>. The following table shows a balance of listed company ownership<sup>679</sup>:

Country	Individuals	Institutional	Banks and	Holding	Foreign
		Investors	governments	company	
Australia	20 %	34 %	4 %	11 %	31 %
Canada	15 %	38 %	8 %	14 %	25 %
France	23 %	12 %	14 %	14 %	37 %

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>676</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 158, 166.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>677</sup> *Tricker*, Corporate Governance (2009) 21, 181; *Salacuse* in *Norton/Rickford/Kleineman*, Corporate Governance Post-Enron (2006) 433 (434).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>678</sup> Banzhaf, Die Entsprechenserklärung der SE (2009) 28 et seg.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>679</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 182; see also Jungbluth, ZEIT 3.2.2011, 31.

Germany	17 %	15 %	17 %	39 %	12 %
Italy	18 %	14 %	40 %	18 %	10 %
Japan	20 %	21 %	23 %	28 %	8 %
Sweden	23 %	30 %	8 %	9 %	30 %
Netherlands	14 %	21 %	1 %	23 %	41 %
UK	19 %	58 %	5 %	2 %	16 %
USA	51 %	41 %	3 %	0 %	5 %

The differences between the different markets are eye-catching: in the USA and the UK<sup>680</sup> dispersed ownership, characterized by strong securities markets, rigorous disclosure standards, high share turnover, and high market transparency<sup>681</sup>, is widespread. In other markets, like Germany, equity capitalization is comparatively low<sup>682</sup> and either the impact of foreign investors is much higher or companies tend to be dominated by block holders. Boards are therefore obliged to respond to different groups of shareholders when managing a company. A dominant shareholder may have different expectations than a small investor, and the communication between management and the shareholder may vary as a result. Shareholdings that are held for strategic reasons, e.g. by banks or insurance companies in Germany, are not intended to be traded. They therefore reduce the volume of shares available for trade<sup>683</sup>. In the case of strategic shareholding, influence is exercised by voice, rather than by exit. One must also remember, that banks that are shareholders, representa-

68

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>680</sup> Or at least "semi-dispersed" ownership, as Davies puts it, meaning that there is neither complete dispersal, nor high concentration, *Davies*, GesRZ 2002, 14; *Brändle*, Corporate Governance (2004) 23ff, 86; *Wymeersch* in *Hopt/Kanada/Roe/Wymeersch/Prigge*, Comparative Corporate Governance (1998) 1170 et seqq, 1176; *Salacuse* in *Norton/Rickford/Kleineman*, Corporate Governance Post-Enron (2006) 433 (436).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>681</sup> Coffee in Norton/Rickford/Kleineman, Corporate Governance Post-Enron (2006) 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>682</sup> Schanz, Börseneinführung<sup>3</sup> (2007) § 3 para 3; Smerdon, Corporate Governance (2004) para 22.005; Davies A., Best Practice in Corporate Governance (2007) 82; Wymeersch in Hopt/Kanada/Roe/Wymeersch/Prigge, Comparative Corporate Governance (1998) 1168 et seq, 1176; Stoltenberg/Lacey/George/Cuthbert, Am. J. Comp. L. 2005, 457 (487).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>683</sup> Monks/Minow, Corporate Governance (1995) 291; Krackhardt, Vict. U. Wellington L. Rev. 2005, 319 (347).

tives of other shareholders, and creditors may have certain conflicts of interest<sup>684</sup>. Thus ownership patterns can have an essential influence on how a company is run and how powerful a board is<sup>685</sup>. In cases of concentrated ownership, the board must work as a counterpart to controlling shareholders. In cases of dispersed ownership, it

must work as a counterpart to strong management<sup>686</sup>.

## 2. Markets of Corporate Control

A second contextual difference emerges from the existence (or non-existence) of active markets for corporate control<sup>687</sup>. In markets where merger and acquisition activity is widespread, boards are controlled by the threat of a hostile takeover bid, which could lead to a loss of control. In countries with a low proportion of external investors, M&A activities are rare and thus do not impose an effective form of external control that could influence the management of a company<sup>688</sup>. Although a hostile takeover could happen, its threat is not strong enough to effectively influence the behavior of management.

#### 3. Financing

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>684</sup> Monks/Minow, Corporate Governance (1995) 293.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>685</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 182.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>686</sup> Owen/Kirchmaier/Grant in Owen/Kirchmaier/Grant, Corporate Governance in the US and Europe (2006) 11; Krackhardt, Vict. U. Wellington L. Rev. 2005, 319 (321 et seq, 324); Steeno, Stan. J. L. Bus.&Fin. 2006, 386 (404 et seq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>687</sup> See above B.II.4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>688</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 182 et seg.

Third, the financing of an enterprise<sup>689</sup> can influence its management and governance system. The difference between market orientation and industry-bank-alliance, the so-called outsider/insider system, coins the corporate govenance system<sup>690</sup>. Where large equity markets with high liquidity exist, shareholdings are widespread, and the power lies with the voting shareholders that flexibly invest in different companies. Where stock markets are small, companies tend to be financed by non-equity

loan capital, which leads to a greater influence of the lender, often a bank<sup>691</sup>, that

might be more risk-averse than an investor with entrepreneurial spirit.

This point is also connected to the abovementioned ownership patterns. If shareholdings are widespread, and institutional investors have greater influence, there is a stronger demand for disclosure, as investors need more and better information to make their investment decision. Banks, in contrast, can receive the required information directly from the enterprise that applies for a loan, for example, and do not depend on mandatory disclosure. Thus, the optimal level of disclosure would be higher in the USA, than, e.g. in Germany. From this fact, one could gather that rule-based mandatory disclosure is more important in the USA than in Germany, where disclosure based on a comply-or-explain code would be sufficient.

#### 4. Behavior of Directors

<sup>689</sup> Banzhaf, Die Entsprechenserklärung der SE (2009) 28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>690</sup> Hopt, Am. J. Comp. L.2011, 1 (9).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>691</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 183.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>692</sup> Fox in Hopt/Kanada/Roe/Wymeersch/Prigge, Comparative Corporate Governance (1998) 715 et seqq.

Finally, the cultural component of corporate governance comes from the behavior of the directors and their relationship to each other within the board. Culture is the so-cially transmitted behavior patterns, attitudes, norms, and values of a given community<sup>693</sup>. While in the U.S., the board is seen as a totally independent entity of control, which should have no interest in the company, the German board, for example, is designed as to have multiple interests. It is staffed by persons who have an interest in the company, e.g. employees. The idea is that differences and conflicts of interests are discussed by the board <sup>694</sup>. One can imagine, that discussion and problem-solving strategies will function differently if the board is less homogeneous, if more stake-holders take part in the process, and if more diverse viewpoints are presented.

Therefore, corporate governance rules need to address different problems<sup>695</sup>. Against this background, the possible advantages and disadvantages of the types of rules – strict and soft law – will now be discussed.

## II. Advantages and disadvantages

## Flexibility – Chance or Risk?

The comply-or-explain principle does not force companies to do something, but only recommends a course of action. This approach offers great flexibility. This advantage, which is highly appreciated by boards and investors <sup>696</sup>, leads to more infor-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>693</sup> Salacuse in Norton/Rickford/Kleineman, Corporate Governance Post-Enron (2006) 433 (444).

<sup>694</sup> Nagel, NZG 2007, 166 (167).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>695</sup> Micheler, GesRZ 2002, 47 (50).

<sup>696</sup> Steeno, Stan. J. L. Bus.&Fin. 2006, 386 (391).

mation in the market, as companies need to decide A) whether to comply or not, and B) how to explain their decisions. Furthermore, it offers the possibility to adapt rules to the individual circumstances of each company 697, while still responding to the demands of international investors<sup>698</sup>. Principles are more individualized, as they do not have to be applied in an undifferentiated manner, but are also more general, as they do not refer to a specific group at a certain point in time<sup>699</sup>. A "one-size-fits-all"system does not work for many aspects of corporate governance, e.g. internal controls<sup>700</sup>. In addition, not only the adaption of principles by the companies, but also the process of making the principles is faster and more flexible than the regular legislative procedure<sup>701</sup>. In contrast, the inflexible rules-based system leads to a high level of litigation, and directors face an ever-present threat of legal penalties for noncompliance<sup>702</sup>. However, flexibility has been criticized too, since it may create uncertainty<sup>703</sup> and may not stop companies from circumventing unpleasant rules<sup>704</sup>. Strict rules, in comparison, offer better comparability and standardization. Furthermore, flexibility is regarded as only theoretical, because market expectations create pressure to conform, and so there is no real decision. The only option is to comply. The powerful influence of the investment community codes, although voluntarily in nature,

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>697</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 147 et seq; Hommelhoff in Tison/de Wulf/van der Elst/Steennot, Company Law and Financial Regulation (2009) 269; Rickford in Owen/Kirchmaier/Grant, Corporate Governance in the US and Europe (2006) 27; Rapp/Schmid/Wolf, HHL Research Paper Series 2011, 18 (18); Steeno, Stan. J. L. Bus.&Fin. 2006, 386 (387).

<sup>698</sup> Krackhardt, Vict. U. Wellington L. Rev. 2005, 319 (320).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>699</sup> Davies A., Best Practice in Corporate Governance (2007) 27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>700</sup> Romano in Ménard/Ghertman, Regulation, Deregulation, Reregulation (2009) 243 (246).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>701</sup> Schoenfeld, RWZ 2008, 193 (193 et seq); Davies A., Best Practice in Corporate Governance (2007) 16; Steeno, Stan. J. L. Bus.&Fin. 2006, 386 (402).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>702</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 184.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>703</sup> Davies A., Best Practice in Corporate Governance (2007) 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>704</sup> Krackhardt, Vict. U. Wellington L. Rev. 2005, 319 (330).

could have a significant influence on corporate governance practices<sup>705</sup>. However, a strong culture of deviation could counteract this pressure, if justified non-compliance is a signal for even better corporate governance, since it shows that management thoroughly thought through its decision to deviate <sup>706</sup>. Comply-or-explain thus can encourage companies to take greater responsibility for their actions,<sup>707</sup> and to take a closer look at possibly out-dated structures<sup>708</sup>. After all, good board performance depends more on personal skills and group dynamics than on formal governance arrangements, and strict laws only have a limited influence here<sup>709</sup>.

A study undertaken in the UK showed that companies that gave no explanations for deviation underperformed the market, while companies that provided detailed explanations for their deviations outperformed even those companies that fully complied with the code<sup>710</sup>. Other studies have failed to find any link between independence and improved governance. This does not mean that companies should dispense with independent directors, but only indicates that formal criteria only have limited influence, since independence is an immeasurable state of mind. Thus, giving companies the option to have formally non-independent directors, which may be useful to the company for other reasons, actually helps to improve corporate governance more than a strict rule<sup>711</sup>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>705</sup> Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP, Comparative Study (2002) 2.

Werder, DB 2011, 49 (50); Banzhaf, Die Entsprechenserklärung der SE (2009) 89; Steeno, Stan. J. L. Bus.&Fin. 2006, 386 (404).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>707</sup> COM (2011) 164 final 18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>708</sup> Burger/Kalss. GesRZ 2002, 51 (62).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>709</sup> Winter, The Financial Crisis, DSF Policy Paper 2011, 1 (6 et seq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>710</sup> McCahery/ Vermeulen in Tison/de Wulf/van der Elst/Steennot, Company Law and Financial Regulation (2009) 322 (330).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>711</sup> Cosenza, B.Y.U. L. Rev. 2007, 1 (14 et seqq).

Moreover, the comply-or-explain principle can only be effective, if its standards are accepted and not just box-ticked without real compliance<sup>712</sup>. The box-ticking effect was one of the points of critique of strict laws, and was also mentioned in connection with the Sarbanes-Oxley Act<sup>713</sup>. This effect was meant to be avoided by the comply-or-explain approach. Pseudo-acceptance, meaning compliance under pressure without careful and sound application, can never lead to effective quality control<sup>714</sup> and might finally end up with a new law instead<sup>715</sup> and more bureaucracy.

The code system also needs the market to sanction bad corporate governance in order for the system to work. Therefore, transparency is crucial, and thus companies are called to pursue an active policy of communication. Especially soft code recommendations, which need interpretation, require not only the "comply" declaration, but also further explanation on how they are put into practice. Hence, the comply-or-explain system only works if the economic and political forces really support it. It must be accepted and exercised by a strong culture of deviation and an active communication policy. Only then can comply-or-explain offer great advantages for all sides<sup>716</sup>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>712</sup> *Tricker*, Corporate Governance (2009) 147; *Krejci*, in *Lang/Schuch/Staringer*, Soft Law (2005) 53 (57); *Davies A.*, Best Practice in Corporate Governance (2007) XIV, 27, 57, 94.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>713</sup> SEC, SEC Staff Statement on Management's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting, available at: <sec.gov/info/accountants/stafficreporting.htm>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>714</sup> Werder, DB 2011, 49 (49); Smerdon, Corporate Governance (2004) para 1.017.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>715</sup> Werder, DB 2011, 49 (50).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>716</sup> Werder, DB 2011, 49 (50); Schneider, DB 2000, 2413 (2416).

On the other hand, serious explanations from companies need serious action from investors, especially institutional investors. A rules-based approach lays the onus on the legislator, while a principles-based approach lays it on the investors. Shareholder rights and responsibilities are just the two sides of the same coin. Institutional investors in particular need to take their responsibilities seriously and hold boards accountable 717. To enforce the code more efficiently, the UK, for example, implemented a Stewardship Code, which required more action from institutional investors 718, while also placing more trust in shareholders and investors 719. This leads us to the question of the enforceability of these codes.

## 2. Enforceability

Another important question is: how can a country enforce corporate governance rules, if there is no legal duty to comply? Merely categorizing a certain behavior as desirable or non-desirable would be "platonic" and without "procreativeness". To become a real tool of justice, a code needs to be imperative, according to *Engisch*<sup>720</sup>.

Based on the assumption that voluntary codes are insufficient to deter those with access to company funds from abusing their position<sup>721</sup>, SOX introduced high personal fines and imprisonment for directors who do not act as the law requires. Thus, SOX

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>717</sup> ICGN, Second Statement on the Global Financial Crisis, 1.4, 2.1, 4.6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>718</sup> See above C.II.1.d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>719</sup> Anderson, Duke L.J. 2008,1081 (1099).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>720</sup> Engisch, Einführung in das juristische Denken<sup>10</sup> (2005) 28.

<sup>721</sup> Sheppey/McGill, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007) 7.

attracts the necessary attention<sup>722</sup>. However, just because something is forbidden by law does not mean that people do not do it. But, on the other hand, even soft law in the form of corporate governance codes can have a strong practical impact, as described above<sup>723</sup>. Through de-facto binding effects, such as market pressure<sup>724</sup>, lower agency costs<sup>725</sup>, and legal backing, soft law can impact reality. Therefore, the question of enforceability is not the deciding issue with regard to assessing the comply-or-explain approach versus the rule approach.

## 3. Soft Law – compatible with Civil Law Systems?

The introduction of soft law via corporate governance codes has been criticized in continental Europe as being out of place in a civil law system. Here, all important rules concerning corporate governance could already be found in the company acts. Therefore, soft law rules would fit better in a common law system with a less restrictive understanding of rules<sup>726</sup>. However, this opinion was discredited by the Sarbanes-Oxley-Act, which showed that in common law systems, like the U.S., the understanding of rules can be just as strict as in a civil law system. On the other hand, corporate governance codes now exist in all European civil law countries, and their advantages are widely recognized. Their existence is not questioned. Only their arrangement and implementation is examined, as discussed in the previous paragraph.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>722</sup> Smerdon, Corporate Governance (2004) para 1.018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>723</sup> See B.V.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>724</sup> Krackhardt, Vict. U. Wellington L. Rev. 2005, 319 (331); Steeno, Stan. J. L. Bus.&Fin. 2006, 386 (396); Romano in Ménard/Ghertman, Regulation, Deregulation, Reregulation (2009) 243 (250).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>725</sup> Rapp/Schmid/Wolf, HHL Research Paper Series 2001, 18 (18); Steeno, Stan. J. L. Bus.&Fin. 2006, 386 (395); Jahn/Rapp/Strenger/Wolff, HHL Research Paper Series 2010, 7 (7).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>726</sup> Birkner/Löffler, Corporate Governance in Österreich (2004) 37.

#### 4. Financial and bureaucratic burden

When SOX was enacted in the United States, it was soon criticized for making U.S. capital markets uncompetitive. The prior system seemed to balance transparency and disclosure against unnecessary and costly bureaucracy<sup>727</sup>. However, corporate governance scandals showed that this bureaucracy was actually necessary, and the system was not as balanced as it seemed. Still, SOX is criticized. On the one hand, there were huge compliance costs<sup>728</sup>. Not only were there start-up costs for establishing new procedures, but there were also on-going costs for maintaining those procedures. On the other hand, companies tried to avoid the new obligations, which was a route primarily possible for foreign companies which could simply delist from U.S. stock exchanges<sup>729</sup>. For the remaining companies, the benefits of the act came at a significant cost. SOX created massive bureaucratic procedures, especially for smaller companies<sup>730</sup>, which often valued form over substance<sup>731</sup>. This forced boards to spend more time on process instead of business<sup>732</sup>, and prevented managers from taking necessary risks<sup>733</sup>. Moreover, the expectation that corporate governance systems would converge internationally, and countries would be on an equal playing

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>727</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 156.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>728</sup> Brändle, Corporate Governance (2004) 51 et seq; Sheppey/McGill, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007) 15, 93, 98.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>729</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 158; Mossos, Currents: Int'l Trade L.J. 2004, 9 (10); Stoltenberg/Lacey/George/Cuthbert, Am. J. Comp. L. 2005, 457 (470); Möllers, ECFR 2007, 173 (193); Anderson, Duke L.J. 2008, 1081 (1081); Ford, Am. Bus. L.J. 2008, 1 (1); Romano in Ménard/Ghertman, Regulation, Deregulation, Reregulation (2009) 243 (244).

<sup>730</sup> Steeno, Stan. J. L. Bus.&Fin. 2006, 386 (392).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>731</sup> Bost, The Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2003) 46.

<sup>732</sup> Smerdon, Corporate Governance (2004) para 1.018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>733</sup> Wade, Loy.U.Chi.L.J. 2008, 595 (596).

field, <sup>734</sup> was not fulfilled completely. As discussed, the EU retains the comply-orexplain principle, which is preferred by many companies<sup>735</sup>. The argument that better internal controls can positively effect the efficiency of operations and reduce the likelihood of theft and incompetence<sup>736</sup> has not been born out, since those positive effects can be attained by a principles-based system, too. Some fear that the vitality of

the U.S. financial system could be damaged by excessive regulation 737, since SOX

was not cost-effective<sup>738</sup>.

#### 5. More Information or Better Information?

The starting point of the corporate governance discussion is the principal-agent-conflict, which is based on the information asymmetry between the principal (here: shareholders, investors) and the agent (here: management)<sup>739</sup>. An essential part of corporate governance rules – either laws or codes – is providing more information to capital markets. However, more information does not always mean better information. In this regard, codes have a serious advantage, since optional disclosure leads to higher quality of information than mandatory disclosure requirements.

If information disclosure is required by law, the provision can either generally state that all relevant information needs to be disclosed, which may lead to information

<sup>734</sup> Holt, Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2009) 75.

<sup>735</sup> Holt, Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2009) 83.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>736</sup> Holt, Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2009) 76.

Owen/Kirchmaier/Grant in Owen/Kirchmaier/Grant, Corporate Governance in the US and Europe (2006) 18; Gilmore, Loy. CLR 2011, 101 (114).

<sup>738</sup> Steeno, Stan. J. L. Bus.&Fin. 2006, 386 (386).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>739</sup> See B.II.3.

overload because companies might be tempted to disclose as much information as possible, just to be on the safe side. Or the law may list exactly what information has to be disclosed in an exhaustive list. This latter approach creates the risk that the list is not complete or does not comprise the information required by the capital market. These requirements may change and due to the lag in legislation procedures, a law might not be flexible enough to react promptly. Both alternatives lead to more, but not necessarily better, information 740. The result is an information overload that foils the initial concept<sup>741</sup>.

Optional disclosure, on the other hand, tends to result in the disclosure of required and necessary information, but it avoids the information dump. If disclosure is voluntary, then companies have an interest in disclosing the information required by the market instead of boiler-plate declarations<sup>742</sup>, since investors would assume that nondisclosing companies are of lower quality than disclosing companies. Thus, the companies with the best information will not hesitate to disclose it, and thereby put pressure on its competitors to disclose the same information<sup>743</sup>. The disclosure process will continue until the optimal disclosure level is reached and the market has obtained exactly the appropriate kind and amount of information<sup>744</sup>. This is also important insofar as information not only has to be received by investors, but must be also processed by them. Too much information leads to unnecessary high processing costs, or to incomplete information processing. This overabundance could lead to unwise

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>740</sup> Brändle, Corporate Governance (2004) 50.

<sup>741</sup> Martin, NZG 2003, 948 (952).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>742</sup> Ford, Am. Bus. L.J. 2008, 1 (8, 19, 30).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>743</sup> Ford, Am. Bus. L.J. 2008, 1 (41).

<sup>744</sup> Brändle, Corporate Governance (2004) 48 et segg.

investment decisions<sup>745</sup>. This is because more information can improve the precision of estimations, but also may increase the rate of errors<sup>746</sup> since people have limited cognitive abilities to process information<sup>747</sup>. This also applies to institutional investors, even if they might be in the position to process information more efficiently than small investors.

# **F. Conclusions and Proposals**

## I. Summary of the Corporate Governance Development

During the last decades, a strong, global discussion of corporate governance has emerged. This conversation has led to a change, on both sides of the Atlantic, from the Management Model to the Monitoring Model<sup>748</sup>. This means the focal point of discussion is no longer management itself, but how it is controlled. Due to a comprehensive process of globalization, corporate governance systems have converged too<sup>749</sup>. In Germany, for example, the level of ownership concentration has fallen over the last years, and cross-holdings have started to dissolve. Meanwhile, in the U.S., the separation of the roles of CEO and Chairman of the Board, the introduction of committees, and the increasing number of non-executive directors, has led to move-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>745</sup> Brändle, Corporate Governance (2004) 52.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>746</sup> Brändle, Corporate Governance (2004) 54.

<sup>747</sup> Brändle, Corporate Governance (2004) 56.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>748</sup> Davis, U.S. Corporate Governance, FS Raiser 49 (50).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>749</sup> Monks/Minow, Corporate Governance (1995) 270 et seq; Schoenfeld, RWZ 2008, 193 (197); Brändle, Corporate Governance (2004) 88; Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 208 et seqq.

ment towards the two-tier system 750. This convergence is driven by market forces,

which react to the needs of large enterprises. The convergence of financial account-

ing standards and practices has facilitated cross-border activities, the continuing in-

tegration of financial markets and international mergers, and the growing influence of

institutional investors on corporate governance standards on both sides of the Atlan-

 $tic^{751}$ .

However, one must distinguish between the convergence of problems and the con-

vergence of systems. The Cadbury Report of 1992, the first report on corporate gov-

ernance, and thus the spark for the corporate governance discussion around the

world, contained five important requests<sup>752</sup>:

- a wider use of independent non-executive directors

- the introduction of an audit committee on the board

- the division of responsibilities between chairman of the board and

CEO

- the introduction of a remuneration committee of the board

- the introduction of a nomination committee

Although this report was issued over twenty years ago, its proposals still are relevant.

These ideas form the core of the corporate governance discussion even today, no

matter if that discussion occurs in a country ruled by code, or one ruled by law.

These proposals arise in both systems, and therefore are discussed and tackled in

<sup>750</sup> Brändle, Corporate Governance (2004) 89 et seq.

<sup>751</sup> Brändle, Corporate Governance (2004) 93 et segg.

<sup>752</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 147.

195

both systems<sup>753</sup>. By now, the most economically significant countries have published some form of corporate governance guidelines, recommendations, or principles<sup>754</sup>. But nevertheless, one should not forget that we are still talking about two fundamentally different systems<sup>755</sup>. Different starting points have led to the development of different risks and different solutions<sup>756</sup>. One system cannot simply be implemented in another, due to potential compatibility barriers<sup>757</sup>. On the contrary: one could draw the conclusion that each system has its advantages and disadvantages, but nevertheless fits in its environment and has a right to exist, since after years of market competition, each system still exists<sup>758</sup>. Since no system can be regarded as perfect, and each system is equally valid in its context, mutual recognition is the best solution<sup>769</sup>. However, as shown above, the comply-or-explain system has some distinct advantages with regard to flexibility, cost effectiveness, and information quality. Furthermore, with codes, a juridification<sup>760</sup> can take place: with codes, a kind of "parallel company law" developed, which often was later integrated into the company acts<sup>761</sup>. Thus, soft law can also be a trial run and form the basis for future laws. Self-

irius, soit law carr also be a thai run and form the basis for future laws. Self-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>753</sup> Owen/Kirchmaier/Grant in Owen/Kirchmaier/Grant, Corporate Governance in the US and Europe (2006) 2; Shu-Acquaye, Hous. J. Int'l L. 2007, 583 (585 et seq).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>754</sup> Tricker, Corporate Governance (2009) 151 et seqq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>755</sup> Theisen, DB 2011 M1 (M1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>756</sup> Owen/Kirchmaier/Grant in Owen/Kirchmaier/Grant, Corporate Governance in the US and Europe (2006) 6; Coffee in Norton/Rickford/Kleineman, Corporate Governance Post-Enron (2006) 4, 18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>757</sup> Wolff, Wash.U. Global Stud. L. Rev. 2004, 115, 124.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>758</sup> Hansen in Tison/de Wulf/van der Elst/Steennot, Company Law and Financial Regulation (2009) 150.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>759</sup> Shu-Acquaye, Hous. J. Int'l L. 2007, 583 (623); *Tricker*, Corporate Governance (2009) 374 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>760</sup> Wymeersch in Hopt/Kanada/Roe/Wymeersch/Prigge, Comparative Corporate Governance (1998) 1069.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>761</sup> E.g. in Germany, where new Code of Corporate Governance also served as preparation for the stock corporation act reform in 2002, *Hopt*, GesRZ 2002, 4; for Germany or Spain see also: *Arlt/Bervoets/Grechenig/Kalss*, GesRZ 2002, 64 (66, 68); for the UK: *Owen/Kirchmaier/Grant* in *Owen/Kirchmaier/Grant*, Corporate Governance in the US and Europe (2006) 26 et seq; *Davies*, GesRZ 2002, 14 (18).

regulation can serve as an experiment for corporate governance solutions by supplementing existing laws or introducing new international standards<sup>762</sup>. Codes and laws, private and governmental initiatives are intersecting and sometimes contradictory. There is always a need for further readjustment and combination 763. In this regard, starting corporate governance from a soft law code can be advantageous. Of course, the system is not perfect. It has its deficiencies, as shown in the Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices in Corporate Governance in the Member States<sup>764</sup>, and it needs further refinement, such as in the UK with the introduction of the Stewardship Code<sup>765</sup>. Also, the reforms which try to strengthen shareholder rights are meant to increase shareholder activism, which is the basis for the comply-orexplain principle and the information-based shareholder economy<sup>766</sup>. But as long as a corporate governance code fulfills four principles, it should be successful: it should be lean, clear, flexible, and differentiated, because those criteria give it its superiority over the law<sup>767</sup>. As described above, the U.S. system also includes some soft law features. As Cheryl L. Wade puts it: "The value of SOX lies in the principles underlying the Act rather than in the Act's corporate governance details."<sup>768</sup>

## II. A Stewardship Code for Europe?

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>762</sup> Hopt, Am. J. Comp. L. 2011, 1 (66); Burger/Kalss, GesRZ 2002, 51 (62).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>763</sup> Hopt, Am. J. Comp. L. 2011, 1 (67); Arlt/Bervoets/Grechenig/Kalss, GesRZ 2002, 64 (80).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>764</sup> See C.I.4.b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>765</sup> See C.II.1.b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>766</sup> Bieling/Steinhilber, ZIB 2002, 39 (39, 60).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>767</sup> Hopt, GesRZ 2002, 4 (9 et seg).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>768</sup> Wade, Loy.U.Chi.L.J. 2008, 595 (606).

As we have seen, the comply-or-explain system as implemented within the European Union has remarkable advantages and has been widely accepted by politicians, companies, and investors. However, it also has it weaknesses, especially with regard to investors' engagement. This approach of information and transparency is strongly dependent on investors who participate actively and use the rights they have been awarded. However, not every investor, particularly not a small investor, has the capacity to act in this way, and those who have this capacity, often still do not engage as strongly as they could. Therefore, the comply-or-explain approach of requesting companies to refer to a code of best practices should be complemented by a code of best practices for institutional investors. The latter code should motivate those investors who have the resources to use their shareholders' rights to do so and should serve as a means of enforcement for company best practices. Again, the United Kingdom has pioneered this role 769.

#### 1. First initiatives

#### a) The EFAMA Code for external governance

In 2011, the European Fund and Asset Management Association (EFAMA)<sup>770</sup> issued a "Code for external governance<sup>771</sup>" based on investor responsibility. As investors have the duty to act as fiduciaries for their clients in exercising their shareholders'

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>769</sup> See above C.II.1.d).

<sup>770</sup> See <efama.org>.

Available at: <efama.org/Publications/Public/Corporate\_Governance/11-4035%20EFAMA%20ECG\_final\_6%20April%202011%20v2.pdf>.

rights, they should be encouraged to have to have a policy on how they exercise those shareholders' rights<sup>772</sup>. The purpose of this code is to act as a catalyst for the engagement of institutional investors with the companies they invest in, to support interaction between investors and companies, and to ensure a strong link between investment governance and investment process<sup>773</sup>. The code consists of six principles and is based on the comply-or-explain system and – according to its own words – "relies upon judgement rather than prescription" to give investors the possibility to apply the principles in a way that reflects their specific circumstances<sup>774</sup>.

These principles reflect the whole extent that comprises a responsible investment based on transparency and information, as required by the comply-or-explain approach to work:

First, investors should have a documented policy available to the public on whether, and if so how, they exercise their ownership responsibilities<sup>775</sup>. Second, investors should monitor their investee companies<sup>776</sup>. Third, they should establish clear guidelines on when and how they will intervene with investee companies to protect and enhance value<sup>777</sup>. Fourth, they should consider cooperating with other investors<sup>778</sup>. Fifth, they should exercise their voting rights according to an adequate and effective

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>772</sup> EFAMA, Code for external governance 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>773</sup> EFAMA, Code for external governance 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>774</sup> *EFAMA*, Code for external governance 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>775</sup> *EFAMA*, Code for external governance 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>776</sup> EFAMA, Code for external governance 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>777</sup> EFAMA, Code for external governance 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>778</sup> EFAMA, Code for external governance 6.

policy<sup>779</sup>, and finally, they should report on their exercise of ownership rights and voting activities<sup>780</sup>. Every principle is accompanied by a best practice recommendation, explaining how the principle can be implemented in a useful way.

These principles form a circle: investors need to set up guidelines on how to invest, act according to those principles, and then report on those actions. The application of the guidelines may show weaknesses which lead to an amendment of the guidelines and the circle can start again. This way, the investment governance will improve and will consequently improve the corporate governance of the investee companies too, as that is the final goal of the whole exercise.

b) The Action Plan on European Company Law and Corporate Governance – a modern legal framework for more engaged shareholders and sustainable companies<sup>781</sup>

The action plan "Modernizing Company Law and Enhancing Corporate Governance in the EU"<sup>782</sup> of 2003 proposed several actions which have been implemented and applied. However, the EU seeks to further improve the business environment and detected some defects<sup>783</sup>:

"In particular, there is a perceived lack of shareholder interest in holding management accountable for their decisions and actions, compounded by the fact that many shareholders appear to hold their shares for only a short period of time."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>779</sup> EFAMA, Code for external governance 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>780</sup> EFAMA, Code for external governance 7.<sup>781</sup> COM(2012) 740 final.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>782</sup> See C.I.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>783</sup> COM(2012) 740 final 3.

Thus, three main areas of action have been proposed: improving transparency, basing transparency on a stronger engagement of the shareholders, and, finally, supporting company growth and competitiveness in general. The first and second areas

will be explained in more detail, as they are the most relevant for this thesis.

## (1) Enhancing Transparency

Here especially, the transparency rules for institutional investors should be strength-ened. They should publish their voting policies, in particular, information about voting and engagement. This could foster investor awareness, optimization of investment decisions, dialogue between investors and companies, and shareholder engagement. Transparency could thus finally lead to stronger accountability of companies to civil society<sup>784</sup>.

#### (2) Engaging Shareholders

A corporate governance system based on the comply-or-explain approach depends heavily on engaged shareholders. The companies – and institutional investors – are required to provide all necessary information, but that is only the first step to making shareholders more engaged. Here, the relationship between investor cooperation on corporate governance issues and the "acting in concert" concept should be clarified to make these concepts more accessible to shareholders<sup>785</sup>. Otherwise, cooperation

<sup>784</sup> COM(2012) 740 final 8

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>785</sup> COM(2012) 740 final 11; for the problematic situation in Germany see § 30 II WpÜG and *Siller*, Kapitalmarktrecht (2006) 115 et segg.

\_\_\_\_\_

could be hindered, leading to free-rider behavior and short-term engagement, two behavior patterns that should be prevented.

c) The European Commission informal discussion concerning the initiative on shareholder engagement

Based on the Action Plan on European Company Law and Corporate Governance<sup>786</sup>, the European Commission undertook several measures. Furthermore, it encouraged an informal discussion with several stakeholders, such as asset owners, asset managers, consultants, stock exchanges, etc., to stimulate the reflection process on shareholder engagement. The outcomes concentrated around six focal points, of which the first three are of special interest for this work:

# (1) Shareholder Engagement<sup>787</sup>

Nearly all involved stakeholders agreed that shareholder engagement often has been insufficient and should be further fostered. The following reasons were given for the lack of engagement: 1) the free rider problem; 2) strongly diversified portfolios of institutional investors which help to minimize risks, but make it more difficult to get engaged; 3) lack of financial literacy among institutional investors and increasing complexity of financial instruments, and 4) weak shareholder rights. The last aspect is where the leverage should be placed. However, it was recommended to subject shareholders to certain obligations, similar to the ones in the UK Stewardship Code,

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>786</sup> See F.II.1.b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>787</sup> European Commission, Summary of the informal discussion concerning the initiative on shareholder engagement 3.

in exchange for more rights. Such a code could also lead to competition between investors by setting up an acknowledged standard and thereby creating a certain demand by the market.

## (2) "Long-term" Shareholder Engagement 788

The discussion led to the conclusion that shareholder engagement should be assessed qualitatively, not quantitatively. However, the typical demand for concentration on long-term engagement was called into questions for two reasons: first, short-term investments might be in the interest of the clients of institutional investors. Thus, they were obliged to engage in short-term investments to fulfill their fiduciary duties. Second, the effectiveness of long-term engagement is difficult to prove, due to other influences. Therefore, a simple call for more long-term engagement is not regarded as constructive. Hence, the third point comes to the fore.

# (3) Transparency of voting policies and engagement policies<sup>789</sup>

Institutional investors should not simply be required to engage in long-term investments, but they should make their investment decisions and voting policies transparent and understandable. A short-term investment, for example, could be useful, but investors should provide an explanation for it. Based on this consideration, the involved stakeholders proposed a disclosure on a comply-or-explain basis. Because

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>788</sup> European Commission, Summary of the informal discussion concerning the initiative on shareholder engagement 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>789</sup> European Commission, Summary of the informal discussion concerning the initiative on shareholder engagement 4 et seq.

mandatory disclosure could have a negative impact by forcing investors to vote.

Votes could therefore be cast without consideration, leading to a low quality decision.

This could increase the influence of proxy advisors.

d) Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council

amending Directive 2007/36/EC as regards the encouragement of long-term share-

holder engagement and Directive 2013/34/EU as regards certain elements of the

corporate governance statement<sup>790</sup>

The proposal forms part of a package of measures to improve corporate governance

within the EU. It is accompanied by a commission recommendation on the quality of

corporate governance reporting<sup>791</sup> and has the following content:

(1) Political and Economical Environment

According to the EU Commission, corporate governance in the EU has two main

problems: insufficient integration of shareholders and scarce transparency. Thus, the

directive on shareholders' rights should be revised to offer shareholders a longer

perspective and therefore to improve working conditions for listed companies<sup>792</sup>.

Aims to be achieved are:

- Stronger engagement of investors in the companies they invest in

<sup>790</sup> COM(2014) 213 final.

<sup>791</sup> Rec 2014/208/EU.

<sup>792</sup> COM(2014) 213 final 2.

204

- Better connection between remuneration and performance of directors

- Higher transparency of transactions between associated companies and persons
- Reliability and quality of advice of proxy advisors
- Better transmission of cross-border information <sup>793</sup>

These aims and proposals are based on the knowledge that 44% of the shares of listed companies are held by foreign investors, mostly institutional ones. Consequently, measures have to take aim at these investors. Only common measures on EU level can ensure common standards<sup>794</sup>.

## (2) Results of the Consultation

The Commission issued several Green Papers on the topic<sup>795</sup>, took advice from the European Corporate Governance Forum, and kept contact with all kinds of stakeholders. They all argued for more transparency and shareholder control regarding director remuneration, better control of asset managers, more transparency for proxy advisors, and stricter rules for related party transactions. Furthermore, according to the Commission, voting policies of institutional investors should be made public and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>793</sup> COM(2014) 213 final 2 et seq.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>794</sup> COM(2014) 213 final 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>795</sup> 2010 Green Paper on corporate governance in financial institutions and remuneration policies, COM(2010) 284 final; 2011 Green Paper on the EU corporate governance framework, COM(2011) 164 final; Green Paper on the long-term financing of the European economy, COM(20143) 150 final.

investments should be made more efficient by making information more easily available and by facilitating cross-border voting<sup>796</sup>.

Five main problems have crystallized during the consultation process:

First, institutional investors are accused of showing insufficient engagement. Companies are supervised suboptimally by institutional investors, who frequently base their investment decisions on short-term share price movements, in opposition of the long-term interest of their clients. This is often caused by quarterly evaluation of investments that lead asset managers to make short-term decisions.<sup>797</sup>

Second, remuneration and performance of directors are said to be linked insufficiently. Stronger shareholder control should hinder remuneration strategies that reward directors, but do not lead to long-term company performance. However, the information available in this context is mostly insufficient, unclear, or hardly comparable. Shareholders do not have the means to assess it.<sup>798</sup>

Third, shareholders have neither sufficient information, nor sufficient means of action to counteract related parties transactions.<sup>799</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>796</sup> COM(2014) 213 final 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>797</sup> COM(2014) 213 final 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>798</sup> COM(2014) 213 final 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>799</sup> COM(2014) 213 final 5 et seq.

Fourth, despite their importance for cross-border transactions and their influence on

the voting behavior of shareholders, proxy advisors do not make sufficiently clear

how they base their advice and how independent and objective that advice is. 800

Fifth, shareholders face severe difficulties in executing their rights, especially when it

comes to intermediate holding chains. Here, systems often do not allow shareholders

to identify the investors, forward information late, or price discriminate against inves-

tors at cross-border transactions.801

(3) Content of the Proposal

Despite the principle of subsidiarity on which all EU measures are based, the com-

mission proposes EU-wide measures, as the capital markets are no longer national,

but European or even international. Institutional shareholders, asset managers, and

proxy advisors work on an international basis. The above mentioned problems thus

cannot be tackled effectively on a national basis. Different rules in the different Mem-

ber States would lead to different levels of transparency and shareholder protection.

Information asymmetries can affect shareholders and hinder cross-border transac-

tions and investments. However, to offer the highest possible level of flexibility, for

the Member States and for the undertakings, the commission proposes the directive

as a legal means in this regard and to further employ the comply-or-explain ap-

proach. This offers a balance between flexibility and harmonization.<sup>802</sup>

800 COM(2014) 213 final 6.

<sup>801</sup> COM(2014) 213 final 6.

802 COM(2014) 213 final 7 et seq.

207

The proposal tries to reach these aims without creating disproportionate burdens by

using the following options:

First, institutional investors need to be more transparent with regard to their invest-

ment and voting policies. Articles 3 f-h of the proposal require institutional investors

to elaborate on their policy on how they will integrate shareholders in their decision,

to disclose how their strategy was adapted to profile and term of their investments,

and to discuss how it contributed to the mid- and longterm development of their in-

vestments. Furthermore, asset managers will need to explain semi-annually if and

how their strategy complies with the institutional investor's one. 803 In particular, the

elaboration of the engagement policy (Article 3f) will lead investors to reflect thor-

oughly on how they interact with the shareholders, and with the undertakings they

invest in, since investors will need to explain how they supervise the target company

and how they handle actual or potential conflicts of interest.

Second, the proposal aims at introducing more transparency with regard to the re-

muneration policy for directors<sup>804</sup>. More transparency and improved supervision

should lead to a better link between pay and performance. Here, the amount of the

remuneration is not regulated, only the way it is determined. According to articles 9a

and 9b, shareholders should receive detailed and user-optimized information about

remuneration schemes and policy. This creates the basis for the right to approve the

remuneration policy and to vote on the remuneration report. 805

803 COM(2014) 213 final 9, 22 et seqq.

804 Zetsche, NZG 2014, 1121 (1128).

805 COM(2014) 213 final 9 et seq, 25 et seqq.

208

Third, to counteract related parties transactions <sup>806</sup> that might harm shareholders' interests, transactions with related parties that concern more than 5% of company assets or that might have serious effects on profits or sales, need to be approved by the shareholders. Smaller transactions, those that concern at least 1% of the company asset, need to be disclosed publicly. To hinder excessive administrative costs, exceptions are provided for transactions between companies and members of its group, and for recurrent transactions. <sup>807</sup>

Fourth, proxy advisors will need to take measures to make sure their advice is correct and reliable, and to avoid their advice from being improperly influenced by conflicts of interest. As proof, proxy advisors need to disclose relevant information on their webpage according to Article 3i.<sup>808</sup>

Finally, it should be easier for shareholders to execute their rights. Thus, it must be possible for companies to identify their shareholders via financial intermediaries <sup>809</sup>. The intermediaries need to disclose names and contact data of the shareholders immediately, and, in case of legal entities, they should also disclose the legal entity identifier. If a company does not communicate directly with its shareholders, the relevant information must be communicated to them by the intermediary. According to Article 3c, the intermediaries also need to facilitate the execution of shareholders

806 Zetsche, NZG 2014, 1121 (1126).

807 COM(2014) 213 final 10, 28 et seq.

808 COM(2014) 213 final 10, 25.

809 Zetsche, NZG 2014, 1121 (1122).

rights by making it possible for them to vote in person or via a third person during the

general annual meeting or by voting for them according to their decision.<sup>810</sup>

(4) Criticism

The proposal has been criticized by academia. The critiques concentrate on four ar-

eas:

First, the identification of shareholders via the "chain-model", which requires all in-

formation and data to be sent from the issuer via the sub-custodian to the sharehold-

er and back, is alleged to be error-prone. A "direct-model" that allows custodian

banks to contact the issuer directly for the shareholders is regarded as more practi-

cable. Zetsche proposes to include a "combination-model" in the recommendation,

which would allow more flexibility to the Member States.811

Second, the alleged passivity of institutional investors that tend to act with short-term

interest is based on the idea that the short-term interests of institutional investors are

in conflict with the long-term interests of the companies. However, though investors

need to keep their clients best interests in mind, which can be a short-term interest,

an efficient financial market would show mid- and long-term expectations in the pre-

sent price.812

<sup>810</sup> COM(2014) 213 final 10 et seq, 20 et seqq.

811 Zetsche, NZG 2014, 1121 (1122).
 812 Zetsche, NZG 2014, 1121 (1124).

210

Third, the rules for related party transactions are similar to rules that have already been implemented in other directives, e.g. Article 5 IV Directive 2004/109/EC or Article 17 I Directive 2013/34/EU. Thus, it might make more sense, to amend those rules instead of creating new ones.<sup>813</sup>

However, this critique does not question the proposals in general, only some technical details. This leads to the conclusion that the proposal itself, based on the principles of transparency, more shareholder rights, and more investor engagement, is nonetheless a useful improvement to corporate governance in Europe.

## 2. Implementation

After all these initiatives, the next logical step would be to create a corporate governance code for institutional investors according to the UK model. However, we have learned that a corporate governance code for the whole EU is not sensible. It would not offer sufficient flexibility to adapt to the different company laws and corporate governance models within the different Member States and would violate the principle of subsidiarity. The same applies to a corporate governance code for institutional investors. Thus, EU recommendations and directives, which would only provide a framework that could be filled by the Member States by creating a corporate governance code for institutional investors that complements their existing corporate governance code and fits in their company law framework, would be the most efficient solution.

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>813</sup> Zetsche, NZG 2014, 1121 (1127).

Comply of Explain versus Rule in Corporate Governance

#### III. Final Remarks

There are two important social needs: one for certainty, which can be achieved by rules, and one for flexibility for coping with the variety of life, which can be achieved by principles and standards. The combination of both within a jurisdiction is a compromise between those needs and an attempt to balance the tension between regulation and deregulation<sup>814</sup>. Obviously every jurisdiction has found a different compromise based on its different legal and social backgrounds<sup>815</sup>. And at the heart of the governance issue is the self-evident point that any process is only as good as the people operating it<sup>816</sup>. Not form, but substance and quality should come first. From what we have seen in this thesis, two conclusions can be drawn:

First, the comply-or-explain approach as established and executed within the EU during recent years works for this supranational entity. It is well received by all market participants and there is no need to replace it by stricter rules similar to the ones applied in the U.S. Those stricter rules might work there, as it only refers to one nation, but for the several Member States of the EU with their different company law backgrounds, the more flexible approach of comply-or-explain fits better.

Second, the comply-or-explain approach as it is applied now, has certain weaknesses that need to be improved. One important step in this direction would be to set up a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>814</sup>Davies A., Best Practice in Corporate Governance (2007) 40.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>815</sup> Ferra, in Tison/de Wulf/van der Elst/Steennot, Company Law and Financial Regulation (2009) 427 et seq.

<sup>816</sup> Smerdon, Corporate Governance (2004) para 1.019.

corporate governance code for institutional investors, similar to the Stewardship Code in the UK:

"It is a fine line between achieving reasonable standards to improve corporate governance and imposing unnecessary burdens on companies 817."

213

<sup>817</sup> Krackhardt, Vict. U. Wellington L. Rev. 2005, 319 (321).

# **Bibliograhpy**

#### Books:

 Banzhaf, Marc Oliver. Die Entsprechenserklärung der Societas Europaea (SE) mit Sitz in Deutschland mit Blick auf die US-amerikanischen Anforderungen an gute Corporate Governance, Peter Lang Internationaler Verlag der Wissenschaften, Frankfurt on the Main 2009 [Banzhaf, Die Entsprechenserklärung der SE (2009)]

- 2. *Berle, Adolf/ Means, Gardiner C.*: The modern corporation and private property, 2nd edition, Transaction Publishers, New Brunswick 1997 [*Berle/Means*, The modern corporateion and private property<sup>2</sup> (1997)]
- 3. *Birkner, Albert/ Löffler, Martin*: Praxisleitfaden zur Corporate Governance in Österreich, Verlag Österreich, Vienna 2004 [*Birkner/Löffler*, Corporate Governance in Österreich (2004)]
- 4. *Blair, Margaret M.*: Ownership and Control Rethinking Corporate Governance for the twenty-first Century, The Brookings Institution Press, Washington D.C. 1995 [*Blair*, Ownership and Control (1995)]
- Bofinger, Peter. Grundzüge der Volkswirtschaftslehre Eine Einführung in die Wissenschaft der Märkte, 2nd edition, Pearson Studium, München 2007 [Bofinger, Grundzüge der VWL<sup>2</sup> (2007)]
- Born, Karl: Rechnungslegung international Konzernabschlüsse nach IAS, US-GAAP, HGB und EG-Richtlinien, Schäffer-Poeschel Verlag, Stuttgart 1997 [Born, Rechnungslegung international (1997)]
- 7. Bost, Thomas G.: The Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002: A Summary, National Legal Center for Public Interest, Washington, D.C. 2003 [Bost, The Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2003)]

8. *Brändle, Udo*: Corporate Governance – Methods and Models, Dissertation University of Vienna, Vienna 2004 [*Brändle*, Corporate Governance (2004)]

- 9. *Buchholz, Rainer*: Internationale Rechnungslegung Die Vorschriften nach IAS, HGB und US-GAAP im Vergleich, 3rd edition, Ernst Schmidt Verlag, Berlin 2003 [*Buchholz*, Internationle Rechnungslegung<sup>3</sup> (2003)]
- 10. Byrd, B. Sharon: Introduction to Anglo-American Law & Language, 2nd edition, Verlag C.H. Beck oHG, Munich/ Manz'sche Verlags- und Universitätsbuchhandlung, Vienna/ Stämpfli Verlag AG, Bern 2001[Byrd, Introduction tu Anglo-American Law & Language<sup>2</sup> (2001)]
- 11. Coffee Jr., John C.: A Theory of Corporate Scandals: Why the United States and Europe Differ, in: Norton, Joseph J./ Rickford, Jonathan/ Kleineman, Jan: Corporate Governance Post-Enron: Comparative and International Perspectives, The British Institute of International and Comparative Law, London 2006 [Norton/Rickford/Kleineman, Corporate Governance Post-Enron (2006)]
- Davies, Adrian: Best Practice in Corporate Governance Building Reputation and Sustainable Success, Gower Publishing Company, Burlington 2007 [Davies A., Best Practice in Corporate Governance (2007)]
- Davis Jr., Kenneth B.: U.S. Corporate Governance The Independent Director's Role, in: Damm, Reinhard/ Heermann, Peter W./ Veil, Rüdiger (ed.), Festschrift für Thomas Raiser, De Gruyter, Berlin 2005 [Davis, U.S. Corporate Governance, FS Raiser (2005)]
- 14. Deards, Elspeth/ Hargreaves, Sylvia: European Union Law, Textbook, Oxford University Press Inc., New York 2004 [Deards/Hargreaves, EU Law (2004)]
- 15. *Dine, Janet/ Koutsias, Marios*: Company Law, 6th edition, Palgrave MacMillan 2007 [*Dine/Koutsias*, Company Law<sup>6</sup> (2007)]
- 16. *Eisenberg, Melvin Aron*: Corporations and Other Business Organizations, 8th edition, Foundation Press, New York 2000 [*Eisenberg*, Corporations<sup>8</sup> (2000)]

17. Eisenhardt, Ulrich: Gesellschaftsrecht, 10th edition, Verlag C.H. Beck, Munich 2002 [Eisenhardt, Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>10</sup> (2002)]

- Engisch, Karl: Einführung in das juristische Denken, 10th edition, Verlag W. Kohlhammer, Stuttgart 2005 [Engisch, Einführungn in das juristische Denken<sup>10</sup> (2005)]
- 19. Foster, Nigel: Foster on EU Law, Oxford University Press Inc., New York 2006 [Foster, EU Law (2006)]
- 20. Geißler, Cornelia: Lob der Konzerne Kapitalismus, Sozialismus und Demokratie: Joseph A. Schumpeter, in: Herz, Wilfried (ed.): ZEIT-Bibliothek der Ökonomie – Die Hauptwerke der wichtigsten Ökonomen, Schäffer-Poeschel Verlag für Wirtschaft-Steuern-Recht, Stuttgart 2002 [Herz, ZEIT-Bibliothek der Ökonomie (2002)]
- 21. *Gelter, Martin*: Die Unabhängigkeit des Abschlussprüfers Österreichische und US-amerikanische Normen im Lichte einer ökonomischen Betrachtung, Manzsche Verlags- und Universitätsbuchhandlung, Vienna 2004 [*Gelter*, Die Unabhängigkeit des Abschlussprüfers (2004)]
- 22. Goette, Wulf/ Habersack, Mathias/ Kalss, Susanne (ed.): Münchener Kommentar zum Aktiengesetz, Bd. 2, 3rd edition, Verlag C.H. Beck/ Verlag Franz Vahlen, Munich 2008 [Goette/Habersacht/Kalss, AktG<sup>3</sup> (2008)]
- 23. *Grunewald, Barbara*: Gesellschaftsrecht, 4th edition, Verlag Mohr Siebeck, Tübingen 2000 [*Grunewald*, Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>4</sup> (2000)]
- 24. *Haberer, Thomas*: Auswirkungen der internationalen Corporate Governance-Diskussion auf das österreichische Aktienrecht, Dissertation University of Vienna, Vienna 2001[*Haberer*, Corporate Governance (2001)]

- 25. Haller, Axel: Wirtschaftsprüfung und Corporate Governance in Österreich, Linde Verlag, Vienna 2005 [Haller, Wirtschaftsprüfung und Corporate Governance (2005)]
- 26. Heine, Michael/ Herr, Hansjörg: Volkswirtschaftslehre, 3rd edition, R. Oldenburg Verlag, Munich Vienna 2003 [Heine/Herr, VWL<sup>3</sup> (2003)]
- 27. Holt, Michael F.: The Sarbanes-Oxley Act Costs, Benefits and Business Impacts, CIMA Publishing, Burlington 2009 [Holt, Sarbanes-Oxley Act (2009)]
- 28. Hopt, Klaus J./ Kanada, Hideki/ Roe, Mark J./ Wymeersch, Eddy/ Prigge, Stefan (ed.): Comparative Corporate Governance The State of Art and Emerging Research, Oxford University Press, New York 1998 [Hopt/Kanada/Roe/Wymeersch/Prigge, Comparative Corporate Governance (1998)]
- 29. Hrebicek, Gerhard/ Fichtinger, Markus: Handbuch Corporate Governance Leitfaden und Praxisbeispiele für transparente Unternehmensführung und überwachung, 1st edition, Aktienforum Eigenverlag, Vienna 2003 [Hrebicek/Fichtinger, Handbuch Corporate Governance (2003)]
- 30. *Huber, Peter M.*: Recht der Europäischen Integration, 2nd edition, Verlag Vahlen, Munich 2002 [*Huber*, Europäische Integration<sup>2</sup> (2002)]
- 31. *Hueck, Götz/ Windbichler, Christine*: Gesellschaftsrecht, 2nd edition, Verlag C.H. Beck, Munich 2003 [*Hueck/Windbichler*, Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>2</sup> (2003)]
- 32. Hüffer, Uwe: Aktiengesetz, 8th edition, Verlag C.H. Beck, Munich 2008 [Hüffer, AktG<sup>8</sup> (2008)]
- 33. *Johnston, Andrew*: EC Regulation of Corporate Governance, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge 2009 [*Johnston*, EC Regulation of Corporate Governance (2009)]
- 34. Kalss, Susanne/ Nowotny, Christian/ Schauer, Martin: Österreichisches Gesellschaftsrecht Systematische Darstellung sämtlicher Rechtsformen, Manz-

sche Verlags- und Universitätsbuchhandlung, Vienna 2008 [Kalss/Nowotny/Schauer, Österreichisches Gesellschaftsrecht (2008)]

- 35. *Kaplan, Steven N.:* On the State of US Corporate Boards and Governance What is Right and Wrong, in: *Owen, Geoffrey/ Kirchmaier, Tom/ Grant, Jeremy* (ed.): Corporate Governance in the US and Europe Where are we now?, Palgrave McMillan, London 2006 [*Owen/Kirchmaier/Grant*, Corporate Governance in US and Europe (2006)]
- 36. *Klunzinger, Eugen*: Grundzüge des Gesellschaftsrechts, 13th edition, Verlag Franz Vahlen, Munich 2004 [*Klunzinger*, Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>13</sup> (2004)]
- 37. *Kreps, David M.*: Mikroökonomische Theorie, Verlag moderne Industrie, Landsberg/ Lech 1994 [*Kreps*, Mikroökonomische Theorie (1994)]
- 38. Lander, Guy P.: What is Sarbanes-Oxley?, McGraw-Hill, New York 2004 [Lander, Sarbanes-Oxley (2004)]
- 39. Lang, Michael/ Schuch, Josef/ Staringer, Claus (ed.): Soft Law in der Praxis, Linde Verlag, Vienna 2005 [Lang/Schuch/Staringer, Soft Law (2005)]
- 40. Lenz, Carl Otto/ Borchardt, Klaus-Dieter (ed.): EU-Verträge, Kommentar, 5th edition, Linde Verlag, Vienna 2009 [Lenz/Borchardt, EU-Verträge<sup>5</sup> (2009)]
- Lomio, J. Paul/ Spang-Hanssen Henrik: Legal Research Methods in the U.S.
   Europe, 2<sup>nd</sup> Edition, DJØF Publishing Copenhagen, Copenhagen 2009
   [Lomio/Spang-Hanssen, Legal Research Methods² (2009)]
- 42. *Macey, Jonathan R.*: The Iconic Cases in Corporate Law, Thomson/West, St. Paul 2008 [*Macey*, Iconic Cases (2008)]
- 43. *Ménard, Claude/ Ghertman, Michel*: Regulation, Deregulation, Reregulation Institutional Perspectives, Edward Elgar Publishing Limited, Cheltham/Northampton 2009 [*Ménard/Ghertman*, Regulation, Deregulation, Reregulation (2009)]

44. *Merkt, Hanno/ Göthel, Stephan*: US-amerikanisches Gesellschaftsrecht, 2nd edition, Verlag Recht und Wirtschaft GmbH, Frankfurt am Main 2006 [*Merkt/Göthel*, US-am. Gesellschaftsrecht<sup>2</sup> (2006)]

- 45. Monks, Robert/ Minow, Nell: Corporate Governance, Blackwell, First published Cambridge/ Oxford 1995 [Monks/Minow, Corporate Governance (1995)]
- 46. *O'Rourke, P.J.*: über Adam Smith Vom Wohlstand der Nationen, Deutscher Taschenbuch Verlag, München 2008 [*O'Rourke*, Adam Smith (2008)]
- 47. Owen, Geoffrey/ Kirchmaier, Tom/ Grant, Jeremy: Corporate Governance in the US and Europe Where are we now?, in: Owen, Geoffrey/ Kirchmaier, Tom/ Grant, Jeremy (ed.): Corporate Governance in the US and Europe Where are we now?, Palgrave McMillan, London 2006 [Owen/Kirchmaier/Grant, Corporate Governance in US and Europe (2006)]
- 48. *Petersen, Thies*: Unternehmensführung und Unternehmenskontrolle in Aktiengesellschaften, Peter Lang Europäischer Verlag der Wissenschaften, Frankfurt am Main 2006 [*Petersen*, Unternehmensführung (2006)]
- 49. *Poppmeier-Reisinger, Karin*: Handbuch Börsegang Alternativen der modernen Unternehmensfinanzierung, Aktienforum Österreichischer Verband für Aktien-Emittenten und –Investoren, Eigenverlag, Vienna 2002 [*Poppmeier-Reisinger*, Handbuch Börsegang (2002)]
- 50. *Richter, Rudolf/ Furubotn, Eirik*: Neue Institutionenökonomik Eine Einführung und kritische Würdigung, Verlag Mohr Siebeck, Tübingen 1996 [*Richter/Furubotn*, Neue Institutionenökonomik (1996)]
- 51. Ringleb, Henrik-Michael/ Kremer, Thomas/ Lutter, Marcus/ v. Werder, Axel: Kommentar zum Deutschen Corporate Governance Kodex, 3rd edition, Verlag C.H. Beck, Munich 2003 [Ringleb/Kremer/Lutter/v. Werder, Deutscher Corporate Governance Kodex<sup>3</sup> (2003)]

52. Roth, Günter H./ Büchele, Manfred: Corporate Governance – Gesetz und Selbstverpflichtung, in: Büchele, Manfred/ Mildner, Thomas/ Murschitz, Katharina/ Roth, Günter H./ Wörle, Ulrike (ed.): Corporate Governance in Deutschland und Österreich, Lit Verlag, Wien 2006 [Büchele/Mildner/Murschitz/Roth, Corporate Governance (2006)]

- 53. Salacuse, Jeswald W.: The Culturals Roots of Corporate Governance, in: Norton, Joseph J./ Rickford, Jonathan/ Kleineman, Jan: Corporate Governance Post-Enron: Comparative and International Perspectives, The British Institute of International and Comparative Law, London 2006 [Norton/Rickford/Kleineman, Corporate Governance Post-Enron (2006)]
- 54. *Schanz, Kay-Michael*: Börseneinführung Recht und Praxis des Börsengangs, 3rd edition, Verlag C.H. Beck, Munich 2007 [Schanz, Börseneinfürhung<sup>3</sup> (2007)]
- 55. Schewe, Gerhard: Unternehmensverfassung Corporate Governance im Spannungsfeld von Leitung, Kontrolle und Interessenvertretung, Springer, Berlin/Heidelberg 2005 [Schewe, Unternehmensverfassung (2005)]
- 56. Schulze, Reiner/ Zuleeg, Manfred (ed.): Europarecht Handbuch für die deutsche Rechtspraxis, 1st edition, Nomos Verlagsgesellschaft, Baden-Baden 2006 [Schulze/Zuleeg, Europarecht<sup>1</sup> (2006)]
- 57. Sheppey, Terence/ McGill, Ross: Sarbanes-Oxley Building Working Strategies for Compliance, Palgrave MacMillan, New York 2007 [Sheppey/McGill, Sarbanes-Oxley (2007)]
- 58. *Siller, Christian*: Kapitalmarktrecht, Verlag Franz Vahlen, Munich 2006 [*Siller*, Kapitalmarktrecht (2006)]
- 59. Smerdon, Richard: A Practical Guide to Corporate Governance, Thomson, Sweet & Maxwell, London 2004 [Smerdon, Corporate Governance (2004)]

- 60. *Smith, Adam*: An Inquiry Into the Nature and Causes of the Wealth of Nations, Encyclopaedia Britannica, Inc., 26<sup>th</sup> printing, Chicago 1984 [*Smith*, Wealth of Nations<sup>26</sup> (1984)]
- 61. Straube, Manfred (ed.): Fachwörterbuch zum Handels- und Gesellschaftsrecht, Manz'sche Verlags- und Universitätsbuchhandlung, Vienna 2005 [Straube, Fachwörterbuch zum Handels- und Gesellschaftsrecht (2005)]
- 62. *Streinz, Rudolf*: Europarecht, 9th edition, C.F. Müller Verlag, Heidelberg 2012 [Streinz, Europarecht<sup>9</sup> (2012)]
- 63. Tison, Michel/ de Wulf, Hans/ van der Elst, Christoph/ Steennot, Reinhard (ed.): Perspectives in Company Law and Financial Regulation, Cambridge University Press, New York 2009 [Tison/de Wulf/van der Elst/Steennot, Company Law and Financial Regulation (2009)]
- 64. *Tricker, Bob*: Corporate Governance Principles, Policies, and Practices, Oxford University Press, First published New York 2009 [*Tricker*, Corporate Governance (2009)]
- 65. Wesch, Susanne: Die Kunst der Verschwendung Die Theorie der feinen Leute: Thorstein Bunde Veblen, in: Herz, Wilfried (ed.): ZEIT-Bibliothek der Ökonomie Die Hauptwerke der wichtigsten Ökonomen, Schäffer-Poeschel Verlag für Wirtschaft-Steuern-Recht, Stuttgart 2002 [Herz, ZEIT-Bibliothek der Ökonomie (2002)]
- 66. Westbrook, David A.: Between Citizen and State An Introduction to the Corporation, Paradigm Publishers, Boulder 2007 [Westbrook, Between Citizen and State (2007)]
- 67. Williamson, Oliver E.: Markets and Hierarchies, 4<sup>th</sup> printing, The Free Press, New York 1983 [Williamson, Markets and Hierarchies<sup>4</sup> (1983)]

# Law Journal Articles:

68. Arbeitskreis Externe Unternehmensrechnung/ Arbeitskreis Externe und Interne Überwachung der Unternehmung der Schmalenbach-Gesellschaft für Betriebswirtschaft e.V.: Anforderungen an die Überwachungsaufgaben von Aufsichtsrat und Prüfungsausschuss nach § 107 Abs. 3 Satz 2 AktG i.d.F. des Bilanzrechtsmodernisierungsgesetzes, DB 2009, 1279

- 69. Arbeitskreis Externe und Interne Überwachung der Unternehmung der Schmalenbach-Gesellschaft für Betriebswirtschaft e.V.: Auswirkung des Sarbanes-Oxley Act auf die Interne und Externe Unternehmensüberwachung, BB 2004, 2399
- 70. Anderson, Jonas V.: Regulating Corporations The American Way: Why Exhaustive Rules and Just Deserts are the Mainstay of U.S. Corporate Governance, Duke L.J. 2008, 1081
- 71. Arlt, Marie-Agnes/ Bervoets, Cecile/ Grechenig, Kristoffel/ Kalss, Susanne: Die europäische Corporate-Governance-Bewegung (Frankreich, Niederlande, Spanien, Italien), GesRZ 2002, 64
- 72. *Bieling, Hans-Jürgen/ Steinhilber, Jochen*: Finanzmarktintegration und Corporate Governance in der Europäischen Union, ZIB 2002, 139
- 73. Bosse, Christian: Das Gesetz zur Angemessenheit der Vorstandsvergütung (VorstAG) Überblick und Handlungsbedarf, BB 2009, 1650
- 74. *Bruner, Christopher M.*: Corporate Governance Reform in a Time of Crisis, J. Corp. L. 2011, 309
- 75. Burger, Christina/ Kalss, Susanne: Die Betrachtung des Aktienregulativs als Beitrag der österreichischen Aktienrechtsgeschichte zur aktuellen Corporate-Governance-Diskussion, GesRZ 2002, 51

- 76. Claussen, Carsten Peter/ Bröcker, Norbert. Der Corporate Governance-Kodex aus der Perspektive der kleinen und mittleren Börsen-AG, DB 2002, 1199
- 77. Coase, R.H.: The Nature of the Firm, Economica, New Series, Vol. 4, No. 16 1937, 386-405
- 78. Cosenza, Elisabeth: The Holy Grail of Corporate Governance Reform: Independence or Democracy?, 2007 B.Y.U. L. Rev. 1
- 79. Davies, Paul: Corporate Governance from a UK Perspective, GesRZ 2002, 14
- 80. *DIHK*: Stellungnahme zum Entwurf eines Gesetzes zur Angemessenheit der Vorstandsvergütung (VorstAG), BT-Dr 16/12278, NZG 2009, 538
- 81. Diller, Martin: Nachträgliche Herabsetzung von Vorstandsvergütungen und ruhegeldern nach dem VorstAG, NZG 2009, 1006
- 82. Fleischer, Holger: Legal Transplants im deutschen Aktienrecht, NZG 2004, 1129
- 83. Fleischer, Holger/ Schmolke, Klaus Ulrich: Die Reform der Transparenzrichtlinie: Mindest- oder Vollharmonisierung der kapitalmarktrechtlichen Beteiligungspublizität, NZG 2010, 124
- 84. Ford, Cristie L.: New Governance, Compliance, and Principles-based Securities Regulation, Am. Bus. L.J. 2008, 1
- 85. *Gilmore, Harvey*: After Nearly Ten Years, Sarbanes-Oxley may be Statutory Overkill, Loy. CLR 2011, 101
- 86. *GmbH-Report Redaktion*: Europa-Praxis Leitlinien für Struktur und Höhe der Vergütung von Mitgliedern der Unternehmensleitung, 2009, R 169

- 87. *Grundfest, Joseph A.*: Punctuated Equilibria in the Evolution of United States Securities Regulation, Stan. J.L. Bus. & Fin. 2003, 1
- 88. *Grundsatzkommission Corporate Governance*: Corporate Governance-Grundsätze ("Code of Best Practice") für börsennotierte Gesellschaften, DB 2000, 238
- 89. Haberer, Thomas/ Kraus, Sixtus-Ferdinand: Gedanken zur Angemessenheit der Vorstandsvergütung, GES 2010, 10
- 90. *Habersack, Mathias*: Europäisches Gesellschaftsrecht im Wandel, NZG 2004, 1
- 91. *Habersack, Mathias*: Aufsichtsrat und Prüfungsausschuss nach dem BilMoG, AG 2008, 98
- 92. *Hecker, Andreas*: Die aktuellen Änderungen des Deutschen Corporate Governance Kodex im Überblick, BB 2009, 1654
- 93. *Hirte, Heribert*: Neuordnung der Vorstandsvergütung durch das Gesetz zur Angemessenheit der Vorstandsvergütung (VorstAG), DB 2009, Beilage Status: Recht 06, 140
- 94. Hoffmann-Becking, Michael/ Krieger, Gerd: Leitfaden zur Anwendung des Gesetzes zur Angemessenheit der Vorstandsvergütung (VorstAG), NZG 2009, 1
- 95. Homann, Karl/ Wolff, Birgitta: Managerbezüge, ZGR 2010, 959
- 96. *Hopt, Klaus J.*: Corporate Governance in Europa: Neue Regelungsaufgaben und Softlaw, GesRZ 2002, 4

- 97. *Hopt, Klaus J.*: Comparative Corporate Governance: The State of the Art and International Regulation, Am. J. Comp. L. 2011, 1
- 98. Hutter, Stephan/ Kaulamo, Katja: Das Transparenzrichtlinie-Umsetzungsgesetz: Änderungen der anlassabhängigen Publizität, NJW 2007, 471
- 99. *Hutter, Stephan/ Kaulamo, Katja*: Das Transparenzrichtlinie-Umsetzungsgesetz: Änderungen der Regelpublizität und das neue Veröffentlichungsregime für Kapitalmarktinformationen, NJW 2007, 550
- 100. Jahn, Daniel F./Rapp, Marc Steffen/Strenger, Christian/Wolff, Michael: Der Deutsche Corporate Governance Kodex: Compliance-Erfahrungen der Jahre 2002-2009, HHL Research Paper Series in Corporate Governance, No 01, December 2010
- 101. *Jaspers, Philipp*: Voraussetzungen und Rechtsfolgen der Unabhängigkeit eines Aufsichtsratsmitgliedes nach dem BilMoG, AG 2009, 607
- 102. *Jensen, Michael C./ Meckling, William H.*: Theory of the Firm: Managerial Behavior, Agengy Costs and Ownership Structure, J.Fin. Econ. 1976, 304
- 103. Kersting, Christian: Auswirkungen des Sarbanes-Oxley-Gesetzes in Deutschland: Können deutsche Unternehmen das Gesetz befolgen?, ZIP 2003, 233
- 104. Kocher, Dirk/ Bednarz, Liane: Mehrjährigkeit der variablen Vorstandsvergütung im Lichte der Nachhaltigkeit nach dem VorstAG, Der Konzern 2011, 77
- 105. Köhler, Annette/ Schlereth, Dieter/ Schober, Michael: Eine deutsche Studie zur Stärkung der Corporate Governance die Ergebnisse als verwertbarer Indikator für Österreich?, Aufsichtsrat aktuell 2009, 4

- 106. *Kort, Michael*: Corporate Governance-Fragen der Größe und Zusammensetzung des Aufsichtsrates bei AG, GmbH und SE, AG 2008, 137
- 107. *Kort, Michael*: Risikomanagement nach dem Bilanzrechtsmodernisierungsgestz, ZGR 2010, 440
- 108. *Krackhardt, Oliver*: New Rules for Corporate Governance in the United States and Germany A Model for New Zealand?, Vict. U. Wellington L. Rev. 2005, 319
- 109. Lange, Oliver. Der Wechsel aus dem Vorstand in den Aufsichtsrat, NZG 2004, 265
- Lutter, Marcus: Vergleichende Corporate Governance Die deutsche Sicht, ZGR 2001, 224
- 111. *Mansfeld, Wolfgang*: Herstellung von Chancengleichheit für alle Anleger an allen Anlagemärkten, Kreditwesen 2009, 483
- Martin, Christopher. Das U.S. Corporate Governance System Verlust oder Vorbildfunktion?, NZG 2003, 948
- Micheler, Eva: Corporate Governance and Comparative Law The Relevance of the Corporate Governance Debate in Austria and Germany, GesRZ 2002, 47
- Möllers, Thomas M.J.: Creating Standards in a Global Financial Market
   The Sarbanes-Oxley Act and other Activities: What Europeans and Americans could and should learn from each other, ECFR 2007, 173
- 115. Morck, Randall/ Steier, Lloyd: The Global History of Corporate Governance An Introduction, NBER Working Papers Series, Working Paper 11062, January 2005

- 116. Mossos, Elias: Sarbanes-Oxley goes to Europe: A Comparative Analysis of United States and European Union Corporate Reforms after Enron, Currents: Int'l Trade L.J. 2004, 9
- 117. *Mutter, Stefan*: Was sind wesentliche Vertragselemente Gedanken zu Ziffer 4.2.2 DCGK, AG report 2008, R402
- 118. *Mutter, Stefan*: Neues Recht für Vorstandsgehälter?, AG report 2009, R 130
- 119. Nagel, Bernhard: Unabhängigkeit der Kontrolle in Aufsichtsrat und Verwaltungsrat: Der Konflikt zwischen der deutschen und der angelsächsischen Konzeption, NZG 2007, 166
- 120. *North, Douglass C.*: Economic Performance through Time, 84 AER 359-368
- 121. *Peltzer, Martin*: Corporate Governance Codices als zusätzliche Pflichtenbestimmung für den Aufsichtsrat, NZG 2002, 10
- 122. *Peltzer, Martin*: Handlungsbedarf in Sachen Corporate Governance, NZG 2002, 593
- 123. *Peltzer, Martin*: Aktionärsrechte im Niemandsland zwischen ihrer Stärkung und der Bekämpfung ihres Missbrauchs, NZG 2009, 1336
- 124. Peltzer, Martin/ v. Werder, Axel: Der "German Code of Corporate Governance (GCCG)" des Berliner Initiativkreises, AG 2001, 1
- 125. Rapp, Marc Steffen/ Schmid, Thomas/ Wolff, Michael: Hard or Soft Regulation of Corporate Governance?, HHL Research Paper Series in Corporate Governance, No.6, December 2011
- 126. Schaumann, Niels: The Sarbanes-Oxley Act: A Bird's-Eye View, Wm. Mitchell L. Rev. 2004, 1315

127. Scheffler, Eberhard: Aufgaben und Zusammensetzung von Prüfungsausschüssen (Audit Committees), ZGR 2003, 236

- 128. *Scheffler, Eberhard*: Festsetzung und Angemessenheit von Vorstandsvergütungen, AG report 2009, R 376
- 129. *Schneider, Uwe H.*: Kapitalmarktorientierte Corporate Governance-Grundsätze, DB 2000, 2413
- 130. Schneider, Uwe H. / Strenger, Christian: Die "Corporate Governance-Grundsätze" der Grundsatzkommission Corporate Governance (German Panel on Corporate Governance), AG 2000, 106
- 131. Schoenfeld, Hanns Martin: Überwachung von Kapitalgesellschaften in einer globalen Wirtschaft – Erfüllen Rechnungswesen und Corporate Governance diese Aufgabe? Eine kritische Analyse, RWZ 2008, 193
- 132. Schulenburg, Volker/ Brosius, Jan: Die cooling-off Periode bei der Wahl von Aufsichtsratsmitgliedern börsennotierter Gesellschaften in der Umwandlung, BB 2010, 3039
- 133. Seibt, Christoph: Deutscher Corporate Governance Kodex: Antworten auf Zweifelsfragen der Praxis, AG 2003, 465
- 134. Semler, Johannes/ Wagner, Elisabeth: Deutscher Corporate Governance Kodex – Die Entsprechenserklärung und Fragen der gesellschaftsinternen Umsetzung, NZG 2003, 553
- 135. *Shu-Acquaye, Florence*: Corporate Governance Issues: United States and the European Union, Hous. J. Int'l L. 2007, 583
- 136. *Steeno, Annaleen*: Note: Corporate Governance: Economic Analysis of a "Comply or Explain" Approach, Stan. J. L. Bus. & Fin. 2006, 386

- 137. Stoltenberg, Clyde/ Lacey, Kathleen A./ Crutchfield George, Barbara/ Cuthbert, Michael: A Comparative Analysis of post-Sarbanes-Oxley Corporate Governance Developments in the U.S. and EU: The Impact of Tensions created by extraterritorial Application of Section 404, Am. J. Comp. L. 2005, 457
- 138. *Sünner, Eckart*: Die Wahl von ausscheidenden Vorstandsmitgliedern in den Aufsichtsrat, AG 2010, 111
- 139. *Theisen, Manuel R.*: Corporate Governance in Europa System- oder Problemkonvergenz?, DB 2011, M1
- 140. Vetter, Eberhard: Der Tiger zeigt Zähne, NZG 2009, 561
- 141. *Wade, Cheryl L.*: Sarbanes-Oxley five Years later: Will Criticism of SOX Undermine its Benefits?, Loy.U.Chi.L.J. 2008, 595
- 142. *Weber-Rey, Daniela/ Buckel, Jochen:* Die Pflichten des Aufsichtsrats bei der Mandatierung des Vergütungsberaters, NZG 2010, 761
- 143. v. Werder, Axel: Problemfelder der Corporate Governance, DB 2011,49
- 144. *Wilcox, John C.*: Comply-or-Explain: Should Directors have a Duty to Inform?, WTR Law & Contemp. Probs. 2011, 149
- 145. *Winter, Jaap*: The Financial Crisis: Does Good Corporate Governance Matter and How to Achieve it?, DSF Policy Paper 2011, 1
- 146. Wohlmannstetter, Gottfried: Risikomanagement nach dem BilMoG, ZGR 2010, 472
- 147. Wolff, Lutz-Christian: Law as a Marketing Gimmick The Case of the German Corporate Governance Code, Wash. U. Global Stud. Rev. 2004, 115

148. Zetsche, Dirk: Langfristigkeit im Aktienrecht? – Der Vorschlag der Europäischen Kommission zur Reform des Aktionärsrechterichtlinie, NZV 2014, 1121

# <u>Legal Acts, Legislative Materials, Recommendations, Studies and other materials</u>

- Aktiengesetz vom 6. September 1965 BGBl. I, 1089 (nonofficial translation: Stock Corporation Act)
- 2. Austrian Code of Corporate Governance as of January 2010 (ACCG), available at: http://www.corporate-governance.at/
- 3. Börsengesetz vom 16. Juli 2007 BGBl. I, 1330, 1351 (nonofficial translation: Exchange Act)
- 4. Bundesgesetz über Aktiengesellschaften, BGBl. I 2009/71 (nonofficial translation: Austrian Stock Corporation Act)
- California Public Empoyees' Retirements System (CalPERS): Global Priciples
  of Accountable Corporate Governance as of May 19, 2014, available at:
  http://www.calpers-governance.org
- 6. Commission Green Paper: Corporate governance in financial institutions and remunerations policies, COM(2010) 284 final
- 7. Commission Green Paper: The EU corporate governance framework, COM(2011), 164 final
- 8. Commission Green Paper: Long-term financing of the European economy, COM(2013) 150 final
- Commission Proposal for a Directive of the European Parliament and of the Council amending Directive 2007/36/EC as regards the encouragement of long-term shareholder engagement and Directive 2013/34/EU as regards certain elements of the corporate governance statement, COM(2014) final
- Commission Recommendation 2004/913/EC: Fostering an appropriate regime for remuneration of directors of listed companies, OJ L 385/55

pervisory) board, OJ L 52/51

11. Commission Recommendation 2005/162/EC: On the role of non-executive or supervisory directors of listed companies and on the committees of the (su-

- Commission Recommendation 2009/385/EC: Complementing Recommendations 2004/913/EC and 2005/162/EC as regards the regime for the remuneration of directors of listed companies, OJ L 120/28
- 13. Commission Recommendation 2014/208/EU: On the Quality of Corporate Governance Reporting ("Comply or Explain"), OJ L 109/43
- 14. Commission Staff Working Document: Report on the application by the Member States of the EU of the Commission Recommendation on the role of non-executive or supervisory directors of listed companies an on the committees of the (supervisory) board, SEC (2007) 1021
- Commission Staff Working Document: Report on the application by Member States of the EU of the Commission Recommendation on director's remuneration, SEC (2007) 1022
- 16. Communication from the Commission to the Council and the European Parliament: Modernising Company Law and Enhancing Corporate Governance in the European Union A Plan to Move Forward, COM (2003) 284 final
- 17. Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Concil, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions Action Plan: European company law and corporate governance a modern legal framework for more engaged shareholders and sustainable companies, COM(2013) 740 final
- 18. Communication from the Commission accompanying Commission Recommendation complementing Recommendations 2004/913/EC and 2005/162/EC as regards the regime for the remuneration of directors of listed companies

and Commission Recommendation on remuneration policies in the financial services sector, COM(2009) 211 final

- Cromme, Gerhard: Ausführungen anlässlich der 7. Konferenz Deutscher Corporate Governance Kodex, available at: http://corporate-governancecode.de/ger/download/080627 Cromme Konferenz.pdf
- 20. Deutsche Börse AG: Listing Guide, November 2009, available at: www.deutsche-boerse.com
- 21. Directive 2004/109/EC: On the harmonisation of transparency requirements in relation to information about issuers whose securities are admitted to trading on a regulated market and amending Directive 2001/34/EC, L390/38
- 22. Directive 2006/43/EC: On statutory audits of annual accounts and consolidated accounts, amending Council Directives 78/660/EEC and 837349/EEC and repealing Council Directive 84/253/EEC, L 157/87
- 23. Directive 2006/46/EC: Amending Council Directives 78/660/EEC on the annual accounts of certain types of companies, 83/349/EEC on consolidated accounts, 86/635/EEC on the annual accounts and consolidated accounts of banks and other financial institutions and 91/674/EEC on the annual accounts and consolidated accounts of insurance undertakings, L 224/1
- 24. Directive 2007/36/EC: On the exercise of certain rights of shareholders in listed companies, L184/17
- 25. Directorate General Internal Market: Synthesis of the comments on the Consultation Document of the Services of the Internal Market Directorate General "Fostering an Appropriate Regime for the Remuneration of Directors", June 2004, available at:

http://ec.europa.eu/internal\_market/company/docs/directors-remun/synthesis2505\_en.pdf

- 26. European Fund and Asset Management Association (EFAMA): Code for External Governance Principles for the exercise of ownership rights in investee companies, April 6<sup>th</sup> 2011, available at: http://www.beama.be/nl/publicaties/aanbevelingen/110509\_EFAMA%20Code %20for%20External%20Governance%20-2.pdf
- 27. *European Commission*: Comparative Study Of Corporate Governance Codes Relevant to the European Union and its Member States, January 2002
- 28. European Commission: Green Paper The EU corporate governance framework, COM (2011) 164 final
- 29. *European Commission*: Summary of the informal Discussion concerning the Initiative on Shareholder Engagement, March 2013
- 30. European Corporate Governance Forum: Statement of the European Corporate Governance Forum on Cross-border issues of Corporate Governance Codes, March 23, 2009, available at: http://ec.europa.eu/internal\_market/company/docs/ecgforum/ecgf-crossborder en.pdf
- 31. Financial Reporting Council: Internal Control Revised Guidance for Directors on the Combined Code, October 2005, available at: https://frc.org.uk/FRC/media/Documents/Revised-Turnbull-Guidance-October-2005.pdf
- 32. Financial Reporting Council: The Combined Code on Corporate Governance,
  June 2008, available at:
  http://www.ecgi.org/codes/documents/combined\_code\_june2008\_en.pdf
- 33. *Financial Reporting Council*: The UK Corporate Governance Code, June 2010, available at: https://www.frc.org.uk/getattachment/b0832de2-5c94-48c0-b771-ebb249fe1fec/The-UK-Corporate-Governance-Code.aspx

- 34. Financial Reporting Council: The UK Stewardship Code, July 2010, available at: https://www.frc.org.uk/Our-Work/Publications/Corporate-Governance/The-UK-Stewardship-Code.pdf
- 35. Gesetz über den Wertpapierhandel vom 26. Juli 1994 BGBI. I, 2708 (nonofficial translation: Securities Trade Act)
- Gesetz über die Mitbestimmung der Arbeitnehmer vom 4. Mai 1976 BGBl. I,
   1153 (nonofficial translation: Employee Participation Act)
- 37. Gesetz über die Mitbestimmung der Arbeitnehmer in den Aufsichtsräten und Vorständen der Unternehmen des Bergbaus und der Eisen und Stahl erzeugenden Industrie vom 21. Mai 1951 BGBI. I, 347 (nonofficial translation: Act about the co-determination of employees in boards of mining companies and iron and steel manufacturers)
- 38. Gesetz über die Offenlegung der Vorstandsvergütungen vom 3. August 2005 BGBl. I, 2267 (nonofficial translation: Act on the Disclosure of Management Board Remuneration)
- 39. Gesetz zur Angemessenheit der Vorstandsvergütung vom 31. Juli 2009 BGBI. I, 2509 (nonofficial translation: Act on the Appropriateness of Management Board Remuneration)
- 40. Gesetz zur Kontrolle und Transparenz im Unternehmensbereicht vom 27. April 1998 BGBI. I, 786 (nonofficial translation: German Corporate Control and Transparency Act)
- 41. Gesetz zur weiteren Reform des Aktien- und Bilanzrechts, zu Transparenz und Publizität vom 19. Juli 2002 BGBl. I, 2681 (nonofficial translation: Transparency and Disclosure Act)
- 42. German Corporate Governance Code as of May 2010 (GCCG), available at: http://www.dcgk.de/de/kodex/archiv.html

- 43. Grimm, Oliver: Ein Sarbanes-Oxley Act für Europa, diepresse.com, 14.05.2007, available at: http://diepresse.com/home/recht/rechtwirtschaft/304051/Ein-Sarbanes-Oxley-Act-fur-Europa
- 44. Handelsgesetzbuch vom 10. Mai 1897 RGBI. 219 (nonofficial translation: Commercial Code)
- 45. High Level Group of Company Law Experts: Report on a modern regulatory framework for company law in Europe, Brussels, November 4th, 2002
- 46. International Corporate Governance Network (ICGN): Statement of Principles on Institutional Shareholder Responsibilities, 2007, available at: https://www.icgn.org/best-practice
- 47. *Jungbluth, Rüdiger*. Sie müssen nur wollen, ZEIT, Nr. 6, 3.2.2011, 31, available at: http://www.zeit.de/2011/06/Aktien-Unternehmen-Buerger
- 48. Müller, Klaus-Peter. Ausführungen anlässlich der 8. Konferenz Deutscher Corporate Governance Kodex, available at: http://www.corporate-governance-code.de/ger/download/090619\_Draft\_Pressefassung\_DCGK\_Rede\_Klaus-Peter\_Mueller\_final.pdf
- 49. New York Stock Exchange: Listed Company Manual, available at: http://nysemanual.nyse.com/lcm/
- 50. *New York Stock Exchange:* Final Corporate Governance Rules, available at: http://www.nyse.com/pdfs/finalcorpgovrules.pdf
- 51. OECD: Principles of Corporate Governance, 2004; available at: http://www.oecd.org/corporate/ca/corporategovernanceprinciples/31557724.pd f

- 52. RiskMetricsGroup (on behalf of the EU Commission): Study on Monitoring and Enforcement Practices in Corporate Governance in the Member States, 23 September 2009
- 53. SEV Hellenic Federation of Enterprises: SEC Corporate Governance Code
  For Listed Companies, March 2011; available at:
  http://www.ecgi.org/codes/documents/sev\_cg\_code\_listed\_companies\_greece
  \_21mar2011\_en.pdf
- 54. Weil, Gotshal & Manges LLP (on behalf of the EU Commission): Comparative Study of corporate Governance codes relevant to the European Union and its Member States, 2002
- 55. Wertpapiererwerbs- und Übernahmegesetz vom 20.12.2001 BGBl. I, 3822 (nonofficial translation: Securities Acquisition and Takeover Act)
- 56. Wiener Börse AG: Regelwerk Prime Market, 2008; available at: http://en.wienerborse.at/static/cms/sites/wbag/media/en/pdf/marketplace\_prod ucts/regelwerk\_primemarket.pdf
- 57. Wikipedia: http://de.wikipedia.org/wiki/Enronitis